University of Alberta

Exploring Subtype-Specific Differences in Allosteric Modulation of the γ-Aminobutyric Acid Type A Receptor

by

Jason Michael Cameron Derry

 \bigcirc

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Pharmacology

Edmonton, Alberta

Fall 2004



Library and Archives Canada

Published Heritage Branch

Patrimoine de l'édition

395 Wellington Street Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada 395, rue Wellington Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

Bibliothèque et

Direction du

Archives Canada

Your file Votre référence ISBN: 0-612-95922-8 Our file Notre référence ISBN: 0-612-95922-8

The author has granted a nonexclusive license allowing the Library and Archives Canada to reproduce, loan, distribute or sell copies of this thesis in microform, paper or electronic formats.

The author retains ownership of the copyright in this thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's permission.

L'auteur a accordé une licence non exclusive permettant à la Bibliothèque et Archives Canada de reproduire, prêter, distribuer ou vendre des copies de cette thèse sous la forme de microfiche/film, de reproduction sur papier ou sur format électronique.

L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur qui protège cette thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou aturement reproduits sans son autorisation.

In compliance with the Canadian Privacy Act some supporting forms may have been removed from this thesis.

While these forms may be included in the document page count, their removal does not represent any loss of content from the thesis. Conformément à la loi canadienne sur la protection de la vie privée, quelques formulaires secondaires ont été enlevés de cette thèse.

Bien que ces formulaires aient inclus dans la pagination, il n'y aura aucun contenu manquant.



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

There are many people that I would like to thank for their support throughout my research and study in this degree program. I am grateful to my supervisor, Dr. Susan Dunn for her continual assistance in the laboratory and her faith in me that allowed me to grow as an independent researcher. I would also like to thank my co-supervisor, Dr. Martin Davies, for his invaluable help in the laboratory and his advice on the approach to research.

I would also like to thank the members of my supervisory committee, Dr. Glen Baker and Dr. Peter Light for their thoughtful discussions about my research and their openness to communication during my degree.

I have had the opportunity to share my time in the laboratory with a group of wonderful people and I would like to thank all members, both past and present, of the Dunn and Davies laboratories, for their friendship and collaboration over the years. I would especially like to thank Ankur Kapur for sharing the long journey in the laboratory, both scientific and personal, and for his friendship and loyalty over the course of our degree programs.

I could not have accomplished any measure of success in my program without the full support my family and friends. I would like to express my deepest thanks to my parents, Lawrence and Doris, and my brother James, for their patience and unwavering encouragement during all of the years that I've been in school. And to my fiancée, Megann Karasin, for always being there for me - I love you and I want to thank you for making this journey to complete my degree so much better.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
CHAPTER 1 – Introduction	1
General Overview	2
GABA: Outline	2
The GABA _A R: Introduction	4
GABA _A R: Subunit Sequence and Topology	7
Stoichiometry of the GABA _A R	8
GABA _A R Assembly	10
GABA _A R Trafficking	13
GABA _A R Phosphorylation	14
Synaptic versus Extrasynaptic GABAAR	17
The GABA _A R: Agonist Binding Sites	18
The Benzodiazepine Binding Site	25
Other Allosteric Modulatory Sites on the GABAAR	33
Barbiturates	33
Neurosteroids	34
Anesthetics and Alcohols	35
Other Modulators	36
Aims of the Present Studies	38
Bibliography	56

CHAPTER 2 - Identification of a Residue in the γ-Aminobutyric Acid

Type A Receptor α Subunit that Differentially Affects Diazepam-Sensitive	
and -Insensitive Benzodiazepine Site Binding	97
Introduction	98
Materials and Methods	100
Materials	100
Production of Alpha-Subunit Chimeras	100
Mutagenesis	101
Transient Transfection	101

Radioligand Binding	102
Expression of GABA _A Receptors in Xenopus oocytes	103
Two-Electrode Voltage Clamp	103
Data and Statistical Analysis	104
Results	105
Binding to Wild-type $\alpha 4\beta 2\gamma 2$ and $\alpha 6\beta 2\gamma 2$ GABA _A Receptors	105
Chimeric $\alpha 6/\alpha 4$ Subunits	105
Effect of Substitution Mutations in the α 6-Subunit	106
Effect of Substitution Mutations in the α 1-Subunit	106
Expression of α 4- and α 6-containing GABA _A R in <i>Xenopus</i> Oocytes	107
Discussion	108
Bibliography	138

CHAPTER 3 – Identification of a Domain in the α 5-Subunit of the GABA_A

Receptor that Underlies Insensitivity to Modulation by Fluoxetine	144
Introduction	145
Materials and Methods	148
Materials	148
Production of Alpha-Subunit Chimeras	148
Mutagenesis	149
Expression of GABA _A Receptors in Xenopus oocytes	149
Two-Electrode Voltage Clamp	149
Structural Modeling	150
Data and Statistical Analysis	151
Results	152
FLX Activity at Wild-type $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2_L$ and $\alpha 5\beta 2\gamma 2_L$ GABA _A Receptors	152
Recombinant GABA _A Receptors with Chimeric $\alpha 1/\alpha 5$ Subunits	152
Effect of Substitution Mutations in the α 5-Subunit	153
Effect of Substitution Mutations in the α 1-Subunit	153
Discussion	155

Bibliography	182
CHAPTER 4 – General Discussion	186
General Discussion	187
Conclusions	193
Future Directions	196
Bibliography	203
APPENDIX 1 – Supplemental Methods and Protocols	211
Subcloning of the α 6-subunit	212
Subcloning of the α 5-subunit	213
Subcloning of the β3-subunit	214
Screening of potential chimeric α -subunits	215
Site-directed mutagenesis	216

LIST OF TABLES

		Page
Table 1-1	A correlation of protein domains in the extracellular domain of $GABA_AR$ subunits with the secondary structure of the molluscan AChBP from <i>Lymnaea stagnalis</i> (Brejc et al., 2001).	55
Table 2-1	Binding affinities of BZD site ligands at GABA _A receptor subtypes that incorporate wild-type, mutant and chimeric α -subunits together with wild-type $\beta 2$ and $\gamma 2_L$ subunits.	135
Table 2-2	Binding affinities of BZD site ligands at GABA _A receptor subtypes that incorporate wild-type and mutant α 1-subunits together with wild-type β 2 and γ 2 _L subunits.	136
Table 2-3	Concentration-effect relationships for GABA _A R activation by GABA on receptor subtypes expressed in <i>Xenopus</i> oocytes that incorporate the α 4-, α 6-, and α 6(N204I)- subunits with wild-type β 3 and γ 2 _L subunits.	137
Table 3-1	Functional responses of GABA _A receptor subtypes incorporating wild-type, chimeric and mutant α -subunits in combination with $\beta 2$ and $\gamma 2_L$ subunits.	180
Table A1-1	A summary of the mutagenic primer sequences and annealing temperatures that were used for the PCR-mediated mutagenesis reactions to produce the substitution mutations in Chapters 2 and 3.	217

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1-1	A representation of (A) the pentameric structure of the $GABA_A$ receptor in the neuronal membrane, (B) the topology of a single subunit and (C) a linear representation of a single receptor subunit.	42
Figure 1-2	A model of the five subunits in a $GABA_A$ receptor heteropentamer.	44
Figure 1-3	A depiction of the crystal structure at 2.7Å of a homopentameric AChBP isolated from <i>Lymnaea stagnalis</i> (from Brejc et al., 2001) from the top (A) and side (B) view, illustrating the putative structure of the extracellular N-terminal domain (C, D).	46
Figure 1-4	A model of the extracellular portion of a $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2$ GABA _A R as derived by comparative modeling (Ernst et al., 2003) from the top (A) and side (B) view.	48
Figure 1-5	A model of a GABA binding site at the β +/ α - subunit-subunit interface.	50
Figure1-6	A model of the BZD binding site at the $\alpha + /\gamma$ - subunit-subunit interface.	52
Figure 1-7	A depiction of the chemical structures of (A) diazepam (DZP) and of (B) Ro15-4513.	54
Figure 2-1	Chemical structures of several BZD site ligands used in radioligand binding studies.	114

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Page

- Figure 2-2Schematic of the vector construct that was used to create
targeted random chimeras from rat GABAA α6- and α4-subunit
cDNAs.116
- Figure 2-3 A linear depiction of the wild-type $\alpha 4$ -, $\alpha 6$ and the chimeric $\chi 141$ and $\chi 207$ subunits. 118
- Figure 2-4 Sequence alignment of the α 1-, α 4- and α 6-subunit Loop C region of the extracellular N-terminus. 120
- Figure 2-5 The saturation binding affinity of $[^{3}H]Ro15-4513$ at (A) $\alpha 4\beta 2\gamma 2$ and (B) $\alpha 6\beta 2\gamma 2$ GABA_AR and (C) the competition binding curves for the displacement of $[^{3}H]Ro15-4513$ by β -CCE at these receptor subtypes. 122
- Figure 2-6 The saturation binding affinity of $[{}^{3}H]Ro15-4513$ at (A) $\chi 141\beta 2\gamma 2$ and (B) $\chi 207\beta 2\gamma 2$ GABA_AR and (C) the competition binding curves for the displacement of $[{}^{3}H]Ro15-4513$ by β -CCE at these receptor subtypes. 124
- Figure 2-7 The saturation binding affinity of $[^{3}H]Ro15-4513$ at (A) $\alpha 6(N204I)\beta 2\gamma 2$ and (B) $\alpha 6(N143D)\beta 2\gamma 2$ GABA_AR and (C) the competition binding curves for the displacement of $[^{3}H]Ro15-$ 4513 by β -CCE at these receptor subtypes. 126
- Figure 2-8 Competition binding curves for the displacement of [³H]Ro15-4513 by DMCM. 128

- Figure 2-9 The affinity of BZD site ligands at the $\alpha 6(N204S)\beta 2\gamma 2$ GABA_AR subtype determined by (A) saturation binding for [³H]Ro15-4513 and (B) competition binding for β -CCE and DMCM. 130
- Figure 2-10 Displacement of $[{}^{3}H]$ flunitrazepam binding by Ro15-1788 and Ro15-4513 and a representative curve of the saturable binding of $[{}^{3}H]$ flunitrazepam to the $\alpha 1(S205N)\beta 2\gamma 2$ subtype. 132
- Figure 2-11 Concentration-effect relationships for receptor activation by GABA on receptors that include $\alpha 4$ -, $\alpha 6$ -, or $\alpha 6(N204I)$ subunits in combination with wild-type $\beta 3$ - and $\gamma 2$ subunits. 134
- Figure 3-1 Chemical structures of (A) GABA and (B) fluoxetine. 162
- Figure 3-2 Representative traces of GABA-evoked currents (10 μ M GABA) both before and after exposure to 300 μ M FLX for the (A) $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2_L$ and (B) $\alpha 5\beta 2\gamma 2_L$ GABA_AR subtypes. 164
- Figure 3-3 Diagram of the plasmid from which targeted random chimeras from the rat GABA_A α 1- and α 5-subunit cDNA were derived. 166
- Figure 3-4 A linear depiction of the α 1- and α 5- wild type subunit isoforms as well as the five separate chimeric α 1/5 subunits (χ) isolated. 168
- Figure 3-5 A partial sequence alignment of the α 1- and α 5-subunit extracellular N-terminal domains. 170

Figure 3-6	The concentration dependence of GABA-activated conductance	
	changes of receptors incorporating either wild-type α 1-, α 5-,	
	$\chi 164$ - or $\chi 183$ -subunits with wild-type $\beta 2$ and $\gamma 2_L$ subunits.	172
Figure 3-7	Dose-dependent potentiation by FLX of submaximal GABA-	
	elicited currents	174
Figure 3-8	Representative traces of GABA-evoked currents (3µM GABA)	
	both before and after exposure to $300\mu M$ FLX for the	
	$\alpha 5(T179A)\beta 2\gamma 2_L GABA_AR$ subtype.	176

- Figure 3-9 A model of the interface between adjacent β and α subunits illustrating the predicted locations of $\alpha 1 \text{Ala}^{175}$ and $\alpha 1 \text{Phe}^{45}$. 178
- Figure 3-10 The concentration dependence of GABA-activated conductance changes of receptors incorporating wild-type or mutant α 1subunits with wild-type β 2 and γ 2_L subunits. 180

CHAPTER 1 Introduction

INTRODUCTION

The γ -aminobutyric acid (GABA) type A receptor (GABA_AR) is the major inhibitory neurotransmitter receptor in the mammalian CNS. Many aspects of its structure (e.g. ligand binding domains and the protein regions that form the ion channel structure) and function (receptor activation, desensitization and allosteric modulation) have been studied. Probing the structure and function of the receptor and its agonist and allosteric binding sites has included biochemical studies such as radioligand binding to examine ligand affinity and electrophysiological techniques to study its functional characteristics. Many diverse approaches have shed light on GABAAR properties, and the evolutionary relatedness and sequence conservation between GABAAR subunits and the better-characterized nicotinic acetylcholine receptor (nAChR; see below) have broadened this understanding. The recent identification (Smit et al., 2001) and determination of the 2.7Å atomic structure (Brejc et al., 2001) of a molluscan acetylcholine binding protein from Lymnaea stagnalis (AChBP) that bears sequence homology to the extracellular domains of the nicotinic acetylcholine receptor (nAChR) (and to a lesser degree the $GABA_AR$) has permitted more rational and targeted studies of the function, and the underlying structure, of these receptors. Specifically, comparative models, aligning the sequences of GABA_AR subunits to that of the AChBP (e.g. Cromer et al., 2002) have begun to guide these newer approaches. A major advancement will be the determination of subtype-specific structural features that underlie differences in agonist activation and allosteric modulation of those receptors. The advent of modelbased studies has begun to tease apart some of these (often subtle) subtype differences.

GABA: OUTLINE

GABA is an amino acid neurotransmitter with actions that are typically inhibitory. It is formed by the decarboxylation of another amino acid neurotransmitter, glutamate, in a reaction catalyzed by the enzyme glutamic acid decarboxylase. The metabolism of GABA shares some overlap with carbohydrate oxidation via the Krebs cycle, but enzymes of a specific pathway (the GABA shunt) exist in the CNS for GABA metabolism (see Cooper et al., 2003). GABA is unique as a neurotransmitter in that as a zwitterion, it carries no net charge at physiological pH, a feature suggested to enhance

reliability of signaling due to reduced electrostatic interaction with other charged entities at the synapse (Roberts and Sherman, 1993). Specific receptors for this neurotransmitter exist in the CNS to mediate its neurochemical effects. GABA binds to and activates a heterogeneous population of receptors that can be broadly divided into the ionotropic receptors for GABA (the GABA_AR and the related GABA_C receptor; GABA_CR) and the metabotropic GABA_B receptor (GABA_BR).

Metabotropic GABA_BRs are 7-transmembrane domain G-protein coupled receptors (GPCRs) that transduce the binding of GABA into an intracellular response, producing changes in intracellular second messenger (G-protein-mediated) signaling pathways that act on specific Ca^{2+} and K⁺ ion channels (reviewed in Bowery et al., 2002). These receptors function as a dimer of two linked GPCR proteins (see Marshall et al., 1999).

The GABA_AR is a ligand-gated ion channel (LGIC) receptor that incorporates a chloride-selective ion channel pore. Binding of the neurotransmitter to its recognition sites induces a conformational change in the receptor structure, thereby gating the The resulting increase in chloride conductance generally has a integral channel. hyperpolarizing effect on neurons and this membrane-stabilizing effect is the basis of the inhibitory activity. An array of GABAAR subtypes with different properties is known (see below). These diverse subtypes have been studied in cultures of neurons from different brain regions and also in recombinant systems whereby a GABAAR of defined subunit composition can be selectively expressed. Pharmacological features specific for the GABAAR include activation by the mushroom toxin, muscimol, competitive antagonism by the plant alkaloid, bicuculline, and selective blockade of ion channel function by picrotoxin (reviewed in Sieghart, 1995; Korpi et al., 2002). Other hallmark features of the GABA_AR include multiple agonist binding sites (see below), concentration-dependent desensitization of the agonist response and the existence of numerous allosteric sites through which a wide range of compounds can modulate GABA-gated effects, the best characterized being the benzodiazepine (BZD) site (e.g. see Sieghart, 1995; Korpi et al., 2002).

In the mature mammalian CNS, the inhibitory actions of GABA are due to its actions at both $GABA_ARs$ and $GABA_BRs$. Although GABA acting via the $GABA_AR$

mediates the majority of inhibitory neurotransmission in the mature CNS, a reversal of chloride gradients in the embryonic stage permits excitatory activity of GABA (see Ben-Ari, 2002), the function of which may be linked to trophic or developmental signaling in embryonic or immature neuronal circuits (see Owens and Kriegstein, 2002). Furthermore, despite its widespread inhibitory actions, in select mature neuronal populations and under specific pathologic settings, GABA can act as an excitatory transmitter in the mature CNS (reviewed in Stein and Nicoll, 2003).

A role of GABA as a signaling molecule outside of the mammalian CNS is known. Although GABA effects are best characterized in the mammalian central nervous system, peripheral expression of GABA_AR subtypes in mammalian enteric nervous tissue (see Galligan, 2002), the pancreas (Yang et al., 1994; von Blankenfeld et al., 1995), reproductive organs (Hedblom and Kirkness, 1997) and adrenal medulla tissue (e.g. bovine; Parramon et al., 1994) suggest a potential peripheral signaling role of the GABA_AR. Furthermore, its capacity as a neuronal signal is not limited to mammals, as inhibitory ionotropic GABA receptors in invertebrates have been characterized from several insect species (see Hosie et al., 1997) and the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans* (see Schuske et al., 2004). Additionally, a specific GABA-gated cation-conducting excitatory channel, EXP-1, has been isolated from *C. elegans* (Beg and Jorgensen, 2003), adding to the diversity in ionotropic receptors for GABA. Moreover, GABA is known to act as a developmental factor in certain plant species (see Bouché and Fromm, 2004), highlighting its ubiquity as a useful chemical signal mediator.

THE GABA_AR: INTRODUCTION

The study of the GABA_AR binding sites and receptor function began before structural information was available for the individual subunits that comprise the receptor. For example, specific BZD binding sites in the brain were shown to be associated with the GABA_AR and these studies furthered the concept of it being a receptor with additional binding sites (see below). Early heterologous expression of brain mRNA in *Xenopus* oocytes was carried out to reproduce GABA_AR responses for study (Houamed et al., 1984; Barnard et al., 1984). Additionally, GABA_AR was isolated from native mammalian (e.g. bovine) brain membranes with a variety of detergents; use

of specific solubilization protocols permitted the retention of properties of native receptors (reviewed by Stephenson, 1988). GABA_ARs within these solubilized bovine brain preparations could be purified by BZD-affinity chromatography (e.g. Sigel et al., 1983; 1984) and such purification permitted an early investigation of subunit size and the protein composition of the GABA_AR, as well as a providing a source of receptor for examining the pharmacological properties of GABAergic ligands (e.g. Sigel et al., 1984). Purification of the GABA_AR permitted the isolation and partial amino acid sequencing of two subunit proteins, the α - and the β -subunit (Schofield et al., 1987). Determination of these partial sequences allowed for the design of synthetic oligonucleotide probes for the screening of bovine brain cDNA libraries, ultimately leading to cloning of these subunits (Schofield et al., 1987).

The cloning and sequencing of the α - and β -subunits led to studies that revealed extensive GABA_AR subunit diversity at the primary amino acid sequence level. Beyond separate subunit classes (e.g. α - or β -), subsequent identification of additional isoforms within one subunit class (e.g. Levitan et. al, 1988) began to reveal the assortment of subunits and the heterogeneity of GABA_AR subtypes. Identification of the homologous subunit proteins in rat and human eventually followed initial studies that were mostly on bovine GABAAR. Currently, 19 related GABAAR subunits, grouped into eight major classes, have been cloned from mammalian sources. These subunits are classified as α 1-6, β 1-3, γ 1-3, δ , ε , π , θ (and ρ 1-3) (reviewed in Barnard et al., 1998; Korpi et al., 2002). Specifically for the rat, the $\alpha 1, 2$ (Seeburg et al., 1990), $\alpha 3, 5$ (Malherbe et al., 1990), $\alpha 4$ (Wisden et al, 1991), α6 (Lüddens et al., 1990), β1-3 (Ymer et al., 1989), γ1 (Ymer et al., 1990), γ2 (Shivers et al., 1989), γ3 (Herb et al., 1992), δ (Shivers et al., 1989) ε (Davies et al., 1997), π (Hedblom and Kirkness, 1997) and θ (Bonnert et al., 1999) have all been cloned. Additional diversity exists due to splice variants of certain subunits (e.g. $\gamma 2_{\rm S}/\gamma 2_{\rm L}$; Whiting et al., 1990). Heterogeneity of receptor subtypes is underscored by a distinct brain region expression pattern for each subunit as determined by *in situ* hybridization (e.g. Wisden et al., 1992; Laurie et al., 1992a) or immunocytochemistry (Pirker et al., 2000). Developmental changes in expression are also known for individual subunit isoforms (Laurie et al., 1992b); this temporal component to subunit expression further

expands GABA_AR heterogeneity by limiting which isoforms can assemble into receptors at different times during development.

GABA_ARs are heteropentameric protein complexes (Figure 1-1A; reviewed in Korpi et al, 2002). Receptors are comprised of subunits from several different classes (see above) and the particular combination of the specific subunit isoforms determines the properties of the receptor that is formed. Sequence analysis of the first two identified GABA_AR subunits (Schofield et al., 1987) showed homology to the subunits of the nAChR and allowed for structural predictions. In comparison to the nAChR subunits, GABA_AR subunits share ~25% sequence conservation (see Barnard et al., 1998). For GABA_AR subunits themselves, sequence homology between different subunit classes is ~30%, whereas a greater conservation (~70%) exists for isoforms within a class (see Korpi et al., 2002).

The three isoforms of the ρ subunit class are related in sequence to the other GABA_AR subunits, but they are known to preferentially assemble with each other and to produce a receptor with unique properties. This related receptor, the GABA_CR, has a unique pharmacology (e.g. bicuculline-insensitivity) and is also a GABA-gated chloride channel, which has selective retinal expression (see Enz and Cutting, 1998; Bormann, 2000; Zhang et al., 2001).

The initial cloning and sequencing of subunits of the GABA_AR (Schofield et al., 1987) shed light on the structure of both the individual subunit and the receptor complex. These studies indicated homology and similarity to the nicotinic acetylcholine receptor (nAChR). Subsequent characterization of the other GABA_AR subunits and those from the glycine receptor (GlyR; Grenningloh et al., 1987) and the serotonin type-3 receptor (5-HT₃R; Maricq et al., 1991) demonstrated the homology of these LGIC receptors. The subunits of these receptors all bear a degree of sequence homology and have similar putative topologies, suggesting an evolutionary relatedness (Ortells and Lunt, 1995) with the subunits of the GABA_AR belonging to a more specialized superfamily of evolutionarily related proteins for inhibitory ionotropic amino acid transmitter receptors (Xue, 1998). A recently identified novel, but distantly related, member of this receptor superfamily, a zinc-activated channel (ZAC; Davies et al., 2003) broadens the number of receptors related to the GABA_AR.

GABAAR: SUBUNIT SEQUENCE AND TOPOLOGY

All of the GABA_AR subunits are predicted to share a similar topology, with each having four putative membrane-spanning (or transmembrane; TM) domains (Schofield et al., 1987). The first TM domain (TM1) is preceded by approximately one half of the subunit sequence (~220 amino acids) (Figure 1-1B,C). This N-terminal region is the extracellular portion of the protein and it contains a disulfide link between two conserved cysteine residues (the "Cys-loop"), a hallmark feature of this LGIC receptor superfamily. The extracellular domain also has consensus sequences for N-linked glycosylation (e.g. Schofield et al., 1987; Pritchett et al., 1989a; Shivers et al., 1989). As the N-terminal domain is extracellular in the quaternary GABAAR structure, this soluble domain contains segments from which select amino acid residues contribute to the binding domains for GABA and other ligands for the receptor (see below). The remaining proposed topology of each subunit consists of TM1, followed by a small intracellular region, TM2, the extracellular TM2-TM3 linker region, TM3, then a large intracellular domain. This large intracellular loop is of variable length and can contain consensus sequences for phosphorylation (see below) depending on the particular subunit (Schofield et al., 1987). Lastly, the putative topology includes TM4 and a short, extracellular Cterminal domain (see Figure 1-1).

The five subunits in the GABA_AR pentamer form both the extracellular neurotransmitter binding sites and the ion channel portion of the receptor. Binding of agonist at the synapse-exposed extracellular sites induces a conformational change that elicits increased chloride conductance through the channel. Early studies examining electron microscopy (EM) images of tubular crystals of the homologous native nAChR predicted that the TM2 domain adopts an α -helical conformation, whereas the secondary structure of the remaining TM segments may adopt β -strand conformations (Unwin, 1993; 1995). More recent EM imaging at higher resolution predicts that all four TM domains of the nAChR adopt an α -helical structure (e.g. Miyazawa et al., 2003), in line with a similar prediction based on the sequence of the putative TM domains of LGIC receptors (Schofield et al., 1987; Bertaccini and Trudell; 2002). The TM2 helices from each subunit are predicted to line the channel pore and contain the selectivity filter and resistance gate to impede ion flow (reviewed in Kash et al., 2004). However, recent

evidence suggests that intracellular domains, including the large TM3-TM4 segment (Kelley et al., 2003) and the TM1-TM2 region (Fillipova et al, 2004), in other members of the LGIC family contribute to the pore of the ion channel and play a role in the regulation of ionic conductance.

STOICHIOMETRY OF THE GABAAR

In homology with other members of the LGIC receptor class, GABA_ARs are pentameric protein complexes. The inclusion of five subunits was first demonstrated for the *Torpedo* electric organ nAChR (Raftery et al., 1980) and analysis of electron microscopy images of native porcine receptors in membrane preparations suggested the same pentameric nature for GABA_ARs (Nayeem et al., 1994). With the identification of a wide diversity of receptor subunits, the potential for a seemingly incalculable number of different combinations of five subunits within a receptor pentamer would give the GABA_AR extensive heterogeneity. The number of physiologically relevant subtypes, however, has been suggested to be limited to a discrete subpopulation of all of the potential subtypes, perhaps numbering as few as 10 distinct combinations (McKernan and Whiting, 1996). More recent examinations of the diversity (reviewed in Sieghart et al., 1999; Sieghart and Sperk, 2002) have, however, indicated numerous minor populations of additional subtypes that have putative brain region-specific functional roles.

The most commonly expressed GABA_AR subtypes are likely comprised of α -, β -, and γ -subunits, though other subunits (e.g. δ) can substitute for the γ -subunit for coexpression in the pentamer (see Barnard et al., 1998). It is thought that subunits from these classes assemble in the receptor in a stoichiometry of 2α -, 2β - and a single γ isoform (Figure 1-2). Evidence to support this has been gleaned from a range of studies that used different approaches to examine the relative presence of each subunit class in a receptor. For example, the relative change in potency for activation of the receptor due to a specific mutation in each individual subunit class (Chang et al., 1996) indicated the contribution of each and suggested the 2α : 2β : γ stoichiometry. The same stoichiometry is suggested for receptors comprised of $\alpha\beta\gamma$ subunits by the interaction of subunit-specific monoclonal antibodies as detected by Western blotting (Tretter et al., 1997) or density sediment centrifugation (Knight et al., 2000). The preceding two references indicate a

stoichiometry of 2α :3 β for receptors comprised of $\alpha\beta$ subunits, implying that inclusion of the γ -subunit is accomplished by substituting for a single β -subunit. Further confirmatory evidence for this stoichiometry was achieved using fluorescence energy transfer between tagged antibodies (Farrar et al., 1999). Evidence for additional diversity of GABAAR subtypes is known, with the suggestion that the pentamer can contain different isoforms of one subunit class (e.g. α -isoforms; see Duggan et al., 1991; Pollard et al., 1993). A specific inclusion of both the α 1- and the α 6-isoforms in the same native receptor from cerebellar tissue has been demonstrated by co-immunopurification using isoformselective antibodies (Pollard et al., 1995; Khan et al., 1996). These studies have capitalized on the specificity of isoform-selective antibodies to determine which subunits associate (e.g. see Jechlinger et al., 1998) and specifically for the α -subunit, have indicated the inclusion of two α -subunit proteins per GABA_AR (e.g. Pollard et al., 1993, 1995). Further co-purification studies have revealed that for some receptor subtypes, as many as four or possibly five different subunits can be included (see Sieghart et al., 1999; Sieghart and Sperk, 2002).

Elucidation of the arrangement of the subunits in the pentamer is another feature of GABA_AR structure that has recently been addressed. Using α - β and β - α subunit concatamers (Baumann et al., 2001) it has been shown that recombinant receptors are not expressed as tetramers or hexamers. Functional GABA_ARs with these concatamers could be expressed only in combination with individual β - or γ -subunits, suggesting a pentameric assembly and supporting the proposed stoichiometries of 2α : 2β : γ or 2α : 3β for functional receptors (Baumann et al., 2001). Further studies with dimer and trimer linked subunits (concatamers of two and three subunits) (Baumann et al., 2002) provides evidence that in functional GABA_ARs with native properties, subunits are expressed in the clockwise arrangement of γ - α - β - α - β when viewed from the synaptic cleft (see Figure 1-2, 1-4). Homology modeling of the extracellular domain of $\alpha\beta\gamma$ GABA_ARs (Trudell, 2002), based on the atomic structure of the molluscan AChBP (Brejc et al., 2001), indicates that this same arrangement is the only pattern that agrees with all evidence to date on subunit-subunit contact points for assembly and the location of GABA agonist sites and the BZD site at subunit interfaces (see below). Additional evidence that

contributes to the understanding of subunit arrangement has come from the recent exploitation of atomic force microscopy to visualize the interaction of monoclonal antibodies with GABA_AR subunits containing specific antibody tags. These studies have permitted an examination of multiple antibodies with a recombinant $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2$ GABA_AR that show a specific separation of α -subunits by an angle consistent with separation by one intervening (non- α) subunit (Neish et al., 2003). Such direct visualizations are in agreement with other available data that suggest that for $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2$ GABA_ARs, the clockwise γ - α - β - α - β pattern accounts for the predicted stoichiometry.

GABAAR ASSEMBLY

Specific domains of certain $GABA_AR$ subunits have been identified as mediators of subunit-subunit interactions and it appears that an ordered assembly process dictates which subunits can co-assemble. Since receptors are not simply formed by a random association of any of the known subunit isoforms, only a discrete (though currently unknown) number of specific combinations can be possible.

Studies of GABA_AR assembly have revealed discrete sequences of the extracellular N-terminal domain of individual subunits that mediate the protein-protein interactions between individual subunits. In particular, initial evidence of specific assembly signals was found for the β 3-subunit that permits selective homooligomerization (see Connolly et al., 1996b) and membrane expression rather than retention in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER). Four amino acid residues in the β 3 isoform (Gly¹⁷¹, Lys¹⁷³, Glu¹⁷⁹ and Arg¹⁸⁰) were identified as specific mediators of homooligomeric surface expression (Taylor et al., 1999). Using a similar approach whereby the association of truncated subunits, or proteins with specific deletions, with a second subunit was assessed, a discrete region in the α 1 subunit (α 1Met⁵⁷-Ser⁶⁸), and the particular importance of α 1Gln⁶⁷ for the assembly of α 1- with β -subunits was determined (Taylor et al., 2000). Other studies have indicated a role of the α 1(80-100) extracellular segment for a specific interaction with γ 2-, but not β 3-subunits (Klausberger et al., 2001b); the corresponding recognition domain for α -subunits in the γ -subunit was identified as γ 2(91-104) (Klausberger et al., 2000). These data complement the

observations that $\alpha 1 \text{Trp}^{69}$ and $\alpha 1 \text{Trp}^{94}$ are necessary for the assembly and surface expression of pentameric receptor complexes (Srinivasan et al., 1999). From these studies, it is clear that discrete domains of the extracellular portion of α -subunits underlie a selective association with both β - and γ -subunit proteins. More recent evidence highlights assembly signals for specific subunit isoform associations. Critical domains have been identified within the β 3- (76-89; 85-89; Ehya et al., 2003) and γ 3- (70-84; 86-95; 94-107; Sarto et al., 2003) isoforms, and subdomains are predicted to mediate interaction with different neighbouring proteins. Additionally, specific evidence from the γ 2-isoform indicates an absolute requirement of γ 2Ser¹⁷¹ for subunit-subunit interaction and receptor expression (Jin et al., 2004).

The assembly of functional GABA_ARs depends on both the oligomerization of subunits to form the pentameric complex and the proper neuronal membrane insertion. The association of two subunit proteins via their assembly sequences is the initial step in the process. The detection of lower-order assemblages of receptor subunits (dimers, trimers, etc.) has shed light on the likely sequence of interaction and the subcellular movement of nascent GABA_ARs. Initial investigations showed that whereas $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2_L$ and $\alpha 1\beta 2$ receptors are functional, not all subunit associations can lead to the formation of viable receptors. Specifically, there is the retention (and presumed degradation) of $\alpha 1/\gamma 2_L$ and $\beta 2/\gamma 2_L$ dimers, as well as monomers (α -, β -, and γ -subunits) in the ER (Connolly et al., 1996a). Dimerization of these subunit pairs is dependent only on the N-terminal domain (see Klausberger et al., 2001a). Furthermore, the particular β -isoform incorporated into GABA_ARs was shown to mediate intracellular trafficking of the assembled receptor to different membrane regions (see Connolly et al, 1996b), indicating an additional receptor subtype-specific feature of assembly.

The body of evidence gained thus far on GABA_AR assembly suggests that selective N-terminal domains mediate a defined process of receptor construction and restrict the stoichiometry and exact subunit composition of receptors (reviewed in Bollan et al., 2003b). These limited pathways rely on major assembly sequences in each class of subunit, but the formation of dimers between any two classes of α -, β - and γ -subunits suggests that multiple assembly sequences from each subunit could be involved (see

Klausberger et al., 2001b, Bollan et al., 2003a,b). Each individual subunit in the functional pentamer can be considered to have polarity; that is, it has two interfaces for association with other subunit proteins. The α 1-subunit is predicted to possess at least three assembly domains, with one facing an interface for the association with a β -subunit, and two facing the other interface for interaction with either another β - or the γ -subunit. The interaction of the α - and γ - assembly domains is suggested to control receptor assembly and stoichiometry; selective use of the α - γ interaction permits the inclusion of only a single γ -subunit and sets the arrangement around the pentamer (Klausberger et al., 2001b).

Taken together, assembly of ternary complexes of subunits has a critical dependence on the α - γ subunit interaction, but functional expression is only possible for that dimer upon subsequent interaction with β -subunits (e.g. Connolly et al., 1996a; Kittler et al., 2000). An alternative interaction via additional recognition domains for a further β -subunit can replace the interaction with γ , consistent with the concatamer studies of Baumann et al. (2001) and evidence indicating functional binary receptors ($\alpha\beta$) expressed without a third subunit (e.g. Verdoorn et al., 1990; Bencsits et al., 1999).

The most striking aspect of the data delineating assembly domains in the individual GABA_AR subunits is the concurrence of these subunit contact regions with N-terminal segments implicated in forming agonist binding sites or the BZD allosteric site at subunit-subunit interfaces (e.g. Smith and Olsen, 1995; Sigel and Buhr, 1997). The accord between subunit segments implicated in both GABA binding and BZD site binding (see below), and those predicted to interface between subunits, strengthens the placement of these binding sites at the point of apposition between subunits (see Bollan et al., 2003a,b).

Of additional note is that intracellular domains of GABA_AR subunits can also mediate subunit-subunit interactions. Specifically, the segment in the γ 2 subunit intracellular loop that elicits interaction with GABARAP (see below) also permits an interaction with other GABA_AR complexes via the β - or γ -subunit (Nymann-Andersen et al., 2002b), indicating even greater control over the assembly of individual and clustered receptors.

GABAAR TRAFFICKING

Signaling through the GABA_AR can be modulated by both the phosphorylation state of the receptor (see below), and the regulation of the relative number of receptors at a GABAergic synapse. Although the exact role of phosphorylation on all receptor subtypes is not clear and the intracellular transport pathways for the trafficking of receptors are incompletely understood, advances have been made in these areas of modulation of GABAergic signaling (reviewed in Moss and Smart, 2001; Kittler and Moss, 2003; Lüscher and Keller, 2004).

Certain proteins have been identified as GABA_AR-associated proteins. A specific GABA_A receptor-associated protein (GABARAP; Wang et al., 1999) has been identified as a protein that can indirectly link the receptor to other intracellular proteins. GABARAP can bind the large intracellular loop of y-subunits (Nymann-Andersen et al., 2002a) and is predicted to have a role in connecting GABAARs to intracellular vesicular transport proteins, providing an association with pathways for receptor clustering and turnover (reviewed in Kittler and Moss, 2003). Additional proteins that associate with the GABA_AR and participate in post-synaptic clustering and the dynamic cycling of receptor expression include anchoring proteins (e.g. gephyrin), proteins of the clathrin/dynamin-dependent, AP2 adapter-related endocytic machinery (Herring et al., 2003), protein kinases and related anchoring proteins (e.g. p130, NSF, RACK-1, AKAP150/79 and PKC-βII) and the ubiquitin-like Plic-1 (Bedford et al., 2001) protein that is part of the endocytic pathway (reviewed in Moss and Smart, 2001; Kittler and Moss, 2003). Other proteins that associate with receptor subunits include a β 2-specific interaction of GABA_A receptor interacting factor-1 (GRIF-1) (Beck et al., 2002) and a βselective association with gClq-R (Schaerer et al., 2001), proteins also proposed to be involved in regulating receptor trafficking and function. These proteins are proposed to play a role in dynamic receptor turnover, including endocytosis and the targeting of GABA_ARs from the ER to the membrane, and also to play a role in the dynamic maintenance of the number and function of the expressed receptors, as indicated by abnormal GABAAR function with certain mutations in, or knockouts of, those proteins (reviewed in Kittler and Moss, 2003). These associated proteins themselves can have an

effect on receptor function. For example, evidence suggests that GABARAP coexpression with GABA_ARs alters both the kinetics of channel activation (Chen et al., 2000) as well as single channel conductance levels, bestowing native receptor conductances to recombinant receptors that otherwise do not display all native receptor conductance levels (Everitt et al., 2004). These data suggest a role for the associated proteins in the regulation of the properties of the GABA_ARs that they bind.

GABAAR PHOSPHORYLATION

Phosphorylation of GABA_ARs is a means of dynamic modulation of receptor function and stability. Select α -, β -, and γ -subunits contain consensus sequences for phosphorylation in the large intracellular loop between the TM3 and TM4 segments by a range of protein kinases, the consequence of which can have receptor subtype-specific effects (reviewed in Brandon et al., 2002; Kittler and Moss, 2003). Specifically, the β 1-3 and γ 2 subunits are potential targets for phosphorylation by protein kinase A (PKA), protein kinase C (PKC), protein kinase G (PKG), and calcium-calmodulin dependent kinase II (CaM kinase II); the tyrosine kinase *Src* is also known to phosphorylate the γ 2 subunit (see Brandon et al., 2002; Kittler and Moss, 2003). CaM kinase II has also been shown to specifically phosphorylate the α 1 subunit (Churn et al., 2002). Phosphorylation of these receptor subunits has been studied on purified receptor protein, recombinant receptors expressed in cells, and on neurons in culture to confirm specificity of phosphorylation, effects on the function of receptors and to detect basal levels of phosphorylation in neurons or cells.

A direct effect on the function of the GABA_AR due to phosphorylation has been observed. For example, phosphorylation of different subtypes of the GABA_AR by PKA (e.g. Moss et al., 1992) and PKC (e.g. Krishek et al., 1994) is known to alter current amplitude and kinetics. More recent evidence indicates that a PKA-mediated effect via β 1 and β 3 subunit phosphorylation has specific effects on the kinetics of GABA_AR desensitization, suggested to have a role in modulating the duration of synaptic GABA currents (Hinkle and Macdonald, 2004). Studies using neuronal cultures suggest a basal, constitutive phosphorylation of the GABA_AR by several kinases (e.g. *Src* tyrosine kinase;

Brandon et al., 2001), as well as the involvement of endogenous phosphatase enzymes that regulate the level of receptor phosphorylation (Minier et al., 2000).

The phosphorylation state of the GABA_AR plays a role in the modulation of both receptor function and trafficking (see above). For example, levels of stable cell surface expression of recombinant receptors and receptors in cortical and hippocampal neurons, regulated through constitutive endocytosis, have been shown to be dependent on both the presence of the γ 2-subunit and to be regulated by PKC-mediated phosphorylation (Connolly et al., 1999). Several kinases and kinase anchoring proteins associate with the GABA_AR and phosphorylation is a mechanism for the rapid, dynamic modulation of the endocytosis and recycling pathways that regulate cell surface expression levels (reviewed in Brandon et al., 2002; Kittler and Moss, 2003).

The overall state of the neuron with respect to the activation of other metabotropic pathways that influence phosphorylation can have an effect on GABAAR function and expression. Other receptors that are linked to intracellular kinases have GABAARs as downstream targets, and the clustering and association of kinases, kinase anchoring proteins and phosphatases with the GABA_AR make these receptors signaling complexes. Specifically, modulation of GABA_AR activity has been shown for signaling elicited by brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) via TrkB receptors (Jovanovic et al., 2004). The activation of metabotropic receptors for other neurotransmitters (e.g. dopamine, serotonin, acetylcholine) that alter PKA and PKC activity provides a link between these signaling pathways (see Kittler and Moss, 2003). The distinction between synaptic signaling mediated by ionotropic and metabotropic receptors is thus blurred as the common intracellular signal messengers can have regulatory roles. A further interaction is seen for the GABAAR in its association and interaction with its metabotropic counterpart, the $GABA_BR$. Recent evidence indicating that a physical association with the GABAAR alters the expression and cellular turnover of GABABR subunits (Balasubramanian et al., 2004) suggests that there can be a direct link between the signaling mediated by both types of GABA receptors. Additionally, metabotropic Gprotein signaling has been shown to affect LGIC function in a novel way; the interaction of G-protein By dimers can directly modulate GlyR channel function (Yevenes et al.,

2004). It remains to be seen if subtypes of the $GABA_AR$ are also susceptible to this additional form of cross talk and modulation.

Phosphorylation of the GABA_AR or associated proteins can affect the response to certain modulatory compounds. Changes in the sensitivity of hippocampal neurons to neurosteroid compounds (e.g. Harney et al., 2003) or BZDs (Lilly et al., 2003) have been shown following modulation of PKA and PKC activity. Furthermore, the phosphorylation of the α 1 subunit by CaM kinase II has been shown to subsequently enhance the binding of BZD site ligands (Churn et al., 2002). Mice with a knockout of the Src-related tyrosine-specific fyn-kinase show altered responsiveness to etomidate and a reduction in density of expressed functional GABAARs (Boehm 2nd et al., 2004). Additionally, a role of altered receptor phosphorylation as a mechanism underlying the longitudinal changes associated with the tolerance and dependence phenomena of chronic BZD administration has been proposed. Interference with PKA- and PKC- mediated phosphorylation of recombinant GABA_ARs can affect the uncoupling of the GABA and BZD sites that is expected after persistent exposure to the BZD modulator (Ali and Olsen, 2001). Furthermore, diazepam (DZP) administration can cause short-term alteration in the levels of certain neuronal transcripts including those for some kinases and related signaling proteins; mice that bear a specific "knock-in" mutation that removes diazepam-sensitivity at the α 1-containing GABA_AR (see below) show differential changes in the transcript levels for certain of these intracellular signals (Huopaniemi et al., 2004). These results indicate the potential for a long-term reciprocal interaction between phosphorylation pathways that affect, and are acted upon by, GABAARmediated activity as a mechanism of tolerance. Alterations in the function of the expressed GABA_A receptors, or plasticity of GABAergic synapses due to dysregulation of receptor trafficking may be the mechanisms involved (see Kittler and Moss, 2003). Of additional note is the recent evidence from studies of neurons that contribute to the circadian rhythm in the suprachiasmatic nuclei that showed that casein kinase family proteins have a periodic association with GABA_AR $\beta 2/3$ subunits and can regulate GABA_AR function; this association may contribute to diurnal variation in function (Ning et al., 2004). This reinforces the view that various kinases and related proteins are

involved in modulating $GABA_AR$ function, either through direct receptor phosphorylation or the formation of signaling complexes.

SYNAPTIC VERSUS EXTRASYNAPTIC GABA_AR

Ionotropic GABA_ARs have been localized to both synaptic densities and to extrasynaptic (or perisynaptic) regions of neurons. The activity of each type of receptor, and the subunit composition of each, are known to differ. Those GABA_ARs expressed at synaptic densities are known to mediate phasic conductances in response to released GABA; extrasynaptic GABA_ARs are presumed to respond to much lower background concentrations of GABA in a neuroendocrine-like fashion to elicit tonic conductances that regulate neuronal excitability (Mody, 2001). The subunits most likely to incorporate into extrasynaptic GABA_ARs are generally presumed to include the α 4-, α 5-, α 6-, and the δ - subunits (see Mody, 2001) and such tonic GABA_AR inhibition has been described for cerebellar granule cells (e.g. Nusser et al., 1998) and for neuronal circuits between certain hippocampal cells (e.g. Yeung et al., 2003).

The higher potency of GABA to activate receptors that mediate the tonic conductances can be seen in recombinant GABA_AR preparations that incorporate the δ subunit (e.g. Adkins et al., 2001; Brown et al., 2002). Receptors that contain the δ subunit also show reduced and slowed desensitization compared to γ -subunit containing receptors (Haas and Macdonald, 1999), further demonstrating unique properties of δ containing subtypes. The δ -subunit has been identified by immunogold labeling exclusively at perisynaptic locations in cerebellar (Nusser et al., 1998) and hippocampal (Wei et al., 2003) neurons. Theoretically, inclusion of the δ - in place of a γ -subunit would be expected to have consequences for receptor synaptic clustering that is dependent on the γ -subunit (see above); whether non-synaptic localization is simply due to this substitution is not clear for all neuronal types. The exact composition of these perisynaptic receptors remains to be determined for various neuronal circuits, but recent additional evidence indicates a role of α 5-containing GABA_AR in tonic inhibition in the hippocampal CA1 region (Caraiscos et al., 2004). These presumed extrasynaptic GABA_AR subtypes are also selectively modulated by lower (physiologically relevant)

concentrations of ethanol (e.g. Sundstrom-Poromaa et al., 2002; Wallner et al., 2003) and certain neurosteroids (Stell et al., 2003), suggesting that the perisynaptic $GABA_AR$ subtypes that regulate neuronal excitability by means of their tonic conductance may be selective targets for the action of these compounds.

The GABAAR: AGONIST BINDING SITES

The association of GABA with its agonist binding domains on the GABA_AR complex is the initial step in receptor activation. The step of GABA binding is suggested not to be rate limiting in channel activation (Maconochie et al., 1994). Upon agonist binding, specific conformational changes are induced that lead to channel gating and the increase in chloride conductance. Whereas there is considerable knowledge about the location of the agonist sites, the mechanism for the gating of the GABA_AR is less well understood. Recent evidence has begun to suggest potential molecular mechanisms for the transduction of the binding event at the GABA agonist sites in the extracellular N-terminal domain to the ion channel gate within the transmembrane region (see Kash et al., 2003, 2004; Absalom et al., 2004). Although recent advances in molecular modeling of the GABA_AR (see below) have permitted better assumptions about channel gating and associated molecular mechanisms, the most conclusive studies on the GABA_AR have focused on the receptor binding sites.

Our current understanding of the GABA binding sites proposes that there is an asymmetrical contribution of protein domains from two subunits at their interface to form a binding site. The identification of the agonist binding domains of the GABA_AR has been achieved through various means, including photoaffinity labeling, examining the functional consequences of mutagenesis and probing for accessibility with substituted cysteine accessibility mutagenesis (SCAM). Initial studies with the photolabile agonist [³H]muscimol indicated incorporation of the ligand into the β -subunit of the GABA_AR complex (Casalotti et al., 1986; Deng et al., 1986). However, additional labeling of the α -subunit had also been reported in addition to β -subunit incorporation (e.g. Bureau and Olsen, 1988; 1990). These data indicated the accessibility of both the β - and α -subunits to agonist interaction and provided early evidence for a role of both neighbouring proteins in forming the agonist site. A specific substrate for muscimol incorporation was

eventually identified as $\alpha 1 \text{Phe}^{64}$ (Smith and Olsen, 1994). Mutation of this residue ($\alpha 1 \text{F}64 \text{L}$) had been previously shown to greatly reduce the ability of GABA to activate the GABA_AR; this mutation had also been identified as a rare natural mutation that altered receptor gating (Sigel et al., 1992).

The agonist binding sites on the GABA_AR are predicted to lie at subunit-subunit interfaces (see Smith and Olsen, 1995), in homology to the nAChR (reviewed in Corringer et al., 2000; Karlin, 2002). For the nAChR, critical residues for agonist and antagonist interaction with the α -subunit, as determined by photolabeling studies, cluster into three discrete, non-contiguous segments of the extracellular N-terminal domain, and such knowledge permitted the suggestion of a multiple-loop model of the binding site for ligand interaction (Galzi et al., 1990; Galzi and Changeux, 1994). Other protein domains from the adjacent subunit are proposed to contain residues critical for the binding site as well. This model is extended to include at least 6 discrete regions within the N-terminal domain of every subunit that can contribute to binding pockets at subunit interfaces. Three of these domains (Loops A, B and C) are from one subunit as the principal component whereas the opposing subunit would contribute the other three domains (Loops D, E and F) as the complementary side; this is a common motif for members of the LGIC receptor family (see Corringer et al., 2000; Karlin, 2002). In this manner, each subunit is predicted to have polarity; Loops A-C face one neighbouring subunit (the + face) whereas the Loop D-F segments oppose another subunit (the - face) (see Figures 1-1C, 1-2, 1-3D, 1-4). In homology to the nAChR, identification of residues important for GABA binding are found to be distributed in the same homologous regions and some of the residues themselves are conserved across members of the LGIC superfamily (e.g. see Ernst et al., 2003), suggesting a specialized role in forming the agonist sites.

A binding site for GABA is formed at each of the two β +/ α - subunit interfaces, and these sites are postulated to mediate activation of the receptor (see Smith and Olsen, 1995). Essential residues from the β -subunit (from the "+ face") include (rat β 2 numbering) Loop A amino acids Tyr⁹⁷ and Leu⁹⁹ (Boileau et al., 2002). The second domain (Loop B) contains important residues Tyr¹⁵⁷ and Thr¹⁶⁰ (Amin and Weiss, 1993). Within the Loop C region, other important residues have also been determined and include Thr²⁰² (Amin and Weiss, 1993), Ser²⁰⁴ (Wagner and Czajkowski, 2001), Tyr²⁰⁵ (Amin and Weiss, 1993; Wagner and Czajkowski, 2001), Arg²⁰⁷ and Ser²⁰⁹ (Wagner and Czajkowski, 2001).

Residues from the GABA_AR α -subunit implicated in forming the agonist site for channel activation can be clustered into three domains, homologous to Loops D, E and F, indicating that the "– face" of the α -subunit participates in this GABA site. In addition to (rat α 1 numbering) Phe⁶⁴ (Sigel et al., 1992), other α -subunit residues in Loop D include Arg⁶⁶ (Boileau et al., 1999; Hartvig et al., 2000) and Ser⁶⁸ (Boileau et al., 1999). The second segment, Loop E, includes Arg¹¹⁹ (Westh-Hansen et al., 1999; Hartvig et al., 2000) and Ile¹²⁰ (Westh-Hansen et al., 1997). Loop F residues have been identified as Val¹⁷⁸, Val¹⁸⁰ and Asp¹⁸³ (Newell and Czajkowski, 2003) (see Table 1-1; Figure 1-5).

Although homology to the nAChR predicts the asymmetric contribution from two neighbouring subunits for the formation of the GABA agonist sites, and domains from both the β - and α -subunits are crucial for GABA binding, actual information on the structural features of the binding pocket was still lacking with only the identification of residues involved. The classification of binding domains as "loops" was not based on any structural information, and although it could be presumed that these non-contiguous segments form a binding cleft accessible to the synaptic/extracellular space, no actual structural features could be predicted solely from the concept of three critical domains from each opposing subunit. The isolation of the homopentameric molluscan AChBP (Smit et al., 2001) that is homologous to the N-terminal domains of LGIC receptor subunits, and the determination of its atomic structure (Brejc et al., 2001; see Figure 1-3, 1-4) has allowed for comparative modeling of the structure of the N-terminus of GABA_AR subunits (e.g. Cromer et al., 2002; Trudell, 2002; Ernst et al., 2003; Chou, 2004). These studies have begun to guide further investigations into the actual structure of the important GABA binding site regions (see Table 1-1).

Prior to AChBP-based molecular modeling efforts, the defining of the secondary structure of LGIC subunits had been attempted. For example, the homology of sequence and proposed structure of LGIC N-terminal domains with previously identified domains of the bacterial biotin repressor protein complex permitted secondary structure models that include a substantial β -sheet component (Gready et al., 1997). Examining data from fluorescence spectroscopy and circular dichroism of the truncated α 1-subunit N-terminal

protein segments overexpressed in *Escherichia coli* cells also suggested a large contribution of β -strand regions in the extracellular segment (Hang et al., 2000), a feature conserved in β -and γ -subunits (Shi et al., 2003). Although these studies suggest secondary structural features, interpretation of structural data gathered from truncated subunit proteins may not be applicable to the structure of the N-terminal domain in a complete subunit.

A comparison of the AChBP sequence and that of the N-terminal of LGIC subunits reveals about ~15-30% conservation of sequence, an amount indicative of reduced structural homology (see Ernst et al., 2003). However, certain invariant residues align between the AChBP and other LGIC members, suggesting conserved roles in structure and function; there is also the prediction of retention of the overall β -sheet-rich, immunoglobin-like shape of the subunit structure (e.g. Cromer et al., 2002; Ernst et al., 2003). The crystal structure of the AChBP (Figure 1-3) reveals that the secondary structures of each subunit is an N-terminal α -helix followed by mostly β -strands; certain loop regions as linkers between β -sheets and including the conserved Cys-loop characteristic of the receptor family are also structural features (Brejc et al., 2001; see Figure 1-3).

Recent modeling studies have used sequence alignments between GABA_AR subunit N-terminal domains and the AChBP to thread the GABA_AR sequence onto the known AChBP structure in an initial attempt to derive a model structure of the extracellular domain of a heteropentameric GABA_AR. Determination of the crystal structure of the AChBP was carried out with a HEPES buffer (Brejc et al., 2001). HEPES is serendipitously predicted to interact with the protein in a manner analogous to ACh at the nAChR (Brejc et al., 2001; Grutter and Changeux, 2001). The ligand-binding residues and surrounding structures in the AChBP are suggested to be conserved and therefore, comparative modeling of the GABA_AR based on the AChBP would be predicted to resolve features of the GABA agonist sites. The recent AChBP-derived models (Cromer et al., 2002; Trudell, 2002; Ernst et al., 2003) have revealed a concordance of the model with biochemical (e.g. photoaffinity labeling) and mutational data with respect to the spatial proximity of residues that contribute to the GABA site as well as N-terminal domains that underlie subunit-subunit contact for assembly. Receptor

subtype-specific models based on the sequence of different α -subunit isoforms have also recently been put forth (Chou, 2004).

Comparative modeling supports the concept of discrete domains of each subunit forming the binding site, and the models provide an assumption of the subunit secondary structure of these segments at the β +/ α - interface. An alignment of the three "loops" from the principal β -subunit (A-C), and the complementary domains (Loops D-F) from the α -subunit, with the sequence and structure of the AChBP has been performed (reviewed in Kash et al., 2004). The β 2Tyr⁹⁷-Asp¹⁰¹ (Loop A, + face) corresponds to structural β -sheet 4 and part of structural loop 5; β 2Glu¹⁵⁵-Thr¹⁶¹ (Loop B, + face) aligns to β -sheet 7 and into loop 8; β 2Phe²⁰⁰-Arg²⁰⁷ (Loop C, + face) overlaps structural loop 10 and into β -sheet 10; α 1Asp⁶³-Ser⁶⁹ (Loop D, – face) coincides with β -sheet 2; α 1Ile¹¹⁸-Thr¹³⁰ (Loop E, – face) encompasses β -sheet 5, loop 6, and into β -sheet 6; and α 1Ala¹⁷⁷-Gly¹⁸⁶ (Loop F, – face) falls within loop 9 (see Kash et al., 2004; Table 1-1).

Although the secondary structure of GABAAR subunit extracellular domains has been predicted by modeling, more direct approaches have provided confirmatory evidence for the structure of individual "Loop" regions. The majority of these studies have capitalized on SCAM studies to probe for solvent accessibility of engineered cysteine mutations, and any changes in this accessibility in the presence of agonist (i.e. presumably in the open/activated state). In accordance with comparative modeling of this region, an examination of the α l Loop D segment reveals a predicted β -strand structure from αThr^{60} -Ser⁶⁸, based on a pattern of alternating residues that are modified by cysteine-specific reagents (Boileau et al., 1999). The pattern of accessible residues has also allowed for an examination of the proposed secondary structure of $\alpha 1$ Loop E as two β -strand regions separated by an intervening loop (Holden and Czajkowski, 2001) and that of $\alpha 1$ Loop F as a variable coil structure in that domain (Newell and Czajkowski, 2003). Within the β 2-subunit, similar SCAM studies have revealed that the β 2Val⁹³-Leu⁹⁹ segment adopts a β-strand (Boileau et al., 2002) for the Loop A domain and that the Loop C exists as a random coil (Wagner and Czajkowski, 2001), in line with Confirmatory evidence of a β -strand structure for the region homology models. homologous to Loop D has been shown for the GABA_AR γ -subunit $\gamma 2 Thr^{73}$ -Thr⁸¹

(Teissére and Czajkowski, 2001). With the caveat that the engineered cysteines may alter the conformation of mutation-bearing receptors to an unnatural state, such SCAM studies have refined comparative models of the extracellular domain of GABA_AR subunits by assigning secondary structure to sequences of the protein. Comparative models can incorporate this accessibility, and in this manner, the fit of the AChBP structure can be adjusted for specific GABA_AR subtypes (see Table 1-1).

Another feature that has arisen from comparative modeling is a better prediction of the role of specific residues in GABA site function. In particular, SCAM studies conducted in the presence of agonist or antagonist propose that a reduction of the rate of cysteine modification is indicative of competitive interaction of the ligand with the modifying agent at a particular engineered cysteine, thereby identifying solventaccessible residues that likely form a subdomain within the binding pocket for interaction with that ligand. These experiments have shown several accessible residues that interact differently with GABA and an antagonist, SR 95531 (e.g. Holden and Czajkowski, 2001; Holden and Czajkowski, 2002; Newell and Czajkowski, 2003), providing evidence for an antagonist-specific interaction in the GABA binding site. Antagonists can produce specific conformational changes distinct from those elicited by GABA. The SCAM studies complement additional evidence showing allosteric activity of GABA antagonists on direct GABA_AR activation by anesthetics (Ueno et al., 1997) and antagonist-induced conformational changes in the receptor as assayed by the shifts in fluorescence of a tethered probe (Chang and Weiss, 2002). Overall, these data suggest that antagonists act in a more complex manner than just simply a steric hindrance of GABA interaction.

Furthermore, comparison of sulfhydryl modification both with and without compounds that can gate the receptor (e.g. pentobarbital), can reveal subsets of residues that are differently accessible in distinct receptor states (e.g. Wagner and Czajkowski, 2001). A similar approach with SCAM studies has been done to probe the changes in accessibility that occur in the TM2 ion channel region upon GABA_AR gating (e.g. Horenstein et al., 2001). In this manner, an appreciation of different conformational states of the receptor can be gained; changes that occur within the GABA site upon GABA binding (see Bianchi and Macdonald, 2001) can be observed, an initial step for understanding the transduction of the binding to the gating effect within the receptor.

Modeling of the GABA site at the $\beta(+)/\alpha(-)$ interface has proved useful for further elucidation of the roles of other residues identified to contribute to GABA interaction. An assay of macroscopic GABA currents does not individually examine the underlying (and inter-related) phenomena of binding of agonist and gating of the ion channel (see Colquhoun, 1998), and therefore other kinetic studies must be carried out to separate binding from gating effects (e.g. Wagner et al., 2004). However, predictions as to the role of a residue can be made based on the modeled structure. Recently, additional α subunit residues that underlie receptor subtype sensitivity to GABA have been identified in the α 6- (α 6Ser⁸³; Drafts and Fisher, 2004) and the α 3- (α 3Leu¹⁷³-Asn¹⁷⁶; Böhme et al., 2004) isoforms. These residues model towards the β - α interface, but are further towards the synaptic space (i.e. further away from the membrane-surface) than the other identified GABA site amino acid residues (see above) and lie outside of the modeled binding pocket, in line with their presumed roles of contributing to a subtype-selective architecture of the GABA site, but not a direct role in binding (see Drafts and Fisher, 2004; Böhme et al., 2004). Here, comparative modeling provides a rationale for the interpretation of the contribution of a residue to GABA activity based on presumed accessibility to the agonist.

The GABA_AR is predicted to have an agonist binding site involved in channel activation (low affinity sites) at each $\beta(+)/\alpha(-)$ interface (see Smith and Olsen, 1995), consistent with models of activation that predict a requirement of two agonist molecules to gate the receptor. Based on the presumed subunit arrangement around the pentamer (clockwise from the synapse: γ - α - β - α - β), the two sites are flanked by a different subset of neighbours. Studies similar to the ones that elucidated subunit arrangement (see above) have been done whereby one concatenated dimer and one concatenated trimer are expressed; the ability to mutate individual α - or β - subunits in each of these linked subunit constructs permits an examination of the functional roles of the individual GABA sites, and has suggested non-equivalent affinities of GABA at each site (Baumann et al., 2003). Other studies have used similar approaches to replicate the heterozygous state for epilepsy-associated mutations in other domains of the α 1-subunit (Gallagher et al., 2004). Additionally, SCAM studies have suggested divergence in the conformational change induced in each of the two individual α -subunits upon allosteric modulator binding

(Williams and Akabas, 2001), consistent with the notion that the two GABA sites do not have identical properties.

Additionally, binding studies have revealed a high and a low affinity component to GABA (e.g. Olsen et al., 1981) or to muscimol (e.g. Agey and Dunn, 1989) association. Binding studies on brain membrane preparations that include multiple receptor subtypes could account for these affinity differences. Also, whether the high and low affinity binding components reflect two separate sites or an interconvertible state of binding at a single class of sites on one receptor subtype is a matter not yet resolved. It is presumed that receptor activation would be mediated by low affinity sites, in agreement with higher (micromolar) concentrations required for GABA_AR activation in functional studies. Evidence for a separate high affinity site has been described for a defined recombinant subtype (Newell et al., 2000) that includes a contribution from β 2Tyr⁶², the residue from "Loop D" that is homologous to α 1Phe⁶⁴ known to be critical in forming the (low affinity) GABA site. This lends support to the concept of additional GABA sites at the other subunit-subunit interfaces [e.g. $\alpha(+)/\beta(-)$], and a role of this site in stabilizing the receptor in a desensitized state has been proposed (Newell and Dunn, 2002).

THE BENZODIAZEPINE BINDING SITE

Of the multiple allosteric modulatory sites on the GABA_AR, the BZD binding site is the best characterized. Early evidence showed specific BZD binding sites in the brain (Braestrup and Squires, 1977; Möhler and Okada, 1977) that were suggested to influence and have overlap with the GABA_AR (e.g. Macdonald and Barker, 1978; Costa et al., 1979). Co-purification of the GABA_AR and BZD receptors (Gavish and Snyder, 1981) and isolation of a complex that could bind not only GABA site ligands but also BZDs and barbiturates (e.g. Sigel et al., 1984) provided early confirmation of the physical association between the BZD binding site and the GABA_AR.

Occupation of the BZD binding site by a ligand generates a conformational change in the ternary structure of the heteropentamer. The consequences of BZD binding are allosterically linked to the GABA binding sites, and BZD site ligands span the continuum of efficacy from negative to null to positive efficacy with respect to
modulation. Potentiation of $GABA_AR$ function by BZD occurs by increasing the frequency of GABA-gated channel openings (Study and Barker, 1981; Twyman et al., 1989), activity that is initially elicited by enhancing the affinity of GABA for at least one of the agonist binding sites (Lavoie and Twyman, 1996).

Certain BZD site ligands also act as photoaffinity labels and identification of the substrate for covalent incorporation provided some of the first data indicating the location of the site at the $\alpha(+)/\gamma(-)$ subunit-subunit interface (see Sigel and Buhr, 1997). Both the classical 1,4-BZD [³H]flunitrazepam (FNZ) (Möhler et al., 1980) and the imidazobenzodiazepine (i-BZD) [³H]Ro15-4513 (Möhler et al., 1984) are useful photolabels. Certain β-carboline ligands (or derivatives) can also photolabel the BZD site (e.g. Dellouve-Courillon et al., 1989; Zezula, 1995). FNZ was shown to incorporate into protein bands consistent with α -subunit isoforms (e.g. Sigel et al., 1984; Casalotti et al., 1986; Fuchs et al., 1988; Stephenson et al., 1990), with possibly lesser labeling of γ subunits (Stephenson et al., 1990). In analogy to the agonist binding sites formed at subunit-subunit interfaces, these early photolabeling data support a contribution to the BZD site from both the α - and γ -subunits. Furthermore, initial recombinant expression of GABA_ARs comprised of only α - and β -subunits could not accurately recreate BZDsensitivity in functional studies (Schofield et al., 1987); sensitivity could be endowed to recombinant receptors only with the inclusion of the γ -subunit (Pritchett et al., 1989a), consistent with its contribution to the BZD binding site.

In recombinant preparations, both the specific α - (e.g. Puia et al., 1991; Wieland et al., 1992; Smith et al., 2001) and γ - (e.g. Puia et al., 1991; Lüddens et al., 1994; Davies et al., 2000) isoforms incorporated can affect BZD pharmacology, indicative of a contribution of each subunit to the BZD site. Accordingly, the BZD site itself exhibits heterogeneity, as was demonstrated very early in the classification of BZD binding in different brain regions (e.g. Sieghart and Karobath, 1980; Nielsen and Braestrup, 1980), consistent with distinctive CNS expression patterns for different receptor subtypes (e.g. Pirker et al., 2000). Based on the inclusion of a specific α -subunit isoform (α 1-3,5), different classes of BZD site (BZ1 or BZ2; e.g. Pritchett et al., 1989b; Pritchett and Seeburg, 1990, 1991) with specific properties and selective ligands can be formed; these

subtypes all recognize DZP and are classified as the diazepam-sensitive (DS) subtypes. Inclusion of either the α 4- or α 6-isoform confers insensitivity to DZP and other classical 1,4-BZDs, leading to the designation of such subtypes as diazepam-insensitive (DI).

Several residues from both the α - and the γ -subunit have been identified as contributing to the BZD site pharmacology. Some of the initial investigations to identify the determinants of ligand interaction at the BZD site exploited differences in ligand affinity at receptor subtypes or the divergence in DS and DI BZD pharmacology to identify specific residues mediating divergent receptor properties. For example, investigations into the distinctive BZ1 and BZ2 pharmacology permitted the identification of specific α -isoform residues that affect selective BZD binding (e.g. Pritchett et al., 1989b; Pritchett and Seeburg, 1990, 1991). The creation of a series of chimeric subunits derived from the α 1- and the α 6-isoforms was used to probe DS pharmacology and identified (rat $\alpha 1$ numbering) $\alpha 1$ His¹⁰¹ as a significant determinant of high affinity binding of classical BZD ligands; an arginine aligns at the homologous residue in the DI subtype α 4- and α 6-subunits. (Wieland et al., 1992). Further mutational analyses identified a subset of four residues that are divergent between the α 1- and the α 6-isoforms that at least in part mediate the differences with respect to DS and DI pharmacology (Wieland and Lüddens, 1994).

Identification of the specific domain for photoincorporation is another method that has revealed determinants of BZD binding and function. Upon photolabeling of the BZD site on GABA_ARs with [³H]FNZ or [³H]Ro15-4513, each ligand covalently incorporates within different regions of the α 1-subunit, implying a differential interaction of each ligand within the BZD site. The incorporation of FNZ occurs within bovine GABA_AR α 1(1-103) whereas Ro15-4513 labels C-terminal to that point (Duncalfe and Dunn, 1996; Davies et al., 1996). A specific residue for the photoincorporation of [³H]FNZ was identified as α 1His¹⁰¹ (Duncalfe et al., 1996) and [³H]Ro15-4513 was suggested to incorporate within the small extracellular TM2-3 domain (Davies and Dunn, 1998). More recent studies have identified the specific substrate of Ro15-4513 labeling as α 1Tyr²⁰⁹ and the homologous tyrosine in the α 2- and α 3-isoforms (Sawyer et al., 2002). Isoform-specific labeling of different residues has been proposed for Ro15-4513

at bovine α 1- and α 6-subunits (Duncalfe and Dunn, 1996); however, this was not shown in cell lines expressing the same human GABA_AR subtypes (Davies et al., 1996). Although it could be argued that the photolabeling reaction done under UV irradiation does not reflect normal pharmacological conditions, the identification of photolabeling substrates defines a direct point of contact of the ligand in its binding site, enabling further mutagenesis studies to probe for a role of the substrate residue in BZD pharmacology.

Since all the GABA_AR subunits share a degree of sequence homology and a common putative topology, it can be presumed that the subunit-subunit interfaces formed with any two subunits are structurally similar. In accordance with this homology, the amino acid residues that have been implicated in contributing to the BZD site cluster into the same homologous discrete regions in the extracellular N-terminal domain that contain determinants of binding and function at the β - α GABA sites. Based on alignment of sequence, the α -subunit ("+" subunit face, Loops A, B and C) and γ -subunit ("-" subunit face, Loops D and E) contain BZD site residues at homologous positions to those from β - and α -subunits implicated in the GABA site (see Sigel, 2002; Ernst et al., 2003). Comparative modeling of the GABA_AR α - and γ -subunits (e.g. Cromer et al., 2002; Trudell, 2002; Ernst et al., 2003) has allowed predictions of the secondary structure of these "loop" domains, as can be done for the β (+)- α (-) GABA binding site (see above). Confirmation of the β -strand secondary structure of the γ 2-subunit γ 2Thr⁷³-Thr⁸¹ region ("Loop D") with SCAM studies has been reported (Teissére and Czajkowski, 2001).

To date, the residues that have been implicated by photoaffinity labeling and mutagenesis studies to contribute to the BZD site from the α -subunit include (rat α 1 numbering): α 1Pro⁹⁶ (Smith and Olsen, 2000), α 1His¹⁰¹ (Wieland et al., 1992; Wieland and Lüddens, 1994; Duncalfe et al., 1996; Davies et al., 1998; Dunn et al., 1999; Smith and Olsen, 2000), α 1Tyr¹⁵⁹ (Amin et al., 1997), α 1Thr¹⁶² (Wieland and Lüddens, 1994; Renard et al., 1999) α 1Gly²⁰⁰ (Pritchett and Seeburg, 1991; Schaerer et al., 1998; Renard et al., 1999), α 1Ser²⁰⁴ (Renard et al., 1999; Casula et al., 2001), α 1Ser²⁰⁵ (Derry et al., 2004), α 1Thr²⁰⁶ (Buhr et al., 1997a; Schaerer et al., 1998), α 1Tyr²⁰⁹ (Buhr et al., 1997a;

Amin et al., 1997; Sawyer et al., 2002), and $\alpha 1 \text{Val}^{211}$ (Wieland and Lüddens, 1994; Strakhova et al., 2000; Casula et al., 2001).

A number of γ -subunit residues have also been implicated and include (rat $\gamma 2$ numbering): $\gamma 2$ Met⁵⁷ and $\gamma 2$ Tyr⁵⁸ (Kucken et al., 2000), $\gamma 2$ Phe⁷⁷ (Wingrove et al., 1997; Buhr et al., 1997b; Buhr and Sigel, 1997), $\gamma 2$ Ala⁷⁹ and $\gamma 2$ Thr⁸¹ (Teissére et al., 2001; Kucken et al., 2003), $\gamma 2$ Met¹³⁰ (Wingrove et al., 1997; Buhr and Sigel, 1997) and $\gamma 2$ Thr¹⁴² (Mihic et al., 1994).

It is of note that the presence of another, flumazenil-insensitive, site for BZD activity has been described. This low (micromolar) affinity site is distinct from the well characterized site at the α - γ interface. Mutation of certain TM2 domain residues that are important for anesthetic modulation of the GABA_AR (see below) can remove this low affinity BZD component of receptor modulation, suggesting a degree of overlap of this secondary site and that for anesthetic modulation (Walters et al., 2000).

Beyond occupation of the BZD site by ligand, elements that mediate the transduction of the binding to the overall allosteric effect on receptor function have been identified as distinct from the binding site itself. Approaches using chimeric subunits derived from γ/α (Boileau et al., 1998; Boileau and Czajkowski, 1999) or γ/δ (Jones et al., 2002) subunits have identified required γ -subunit domains in the pre-TM1, TM1, TM2 and the extracellular TM2-3 loop that are critical for allosteric modulation. Additionally, specific BZD site ligands demonstrate GABA_AR subtype-selective allosteric effects (e.g. between α 1- and α 6-containing receptors). Specifically, despite the DI pharmacology of the α 6-subtype, Ro15-1788 acts as a positive modulator compared to an antagonist of the BZD site at DS subtypes (e.g. Im et al., 1997). A defined region within the extracellular N-terminal domain ($\alpha 1$ Thr¹⁶²-Leu¹⁸⁸) has been determined to underlie the specific differences in Ro15-1788 modulatory effect (Im et al., 1997). This domain aligns to the α -subunit "Loop F" (structural loop 9; see Ernst et al., 2003), predicted to contribute to the GABA site at the neighbouring interface. It is proposed that this extracellular domain plays a role in the allosteric coupling of the BZD and GABA sites (Im et al., 1997; see Ernst et al., 2003).

Comparative modeling of the BZD site has been accomplished based on homology of the extracellular domains of subunits of the GABA_AR to the AChBP (e.g. Cromer et al., 2002; Ernst et al., 2003). These models have helped align all of the previous data that propose the orientation of BZD site ligands in their binding pocket. In addition to mutational approaches to define the BZD pharmacophore, ligand mapping approaches have yielded three dimensional quantitative structure-activity relationships (3D-QSAR) for compounds docked in the BZD site and have revealed subtype-specific features of the BZD site formed with different α -subunits (e.g. Huang et al., 1999; He et al., 2000). Recent models have oriented DZP at the α - γ interface based on the selective modification of an engineered cysteine at a1H101C by DZP derivatized with a sulfhydryl-reactive group incorporated at the C7 point in the 1,4-BZD chemical backbone (Figure 1-7) (e.g. Berezhnoy et al., 2004). Other models orient *i*-BZD ligands in the BZD site based on the photolabeling of $\alpha 1 \text{Tyr}^{209}$ by the C8 azido group of Ro15-4513 (Sawyer et al., 2002) and the presumed association of the C3' imidazo-substituent on the opposite end of the structure (Figure 1-7) with $\gamma 2Ala^{79}$ and $\gamma 2Thr^{81}$ (Kucken et al., 2003). With a proposed orientation of a BZD ligand docked in a comparative model, relative molecular distances to other critical residues can be estimated. These docking models improve upon the predictions of orientation based upon screening the affinity of a panel of closely chemically related compounds at receptors with specific mutations (e.g. McKernan et al., 1998; Sigel et al., 1998). Overall, comparative modeling of the BZD site has permitted an alignment of some of the data from OSAR studies with molecular data from mutational work to better predict BZD ligand interaction. Of more importance will be to interpret ligand mapping data that shows GABAAR subtype differences in the BZD binding pocket with different α -subunit isoforms and to examine the consequences of mutations in the binding pocket across different receptor subtypes (see Sigel, 2002) to reveal differences in the BZD site produced with different α -subunits. Recent homology modeling has predicted subtype-specific differences in the placement and orientation of the side chain of BZD site amino acid residues within the binding pocket (Chou, 2004), implying a theoretical basis for differences in QSAR studies across receptor subtypes.

Another line of experimentation has examined the $GABA_AR$ subtype-selective function of BZD site ligands. The heterogeneity of receptor subtypes in the CNS is

partially a function of the diversity of expression of subunit isoforms, often with brain nucleus specificity. Classical BZD ligands like DZP and FNZ possess affinity for all of the DS subtypes, irrespective of the individual α -subunit isoform (α 1-3,5) incorporated. Clinical use of 1,4-BZD compounds produces a spectrum of results including sedative, anxiolytic, myorelaxant and anticonvulsive effects. The use of mice with specific knockin point mutations whereby one particular α -subunit isoform is rendered diazepaminsensitive has provided *in vivo* results that indicate which clinical aspects are mediated by which GABA_AR subtypes, and has contributed to the understanding of the roles of brain regions that preferentially express these receptor subtypes (reviewed in Rudolph and Möhler, 2004). The specific substitution of α 1H101R is known to underlie DI pharmacology (e.g. Wieland et al., 1992) and homologous substitutions of α 2H101R, α 3H126R and α 5H105R abolish DZP sensitivity in recombinant preparations (Benson et al., 1998). Mice that are bred to contain individual knock-in DI mutations can be administered BZD site ligands to assess the *in vivo* behavioral changes due to lack of ligand recognition at one selective subtype.

In this manner, particular clinical outcomes of BZD administration are dissected across GABA_AR subtypes. In vivo behavioral studies with mice bearing knock-in DI mutations have indicated that the sedative effects of BZD ligands like DZP are achieved by action at α 1-containing GABA_ARs (Rudolph et al., 1999). An role of the α 1-subtype in mediating anterograde amnesia, and a partial anticonvulsant contribution induced by DZP has also been demonstrated (Rudolph et al., 1999). Pharmacological confirmation of the α 1-subtype selective sedative effect has been achieved with a novel BZD site ligand (L-838,417) that shows no sedative effect in vivo; this compound is an antagonist at the α 1-subtype and a positive modulator at the α 2-, α 3- and α 5-subtypes (McKernan et al., 2000). Additionally, BZD site negative allosteric modulators that are proconvulsant and stimulatory also exert these effects via the α 1-subtype (Crestani et al., 2002a). The α 2-GABA_AR subtype (which has selective expression in the limbic system) has been shown to mediate anxiolytic effects of DZP (Löw et al., 2000), the majority of its myorelaxant activity (with a lesser effect elicited through the α 3-subtype) (Crestani et al., 2001), as well as DZP precipitation of narcosis (but not sedation) in vivo when combined with alcohol (Täuber et al., 2003). In addition to the high-dose myorelaxant effects that are generated via the α 3-subtype, GABA_ARs with the α 3-isoform are also predicted to have a selective influence on neuronal oscillations linked to absence epilepsy in thalamic nuclei and their modulation by another BZD ligand, clonazepam (Sohal et al., 2003). Roles of the α 5-subtype have been predicted to include a myorelaxant influence and hippocampal effects on trace fear conditioning in associative learning (Crestani et al., 2002b). Additionally, a role of the hippocampal α 5-subtype in the induction of tolerance to DZP has also been demonstrated (van Rijnsoever et al., 2004).

Examinations of the effects of knock-in mutations have also clarified the selective substrates of action of individual BZD site ligands, in particular for zolpidem (ZOL). This imidazopyridine compound has selective affinity for α 1-containing GABA_ARs (e.g. Pritchett and Seeburg, 1990) and similar studies with α 1(H101R) knock-in mice have revealed that the sedative/hypnotic and anticonvulsant effects of ZOL are mediated by the α 1-subtype *in vivo* (Crestani et al., 2000). Recent examination of a novel knock-in γ 2(F77I) mouse model demonstrates the abolition of ZOL effect *in vivo*, but not that of flurazepam (another 1,4-BZD) in homozygous mutant mice (Cope et al., 2004). The γ 2F77I substitution has been shown to selectively abolish ZOL binding in recombinant preparations (Wingrove et al., 1997; Buhr et al., 1997b) and the knock-in γ 2F77I mouse confirms that γ 2-containing GABA_ARs are the subtypes through which ZOL acts. Taken together, the specificity of ZOL activity *in vivo* for the α 1- (Crestani et al., 2000) and the γ 2- (Cope et al., 2004) subtypes indicates that the sedative/hypnotic effect of ZOL is mediated by the BZD site formed specifically at the α 1- γ 2 subunit-subunit interface at GABA_ARs that contain these subunits.

These studies have demonstrated subtype-selective effects of BZD site ligands. That only a subset of the clinical spectrum of BZD site ligands like DZP is mediated through one α -subunit receptor subtype illustrates the potential for therapeutic compounds that can dissect the spectrum of effects. These studies further the potential for selective sedatives/hypnotics, anxiolytics, anticonvulsants, and myorelaxant drugs with reduced side effects. Undoubtedly, there will continue to be a focus on subtype-specific BZD site ligands as novel therapeutics (see Möhler et al., 2002; Wafford et al.,

2004). A better characterization of the BZD site, and specifically the physicochemical differences in the binding site formed at all GABA_AR subtypes, will be of major importance in advancing subtype-specific BZD pharmacology.

OTHER ALLOSTERIC MODULATORY SITES ON THE GABAAR

A large diversity of compounds act at the GABA_AR to modulate receptor activity. Many of these modulators, like BZD site ligands, help to define GABA_AR pharmacology. For example, receptor modulation by barbiturate compounds, and the binding of picrotoxin and [35 S]*tert*-butylbicyclophosphorothionate ([35 S]TBPS) associated with the ion channel, are representative of GABA_AR pharmacology. Whereas it has been established that the BZD binding site exists at the α - γ subunit interface, and residues important for BZD ligand interaction cluster in analogy to the GABA agonist sites (see above), the locations and properties of other modulatory sites generally have been characterized to a lesser degree.

Barbiturates

The barbiturates are another class of GABA_AR modulators that have clinical use as anesthetics and anticonvulsants. The molecular effects of barbiturate modulation of the GABA_AR differ from BZD modulation, as barbiturates induce a lengthening of the GABA-gated ion channel open time (Twyman et al., 1989). In addition to modulatory effects, high concentrations (e.g. >100 μ M) of barbiturate ligands can directly gate the GABA_AR chloride channel in the absence of GABA, indicative of at least two independent sites of action through which these ligands can act (see Thompson et al., 1996). The site for direct activation is distinct from the GABA agonist site; mutations that alter the ability of GABA to activate the GABA_AR preserve the ability of certain barbiturates to directly activate the receptors (e.g. Amin and Weiss, 1993) and GABA antagonists do not block this gating effect (Thompson et al., 1996).

In defining the site of interaction of barbiturates, recombinant preparations that vary the subunit composition of the expressed GABA_ARs have indicated that both the particular α - and β -subunit incorporated in the receptor affects barbiturate pharmacology (Thompson et al., 1996). Different subtypes show individual sensitivities, and in

particular, receptors incorporating the α 4-isoform (with β 1- and γ 2S) are insensitive to direct modulation by pentobarbital (Wafford et al., 1996), implying an α -subunit component to that effect. A further investigation of the site(s) of barbiturate interaction has used chimeric subunits derived from barbiturate-sensitive GABAAR subunits and insensitive GlyR subunits; these data exclude both the initial ~30 N-terminal residues and the portion of GABA_AR subunits that is C-terminal to the end of TM3 (the large intracellular loop) (Koltchine et al., 1996). Mutation of a single residue in the TM2 domain in ß1-subunits was shown to negate the potentiating effects of pentobarbitone (Birnir et al, 1997). Other studies have exploited the barbiturate-insensitivity of GABA_CRs containing ρ -subunits to identify specific residues in the TM2 (Belelli et al., 1999) and TM3 (Amin, 1999) domains that upon substitution alter barbiturate potentiation, and both direct and modulatory effects, respectively. Another recent study has exploited chimeric $\beta 3/\rho$ subunits to determine an effect of the subunit segment from TM1 to the TM2-3 linking region on the sensitivity of GABA_AR β 3 homomers to pentobarbital potentiation; the affinity of barbiturate compounds was affected by the Cterminal portion of the TM2 domain, suggesting a binding effect (Serafini et al., 2000). Taken together, the data on the interaction of barbiturates with the GABA_AR indicate a likely interaction of barbiturates within the TM domains, although the exact nature of this interaction is not well defined. Additionally, as these barbiturate-sensitive receptor segments share overlap with channel-forming domains of the receptor, it is not entirely clear if these data support a defined binding environment for barbiturates, or if these domains contribute to specific receptor architecture that permits barbiturate activity. The exact nature of the separable potentiation and modulatory effects, and how this may vary across all receptor subtypes, is currently unknown.

Neurosteroids

Neurosteroids are another class of potent GABA_AR allosteric modulatory compounds. These modulators can be steroid compounds from peripheral glands (e.g. ovaries, adrenal tissue) or *de novo*, neuron-synthesized, steroid molecules that can affect GABA_ARs at low nanomolar (physiological) concentrations (reviewed in Lambert et al., 2003). Unlike the BZD site, a defined point of interaction for this class of compounds on

the GABA_AR pentamer has not been elucidated. Early studies of pregnane steroid metabolites (Puia et al., 1990) revealed both a potentiation of submaximal GABA currents and a direct gating of the GABA_AR by certain pregnane steroids, with little influence of the subunit composition. Further studies on the receptor subtype dependence of neurosteroid activity have shown that most subtypes are sensitive to the modulatory effect, with δ -subunit containing GABA_ARs being the most sensitive (e.g. Wohlfarth et al., 2002). Activity of neurosteroids at δ -containing GABA_AR is suggested to enhance the efficacy of gating of the receptor by partial agonists, a feature that may have consequences for the activity of endogenous partial agonists like taurine (Bianchi and Macdonald, 2003). The overall effect of neurosteroid modulation is suggested to be an increase in the duration of synaptic current (see Puia et al., 2003) but, in general, neurosteroid effects are neuron-specific (see Lambert et al., 2003). This specificity across neurons suggests that the subtypes of the GABA_ARs that are selectively expressed (and the synaptic versus extrasynaptic location) lies behind the diversity.

Anesthetics and Alcohols

The modulatory effects of anesthetic compounds and alcohols on the GABA_AR have also been demonstrated, and domains of the receptor have been established for their interaction. Chimeric subunits derived from ethanol- and enflurane-sensitive GlyR α 1-subunits and the ethanol- and enflurane-insensitive GABA_CR ρ 1-subunits indicated that the TM2 and TM3 domains are necessary and sufficient for the modulatory effect of these compounds (Mihic et al., 1997). Certain residues within these domains have been implicated in ethanol (e.g. Ueno et al., 1999) and anesthetic modulatory activity (e.g. Jenkins et al., 2001). Specifically, residues Ser²⁷⁰ (TM2) and Ala²⁹¹ (TM3) of the α -subunit and the homologous residues in the β -subunit have been shown upon substitution to alter the potentiation by ethanol more than mutation of the homologous residues in the γ -subunit (Ueno et al., 1999). Three anesthetic agents, halothane, isoflurane and chloroform, are predicted to interact with a cavity in the transmembrane region that is formed by at least Leu²³² (TM1), Ser²⁷⁰ (TM2) and Ala²⁹¹ (TM3) of the α -subunit (Jenkins et al., 2001). A contribution from the TM4 α -helix is also predicted for anesthetic interaction (Jenkins et al., 2002). The points of interaction of alcohols and

anesthetics appear to be physical cavities, as "cutoff" points beyond which molecules of greater molecular volume will not modulate the GABA_AR are known for alcohols (e.g. Dildy-Mayfield et al., 1996; Wick et al., 1998) and certain anesthetics (e.g. Jenkins et al., 2001).

All anesthetic agents do not modulate receptor function via the same putative sites. For example, propofol is predicted to have a greater dependence for interaction with the identified TM3 residue, selectively in the β-subunit (e.g. β2Met²⁸⁶; Krasowski et al., 2001; Bali and Akabas, 2004). Furthermore, etomidate is predicted to interact selectively with the β^2 - and β^3 - (but not β^1 -) isoforms, with a dependence on the β 3Asn²⁶⁵ TM2 residue in the β -subunit that is homologous to α 1Ser²⁷⁰ (Belelli et al., 1997). In a manner similar to the dissecting of BZD subtype-specific actions in vivo (see above), the β 3(N265S) knock-in mouse mutation selectively reduced anesthetic sensitivity to etomidate and propofol (Jurd et al., 2003). A complementary knock-in mutation of $\beta 2(N265S)$ illustrates that the sedative (as opposed to anesthetic) effects of etomidate are mediated by β 2-containing GABA_AR (Reynolds et al., 2003). Confirmatory evidence for subtype-selectivity of effects with \beta2-knock-out mice (O'Meara et al., 2004) demonstrates that the anesthetic effect of etomidate is still present, indicating a role of the β 3-subtype in this effect. With respect to anesthetic agents and alcohols on the GABA_AR, it is clear that specific residues in the TM domains appear to play a role in ligand interaction and allosteric modulation. The anesthetic-specific consequences of point mutations, and in vivo data illustrating subtype-specific actions, both imply a complex collection of sites for anesthetic/alcohol interaction. Identification of contact points for anesthetics within the TM domains has recently been examined by SCAM studies to probe the incorporation of photolabile anesthetic compounds (Mascia et al., 2000) or the slowing of sulfhydryl modification of engineered cysteines by an anesthetic (Bali and Akabas, 2004). These more direct studies will likely reveal additional detail on the interaction of anesthetics (and alcohols) with the GABA_AR.

Other Modulators

The determinants of interaction of other GABA_AR-specific compounds have been delineated to a certain extent. For example, the anticonvulsant loreclazole has a critical

dependence on the $\beta 2/3$ Asn²⁶⁵ TM2 domain residue, and insensitivity of the β 1-subtype is mediated by the homologous β 1 serine residue (Wingrove et al., 1994). The lower affinity (micromolar) effect of certain BZD site β -carboline negative modulator compounds is also dependent on this loreclazole site (Stevenson et al., 1995). Determinants of the [³⁵S]TBPS/picrotoxin binding site have been located to the TM2 domain in the β 3-subunit, including Ala²⁵² and Leu²⁵³ (Jursky et al., 2000). The basis for divalent zinc ion interaction with the GABA_AR has also been proposed and includes three distinct regions; β 3His²⁶⁷ and β 3Glu²⁷⁰ within the ion channel, and a subunit-interface location for β 3Glu¹⁸² with α 1Glu¹³⁷/ α 1His¹⁴¹ coordinating to bind Zn²⁺ (see Hosie et al., 2003). Additionally, the diuretic agent amiloride shows dependence on the α -subunit for its inhibition of GABA_ARs, with selectivity for α 6-containing receptors (Fisher, 2002); critical residues within have been located in the α 6-isoform to α 6Ser⁸³, α 6Leu¹⁷⁴ and α 6Tyr¹⁷⁵ (Drafts and Fisher, 2004).

Many additional compounds have been identified as regulators of $GABA_AR$ function, and several of these can be described as interacting with novel sites on the GABA_AR. For example, β -lactam antibiotics are known to affect GABA_AR function, with penicillin-G postulated to interact with a site in the ion channel near the picrotoxin site (Sugimoto et al., 2002). Other antibiotics (fluoroquinolones) can be modified to produce anxiolytic compounds that are predicted to allosterically potentiate GABA_ARs via a novel site (Johnstone et al., 2004). The antiepileptic drug riluzole (He et al., 2002) and the selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor fluoxetine (FLX) (Robinson et al., 2003) have also been shown to potentiate GABAAR function in a manner independent of the BZD site. Inhibition of GABA_AR receptor current by L-type calcium channel blockers of the dihydropyridine (e.g. nifedipine and nitrendipine) and phenylalkylamine (e.g. verapamil) classes has also been demonstrated via a novel binding site (Das et al., 2004). The nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory fenamate drugs mefenamic acid (Halliwell et al., 1999) and niflumic acid (Sinkkonen et al., 2003) show GABA_AR subtype-dependent positive and negative modulation, with niflumic acid modulating receptor function through a y-subunit-linked, non-BZD, novel modulatory site (Sinkkonen et al., 2003). Ligands that act through additional allosteric sites to modulate GABAAR subtype

function and/or ligand binding include a variety of compounds extracted from herbal or plant sources, such as the thyme essential oil extract thymol (Priestley et al., 2003) and ergot alkaloids (Tvrdeic and Pericic, 2003). Additionally, a range of flavonoid compounds can interact with the GABA_AR; binding at the BZD site has been demonstrated (e.g. Baureithel et al., 1997) and pharmacophore models of flavonoid compounds docked in the BZD site have been constructed (e.g. Marder and Paladini, 2002; Kahnberg et al., 2002). However, certain flavonoids have been shown to have a modulatory action that is flumazenil-insensitive, implying a non-BZD site of action. Examples of these flavonoids include amentoflavone (Hanrahan et al., 2003), 6methylflavone (Hall et al., 2004) and hispidulin, a novel positive modulatory compound that has recently been confirmed to cross the blood-brain barrier and is suggested to have central modulatory effects (Kavvadias et al., 2004)

AIMS OF THE PRESENT STUDIES

The overall aim of my studies has been the investigation of the basis for subtypespecific interaction of modulatory compounds at GABA_AR subtypes. Expressing GABA_ARs in tsA201 cells (for use in radioligand binding studies) or in *Xenopus* oocytes (for functional assay by two-electrode voltage clamp) allows for the reproducible recombinant expression of receptors of a defined subtype. This is a key element in first reproducing subtype-specific pharmacology with respect to ligand affinity or functional effect. Furthermore, both cDNA transfection of mammalian adherent cells lines and injection of cRNA into *Xenopus* oocytes are systems amenable to the expression of wildtype and mutant receptors. Such expression systems are therefore useful for first establishing GABA_AR subtype-specific differences, followed by the expression of mutant receptors to probe for the determinants of the individual subtype properties.

The BZD site is the best-characterized allosteric modulatory site on the GABA_AR, but its full diversity is not yet appreciated. The simple dichotomy between DS and DI pharmacology fails to represent the entire assortment of individual BZD site subtypes that vary with the inclusion of differing α - and γ -subunits. The DI BZD sites formed with either the α 4- or α 6-isoform are equally insensitive to classical 1,4-BZDs, but can display differences in the affinity of several classes of compounds, in particular, certain β -carboline ligands (e.g. Yang et al., 1995; Gunnersen et al., 1996; Knoflach et al., 1996). Furthermore, other BZD site ligands that still recognize α 4- and α 6-containing GABA_ARs (e.g. Ro15-4513) display specific differences between the DS and DI subtypes with respect to efficacy of modulation, photolabeling of the receptor proteins, and the consequences of mutation of BZD site residues on the affinity and efficacy of these ligands (see Chapter 2). Therefore, an examination of the DI BZD site is described in Chapter 2 with the goal of identifying determinants of the affinity differences for certain β -carboline ligands. An extended aim was to examine mutations in BZD site residues implicated in DI subtype affinity differences, and to compare the effects of homologous mutations in the DS α 1-subtype to better characterize GABA_AR subtype differences in the BZD allosteric site.

Most of the data that have defined the BZD pharmacophore have been gathered by examining the DS subtype; most commonly, recombinant preparations have used the al-isoform (see Sigel, 2002). Medicinal chemistry ligand mapping approaches have postulated that the BZD site formed with different α -isoforms will create a unique with distinctive. subtype-specific of pharmacophore а volume, indicative physicochemical differences across subtypes. The goal of Chapter 2 was to identify individual amino acid residues within the α 4- and α 6-isoforms that contribute to the differential affinity of β -carboline ligands as a means of finding determinants of DI BZD pharmacology for comparison to the better-understood DS BZD site.

Chapter 3 focuses on the interaction of FLX, which acts as a novel modulator of GABA_AR function. FLX has recently been characterized as a positive allosteric modulator of all GABA_AR subtypes, with the sole exception of those receptors that incorporate the α 5-isoform (Robinson et al., 2003). This enhancement of submaximal GABA-mediated currents is suggested to resemble potentiation by BZD site ligands, but the ability of FLX to potentiate GABA responses in receptors lacking the γ -subunit indicates a novel site of action distinct from the BZD site. The aim of the studies detailed in Chapter 3 was to recreate the FLX-insensitivity of the α 5-subtype in functional studies and to probe within this subunit isoform for the molecular determinants of the lack of modulation in comparison to the sensitive α 1-isoform. By defining the requirements for

the insensitivity to FLX, the experimental approach in Chapter 3 aimed to better characterize the interaction and effect of FLX and to examine the molecular region surrounding the determinants of insensitivity to better understand $GABA_AR$ function.

In conclusion, the two main branches of the present studies have the overall aim of examining the molecular basis of subtype-selective pharmacology. The differences in the affinity of BZD site ligands and in the function of a novel modulator (acting through an as yet undefined binding site) are examined to better understand the contribution of different isoforms of the α -subunit to the pharmacology of allosteric modulators of the GABA_AR.

(A) A representation of a pentameric GABA_A receptor complex in a neuronal membrane. Note that all of the subunits are transmembrane proteins. (B) A schematic of the topology of a single GABA_AR subunit, including the large extracellular N-terminal domain (that contains the "Cys-loop" formed by a cysteine-cysteine disulfide bridge characteristic of subunits of the LGIC receptor superfamily), the four transmembrane segments (TM1-TM4), a small extracellular TM2-TM3 linker region and the intracellular (TM3-TM4) loop. The carboxy terminal tail of the subunit protein is extracellular. (C) A linear representation of a single GABA_AR subunit depicting the four TM domains, the characteristic "Cys-loop" (*yellow*) and discrete regions of the extracellular N-terminal domain that have been implicated in forming ligand recognition domains in the "multiple loop model" (see Chapter 1). Three of these segments from one subunit (Loops A-C, as the principal component; *green*) and three additional regions from an adjacent subunit (Loops D-F, as the complementary domains; *light blue*) are postulated to form the binding sites for GABA and BZD site ligands at subunit-subunit interfaces (see text).



42

A model of the five subunits in a GABA_A receptor heteropentamer. The individual proteins assemble to form a chloride-selective ion channel through the membrane. With respect to the N-terminal domain implicated in ligand association, each subunit in the receptor complex has polarity (i.e. both a "+" and a "-" face). Two binding sites for agonists (the GABA binding sites) are located at each of the β +/ α - subunit interface (*yellow*). In homology to the GABA sites, the BZD binding site (*light blue*) is positioned at the α +/ γ - subunit interface.



A depiction of the crystal structure of a homopentameric AChBP at 2.7Å isolated from the snail *Lymnaea stagnalis* (see Brejc et al., 2001) from the top (A) and side (B) views. The amino acid sequence of each AChBP subunit has a degree of homology to the extracellular domain of subunits of members of the LGIC receptor superfamily (C) and as such has served as a model for the structure of this region. (D) Structural models of the extracellular N-terminal domain have included putative physical correlates of the discrete "loop" regions from "+" and "-" protein faces thought to contribute to the formation of ligand (e.g. GABA and BZD) sites at subunit-subunit interfaces (see Chapter 1).



(A) A model of the extracellular portion of a $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2$ GABA_A receptor derived by comparative modeling. For this model, the amino acid sequences of the GABA_A receptor α - (*red*), β - (*blue*) and γ - (*yellow*) subunits are threaded onto the atomic structure of the AChBP (Brejc et al., 2001) to create an energy-minimized, best-fit comparative model of the GABA_AR extracellular domain (see Ernst et al., 2003). The model depicts the polarity of each subunit in the pentameric complex and shows the GABA sites at the two β +/ α - interfaces and the BZD site at the α +/ γ - protein-protein interface. A side view (along the membrane plane) of the model (B) allows for the visualization of the spatial relationship of the modeled features in the extracellular domain to the membrane (below) and the extracellular/synaptic space (above).



A model of the GABA binding site at the β +/ α - subunit-subunit interface. The model depicts the putative structure of the β + (*blue*) and the α - (*red*) subunits derived by comparative modeling of the GABA_A receptor based on the atomic structure of the AChBP (see Ernst et al., 2003). Amino acid residues that have been implicated previously as contributing to the β +/ α - GABA site (see Chapter 1) are shown in ball-and-stick format and include (rat β 2 numbering) β 2Tyr⁹⁷, β 2Leu⁹⁹, β 2Tyr¹⁵⁷, β 2Thr¹⁶⁰, β 2Thr²⁰², β 2Ser²⁰⁴, β 2Tyr²⁰⁵, β 2Arg²⁰⁷, β 2Ser²⁰⁹ and (rat α 1 numbering) α 1Phe⁶⁴, α 1Arg⁶⁶, α 1Arg⁶⁸, α 1Arg¹¹⁹, α 1Ile¹²⁰, α 1Val¹⁷⁸, α 1Val¹⁸⁰ and α 1Asp¹⁸³ (see Chapter 1).



A model of the BZD binding site at the $\alpha + /\gamma$ - subunit-subunit interface. The model depicts the putative structure of the $\alpha + (red)$ and the γ - (*yellow*) subunits derived by comparative modeling of the GABA_A receptor based on the atomic structure of the AChBP (see Ernst et al., 2003). Amino acid residues that have been implicated previously as contributing to the $\alpha + /\gamma$ - BZD site (see Chapter 1) are shown in ball-and-stick format and include (rat α 1 numbering) α 1Pro⁹⁶, α 1His¹⁰¹, α 1Tyr¹⁵⁹, α 1Thr¹⁶², α 1Gly²⁰⁰, α 1Ser²⁰⁴, α 1Ser²⁰⁵, α 1Thr²⁰⁶, α 1Tyr²⁰⁹, α 1Val²¹¹ and (rat γ 2 numbering) γ 2Met⁵⁷, γ 2Tyr⁵⁸, γ 2Phe⁷⁷, γ 2Ala⁷⁹, γ 2Thr⁸¹, γ 2Met¹³⁰ and γ 2Thr¹⁴².



A depiction of the chemical structures of (A) diazepam (DZP) and of (B) Ro15-4513. Numbering of positions on the chemical backbone at selected points is shown to indicate the position of derivative groups for compounds that have assisted in orienting BZD ligands in their binding pocket (see Chapter 1).



Β.

A.



Table 1-1. A correlation of protein domains in the extracellular domain of GABA_AR subunits with the secondary structure of the molluscan AChBP from *Lymnaea stagnalis* (Brejc et al., 2001). A multiple loop model of the proposed ligand binding sites at subunit-subunit interfaces on the GABA_AR (see Figure 1-1C; Chapter 1) can be aligned by sequence homology with the secondary structural features of the AChBP crystal structure (Figure 1-3). Loops A-C are predicted to contribute the principal component of binding whereas the complementary component of the binding site is mediated by Loop D-F of the opposing subunit. See Chapter 1 text for details and references on the specific residues that have been implicated in forming the $\beta(+)/\alpha(-)$ low affinity GABA sites, and by homology, the $\alpha(+)/\gamma(-)$ BZD site (see Figures 1-2, 1-4, 1-5, 1-6). No residue at the $\gamma(-)$ Loop F domain has been implicated in contributing to the BZD site to date. Numbering shown reflects rat $\alpha 1$, $\beta 2$ and $\gamma 2$ subunits. Table 1-1 is modified from Kash et al., 2004.

Loop Model	Protein Domain	GABA Residues	Protein Domain	BZD Residues	AChBP Structural Correlate
A	β2Tyr ⁹⁷ -Asp ¹⁰¹	(β2) Tyr ⁹⁷ Leu ⁹⁹	α1Phe ⁹⁹ -Gly ¹⁰³	(α1) His ¹⁰¹	β -sheet 4, loop 5
В	β2Glu ¹⁵⁵ -Thr ¹⁶¹	$(\beta 2)$ Tyr ¹⁵⁷ Thr ¹⁶⁰	α1Tyr ¹⁵⁷ -Thr ¹⁶²	(α1) Tyr ¹⁵⁹ Thr ¹⁶²	β -sheet 7, loop 8
С	β2Phe ²⁰⁰ -Arg ²⁰⁷	(β 2) Thr ²⁰² Ser ²⁰⁴ Tyr ²⁰⁵ Arg ²⁰⁷	α1Val ²⁰² -Tyr ²⁰⁹	$(\alpha 1)$ Ser ²⁰⁴ Ser ²⁰⁵ Thr ²⁰⁶ Tyr ²⁰⁹	loop 10, β-sheet 10
D	α1Asp ⁶² -Ser ⁶⁸	$(\alpha 1)$ Phe ⁶⁴ Arg ⁶⁶ Ser ⁶⁸	γ2Asp ⁷⁵ -Thr ⁸¹	(γ2) Phe ⁷⁷ Ala ⁷⁹ Thr ⁸¹	β -sheet 2
Е	α1Leu ¹¹⁷ -Thr ¹²⁹	(α1) Arg ¹¹⁹ Ile ¹²⁰	$\gamma 2 Met^{130}$ -Thr ¹⁴²	$(\gamma 2)$ Met ¹³⁰ Thr ¹⁴²	β -sheet 5, loop 6, β -sheet 6
F	α 1Ala ¹⁷⁵ -Gly ¹⁸⁴	$(lpha 1) \ Val^{178} \ Val^{180} \ Asp^{183}$	γ2Val ¹⁸⁸ -Ser ¹⁹⁵		loop 9

BIBLIOGRAPHY

ABSALOM, N.L., LEWIS, T.M., AND SCHOFIELD, P.R. (2004). Mechanisms of channel gating of the ligand-gated ion channel superfamily inferred from protein structure. *Exp. Physiol.* **89**, 145-153.

ADKINS, C.E., PILLAI, G.V., KERBY, J., BONNERT, T.P., HALDON, C., MCKERNAN, R.M., GONZALEZ, J.E., OADES, K, WHITING, P.J., AND SIMPSON, P.E. (2001). $\alpha_4\beta_3\delta$ GABA_A receptors characterized by fluorescence resonance energy transfer-derived measurements of membrane potential. *J. Biol. Chem.* **276**, 38934-38939.

AGEY, M.W., AND DUNN, S.M.J. (1989). Kinetics of $[^{3}H]$ muscimol binding to the GABA_A receptor in bovine brain membranes. *Biochemistry* **28**, 4200-4208.

ALI, N., AND OLSEN, R.W. (2001). Chronic benzodiazepine treatment of cells expressing recombinant GABA_A receptors uncouples allosteric binding: studies on possible mechanisms. *J. Neurochem.* **79**, 1100-1108.

AMIN, J. (1999). A single hydrophobic residue confers barbiturate sensitivity to γ -aminobutyric acid type C receptors. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **55**, 411-423.

AMIN. J., AND WEISS, D.S. (1993). GABA_A receptor needs two homologous domains of the β -subunit for activation by GABA but not by pentobarbital. *Nature* **366**, 565-569.

AMIN, J., BROOKS-KAYAL, A., AND WEISS, D.S. (1997). Two tyrosine residues on the α subunit are crucial for benzodiazepine binding and allosteric modulation of γ aminobutyric acid_A receptors. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **51**, 833-841.

BALASUBRAMANIAN, S., TEISSÈRE, J.A., RAJU, D.V., AND HALL, R.A. (2004). Hetero-oligomerization between GABA_A and GABA_B receptors regulates GABA_B receptor trafficking. *J. Biol. Chem.* **279**, 18840-18850.

BALI, M., AND AKABAS, M.H. (2004). Defining the propofol binding site location on the GABA_A receptor. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **65**, 68-76.

BARNARD, E.A., BEESON, D., BILBE, G., BROWN, D.A., CONSTANTI, A., HOUAMED, K. AND SMART, T.G. (1984). A system for the translation of receptor messenger-RNA and the study of the assembly of functional receptors. *J. Recept. Res.* 4, 681-704.

BARNARD, E.A., SKOLNICK, P., OLSEN, R.W., MOHLER, H., SIEGHART, W., BIGGIO, G., BRAESTRUP, C., BATESON, A.N., AND LANGER, S.Z. (1998). International union of pharmacology. XV. Subtypes of γ -aminobutyric acid_A receptors: classification on the basis of subunit structure and receptor function. *Pharmacol. Rev.* **50**, 291-313.

BAUMANN, S.W., BAUR, R., AND SIGEL, E. (2001). Subunit arrangement of γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptors. *J. Biol. Chem.* **276**, 36275-36280.

BAUMANN, S.W., BAUR, R., AND SIGEL, E. (2002). Forced subunit assembly in $\alpha_1\beta_2\gamma_2$ GABA_A receptors. Insight into the absolute arrangement. *J. Biol. Chem.* 277, 46030-46025.

BAUMANN, S.W., BAUR, R., AND SIGEL, E. (2003). Individual properties of the two functional agonist sites in GABA_A receptors. *J. Neurosci.* **23**, 11158-11166.

BAUREITHEL, K.H., BUTER, K.B., ENGESSER, A., BURKARD, W., AND SCHAFFNER, W. (1997). Inhibition of benzodiazepine binding by amentoflavone, a constituent of various species of *Hypericum*. *Pharm. Acta Helv.* **72**, 153-157.

BECK, M., BRICKLEY, K., WILKINSON, H.C., SHARMA, S., SMITH, M., CHAZOT, P.L., POLLARD, S., AND STEPHENSON, F.A. (2002). Identification, molecular

cloning, and characterization of a novel GABA_A receptor associated protein, GRIF-1. J. Biol. Chem. 277, 30079-30090.

BEDFORD, F.K., KITTLER, J.T., MULLER E., THOMAS, P., UREN, J.M., MERLO, D., WISDEN, W., TRILLER, A., SMART, T.G., AND MOSS, S.J. (2001). GABA_A receptor cell surface number and subunit stability are regulated by the ubiquitin-like protein Plic-1. *Nat. Neurosci.* **4**, 908-916.

BEG A.A, AND JORGENSEN, E.M. (2003). EXP-1 is an excitatory GABA-gated cation channel. *Nat. Neurosci.* **6**, 1145-1152.

BELELLI, D., LAMBERT, J.J., PETERS, J.A., WAFFORD, K.A., AND WHITING, P.J. (1997). The interaction of the general anesthetic etomidate with the gammaaminobutyric acid type A receptor is influenced by a single amino acid. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **94**, 11031-11036.

BELELLI, D., PAU, D., CABRAS, G., PETERS, J.A., AND LAMBERT, J.J. (1999). A single amino acid confers barbiturate sensitivity upon the GABA ρ_1 receptor. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* **127**, 601-604.

BEN-ARI, Y. (2002). Excitatory actions of GABA during development: the nature of the nurture. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* **3**, 728-739.

BENCSITS, E., EBERT, V., TRETTER, V., AND SIEGHART, W. (1999). A significant part of native γ -aminobutyric acid_A receptors containing α_4 subunits do not contain γ or δ subunits. *J. Biol. Chem.* **274**, 19613-19616.

BENSON, J.A., LÖW, K., KEIST, R., MÖHLER, H., AND RUDOLPH, U. (1998). Pharmacology of recombinant γ -aminobutyric acid_A receptors rendered diazepaminsensitive by point-mutated α -subunits. *FEBS Lett.* **431**, 400-404.

BERTACCINI, E., AND TRUDELL, J.R. (2002). Predicting the transmembrane secondary structure of ligand-gated ion channels. *Protein Engineering* **15**, 443-453.

BEREZHNOY, D., NYFELER, Y., GONTHIER, A., SCHWOB, H., GOELDNER, M., AND SIGEL, E. (2004). On the benzodiazepine binding pocket in GABA_A receptors. *J. Biol. Chem.* **279**, 3160-3168.

BIANCHI, M.T., AND MACDONALD, R.L. (2001). Agonist trapping by GABA_A receptor channels. *J. Neurosci.* **21**, 9083-9091.

BIANCHI, M.T., AND MACDONALD, R.L. (2003). Neurosteroids shift partial agonist activation of GABA_A receptor channels from low- to high-efficacy gating patterns. *J. Neurosci.* **23**, 10934-10943.

BIRNIR, B., TIERNEY, M.L., DALZIEL, J.E., COX, G.B., AND GAGE, P.W. (1997). A structural determinant of desensitization and allosteric regulation by pentobarbitone of the GABA_A receptor. *J. Membrane Biol.* **155**, 157-166.

BOEHM, S.L. 2^{ND} , PEDEN, L., HARRIS, R.A., AND BLEDNOV, Y.A. (2004). Deletion of the *fyn*-kinase gene alters sensitivity to GABAergic drugs: dependence on $\beta 2/\beta 3$ GABA_A receptor subunits. *J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther.* **309**, 1154-1159.

BÖHME, I., RABE, H., AND LÜDDENS, H. (2004). Four amino acids in the α subunits determine the GABA sensitivities of GABA_A receptor subtypes. *J. Biol. Chem.* **279**, 35193-35200.

BOILEAU, A.J., AND CZAJKOWSKI, C. (1999). Identification of transduction elements for benzodiazepine modulation of the GABA_A receptor: three residues are required for allosteric coupling. *J. Neurosci.* **19**, 10213-10220.

BOILEAU, A.J., KUCKEN, A.M., EVERS, A.M., AND CZAJKOWSKI, C. (1998). Molecular dissection of benzodiazepine binding and allosteric coupling using chimeric γ aminobutyric acid_A receptor subunits. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **53**, 295-303.

BOILEAU, A.J., EVERS, A.R., DAVIS, A.F., AND CZAJKOWSKI, C. (1999). Mapping the agonist binding site of the GABA_A receptor: evidence for a β -strand. *J. Neurosci.* **19**, 4847-4854.

BOILEAU, A.J., NEWELL, J.G., AND CZAJKOWSKI, C. (2002). GABA_A receptor β 2 Tyr⁹⁷ and Leu⁹⁹ line the GABA-binding site. Insights into mechanisms of agonist and antagonist actions. *J. Biol. Chem.* **277**, 2931-2937.

BOLLAN, K., KING, D., ROBERTSON, L., BROWN, K., TAYLOR, P.M., MOSS, S.J. AND CONNOLLY, C.N. (2003a). GABA_A receptor composition is determined by distinct assembly signals within α and β subunits. *J. Biol. Chem.* **278**, 4747-4755.

BOLLAN, K., ROBERTSON, L.A., TANG, H., AND CONNOLLY, C.N. (2003b). Multiple assembly signals in γ -aminobutyric acid (type A) receptor subunits combine to drive receptor construction and composition. *Biochem. Soc. Trans.* **31**, 875-879.

BONNERT, T.P., MCKERNAN, R.M., FARRAR, S., LE BOUDELLÈS, B., HEAVENS, R.P., SMITH, D.W., HEWSON, L., RIGBY, M.R., SIRINATHSINGHJI, D.J.S., BROWN, N., WAFFORD, K.A., AND WHITING, P.J. (1999). θ , a novel γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptor subunit. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **96**, 98981-9896.

BORMANN, J. (2000). The 'ABC' of GABA receptors. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.* 21, 16-19.

BOUCHÉ, N. AND FROMM, H. (2004). GABA in plants: just a metabolite? *Trends Plant Sci.* **9**, 110-115.

BOWERY, N.G., BETTLER, B., FROESTL, W., GALLAGHER, J.P., MARSHALL, F., RAITERI, M., BONNER, T.I., AND ENNA, S.J. (2002). International Union of Pharmacology. XXXIII. Mammalian γ -aminobutyric acid_B receptors: structure and function. *Pharmacol Rev.* 54, 247-264.

BRAESTRUP, C., AND SQUIRES, R.F. (1977). Specific benzodiazepine receptors in rat brain characterized by high affinity [³H]diazepam binding. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 74, 3805-3809.

BRANDON, N.J., DELMAS, P., HILL, J., SMART, T.G., AND MOSS, S.J. (2001). Constitutive tyrosine phosphorylation of the GABA_A receptor γ 2 subunit in rat brain. *Neuropharmacology* **41**, 745-752.

BRANDON, N.J., JOVANOVIC, J., AND MOSS, S.J. (2002). Multiple roles of protein kinases in the modulation of γ -aminobutyric acidA receptor function and cell surface expression. *Pharmacol. Ther.* **94**, 113-122.

BREJC, K., VAN DIJK, W.J., KLAASSEN, R.V., SCHUURMANS, M., VAN DER OOST, J., SMIT, A.B., SIXMA, T.K. (2001). Crystal structure of an Ach-binding protein reveals the ligand-binding domain of nicotinic receptors. *Nature* **411**, 269-276.

BROWN, N., KERBY, J., BONNERT, T.P., WHITING, P.J., AND WAFFORD, K.A. (2002). Pharmacological characterization of a novel cell line expressing human $\alpha 4\beta 3\delta$ GABA_A receptors. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* **136**, 965-974.

BUHR, A. AND SIGEL, E. (1997). A point mutation in the γ 2 subunit of the γ aminobutyric acid type A receptors results in altered benzodiazepine binding site specificity. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **94**, 8824-8829.
BUHR, A., SCHAERER, M.T., BAUR, R., AND SIGEL, E., (1997a). Residues at positions 206 and 209 of the α 1 subunit of γ -aminobutyric acid_A receptors influence affinities for benzodiazepine binding site ligands. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **52**, 676-682.

BUHR, A., BAUR, R., AND SIGEL, E., (1997b). Subtle changes in residue 77 of the γ subunit of $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2$ GABA_A receptors drastically alter the affinity for ligands of the benzodiazepine binding site. *J. Biol. Chem.* **272**, 11799-11804.

BUREAU, M., AND OLSEN, R.W. (1988). Gamma-aminobutyric acid/benzodiazepine receptor protein carries binding sites for both ligands on both two major peptide subunits. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* **153**, 1006-1011.

BUREAU, M., AND OLSEN, R.W. (1990). Multiple distinct subunits of the gammaaminobutyric acid-A receptor protein show different ligand-binding affinities. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **37**, 497-502.

CARAISCOS, V.B., ELLIOTT, E.M., YOU-TEN, K.E., CHENG, V.Y., BELELLI, D., NEWELL, J.G., JACKSON, M.F., LAMBERT, J.J., ROSAHL, T.W., WAFFORD, K.A., MACDONALD, J.F., AND ORSER, B.A. (2004). Tonic inhibition in mouse hippocampal CA1 pyramidal neurons is mediated by α 5 subunit-containing γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptors. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **101**, 3662-3667.

CASALOTTI, S.O., STEPHENSON, F.A., AND BARNARD, E.A. (1986). Separate subunits for agonist and benzodiazepine binding in the γ -aminobutyric acid_A receptor oligomers. *J. Biol. Chem.* **261**, 15013-15016.

CASULA, M.A., BROMIDGE, F.A., PILLAI, G.V., WINGROVE, P.B., MARTIN, K., MAUBACH, K., SEABROOK, G.R., WHITING, P.J., AND HADINGHAM, K.L. (2001). Identification of amino acid residues responsible for the α 5 subunit binding selectivity of L-655,708, a benzodiazepine binding site ligand at the GABA_A receptor. *J. Neurochem.* 77, 445-451.

CHANG, Y., WANG, R., BAROT, S., AND WEISS, D.S. (1996). Stoichiometry of a recombinant GABA_A receptor. *J. Neurosci.* **16**, 5415-5424.

CHANG, Y., AND WEISS, D.S. (2002). Site-specific fluorescence reveals distinct structural changes with GABA receptor activation and antagonism. *Nat. Neurosci.* 5, 1163-1168.

CHEN, L., WANG, H., VICINI, S., AND OLSEN, R.W. (2000). The γ -aminobutyric acid type A (GABA_A) receptor-associated protein (GABARAP) promotes GABA_A receptor clustering and modulates channel kinetics. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **97**, 11557-22562.

CHOU, K.-C. (2004). Modelling extracellular domains of GABA-A receptors: subtypes 1, 2, 3, and 5. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Comm.* **316**, 636-642.

CHURN, S.B., RANA, A., LEE, K., PARSONS, J.T., DE BLAS, A., AND DELORENZO, R.J. (2002). Calcium/calmodulin-dependent kinase II phosphorylation of the GABA_A receptor α 1 subunit modulates benzodiazepine binding. *J. Neurochem.* **82**, 1065-1076.

COLQUHOUN, D. (1998). Binding, gating, affinity and efficacy: The interpretation of structure-activity relationships for agonists and of the effects of mutating receptors. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* **125**, 924-947.

CONNOLLY, C.N., KRISHEK, B.J., MCDONALD, B.J., SMART, T.G., AND MOSS, S.J. (1996a). Assembly and cell surface expression of heteromeric and homomeric γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptors. *J. Biol. Chem.* **271**, 89-96.

CONNOLLY, C.N., WOOLTORTON, J.R.A., SMART, T.G., AND MOSS S.J. (1996b). Subcellular localization of γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptors is determined by β subunits. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **93**, 9899-9904.

CONNOLLY, C.N., KITTLER, J.T., THOMAS, P., UREN, J.M., BRANDON, N.J. SMART, T.G., AND MOSS, S.J. (1999). Cell surface stability of γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptors. Dependence on protein kinase C and activity and subunit composition. *J. Biol. Chem.* **274**, 36565-36572.

COOPER, J.R., BLOOM, F.E., AND ROTH, R.H. (2003). Amino Acid Transmitters. Chapter 6. The Biochemical Basis of Neuropharmacology, δ^{th} ed. Oxford University Press.

COPE, D.W., WULFF, P., OBERTO, A., ALLER, M.I., CAPOGNA, M., FERRAGUTI, F., HALBSGUTH, C., HOEGER, H., JOLIN, H.Z., MCKENZIE, A.N., OGRIS, W., POELTL, A., SINKKONEN, S.T., VEKOVISCHEVA, O.Y., KORPI, E.R., SIEGHART, W., SIGEL, E., SOMOGYI, O., AND WISDEN, W. (2004). Abolition of zolpidem sensitivity in mice with a point mutation in the GABA(A) receptor gamma2 subunit. *Neuropharmacology* **47**, 17-34.

CORRINGER, P.-J., LE NOVÈRE, N., AND CHANGEUX, J.-P. (2000). Nicotinic receptors at the amino acid level. *Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol.* **40**, 431-458.

COSTA, T., RODBARD, D., AND PERT, C. (1979). Is the benzodiazepine receptor coupled to a chloride channel? *Nature* 277, 315-317.

CRESTANI, F., MARTIN, J.R., MÖHLER, H., AND RUDOLPH, U. (2000). Mechanism of action of the hypnotic zolpidem in vivo. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* 131, 1251-1254. CRESTANI, F., LÖW, K., KEIST, R., MANDELLI, M.-J., MÖHLER, H., AND RUDOLPH, U., (2001). Molecular targets for the myorelaxant action of diazepam. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **59**, 442-445.

CRESTANI, F., ASSANDRI, R., TÄUBER, M., MARTIN, J.R., AND RUDOLPH, U. (2002a). Contribution of the α 1-GABA_A receptor subtype to the pharmacological actions of benzodiazepine site inverse agonists. *Neuropharmacology* **43**, 679-684.

CRESTANI, F., KEIST, R., FRITSCHY, J.-M., BENKE, D., VOGT, K., PRUT, L., BLÜTHMANN, H., MÖHLER, H., AND RUDOLPH, U. (2002b). Trace fear conditioning involves hippocampal α_5 GABA_A receptors. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **99**, 8980-8985.

CROMER, B.A., MORTON, C.J., AND PARKER, M.W. (2002). Anxiety over GABA_A receptor structure relieved by AChBP. *Trends Biochem. Sci.* 27, 280-287.

DAS, P., BELL-HORNER, C.L., HUANG, R.Q., RAUT, A., GONZALES, E.B., CHEN, Z.L., COVEY, D.F., AND DILLON, G.H. (2004). Inhibition of type A GABA receptors by L-type calcium channel blockers. *Neuroscience* **124**, 195-206.

DAVIES, M., MARTIN, I.L., BATESON, A.N., HADINGHAM, K.L., WHITING, P.J., AND DUNN, S.M.J. (1996). Identification of domains in human recombinant GABA_A receptors that are photoaffinity labelled by [³H]Flunitrazepam and [³H]Ro15-4513. *Neuropharmacology* **35**, 1199-1208.

DAVIES, M., BATESON, A.N., AND DUNN, S.M.J. (1998). Structural requirements for ligand interactions at the benzodiazepine recognition site of the GABA_A receptor. *J. Neurochem.* **70**, 2188-2194.

65

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

DAVIES, M., AND DUNN, S.M.J. (1998). Identification of a unique domain in bovine brain GABA_A receptors that is photoaffinity labelled by $[^{3}H]Ro15-4513$. *Biochem. Biophys, Res. Commun.* **246**, 650-653.

DAVIES, M., NEWELL, J.G., DERRY, J.M.C., MARTIN, I.L., AND DUNN, S.M.J. (2000). Characterization of the interaction of zopiclone with γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptors. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **58**. 756-762.

DAVIES, P.A., WANG, W., HALES, T.G, AND KIRKNESS, E.F. (2003). A novel class of ligand-gated ion channel is activated by Zn²⁺. J. Biol. Chem. **278**, 712-717.

DELLOUVE-COURILLON, C., LAMBOLEZ, B., POTIER, P., AND DODD, R.H. (1989). First use of a β -carboline as photoaffinity label for the benzodiazepine receptor. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* **166**, 557-562.

DENG, L., RANSOM, R.W., AND OLSEN, R.W. (1986). [³H]Muscimol photolabels the γ -aminobutyric acid receptor binding site on a peptide subunit distinct from that labeled with benzodiazepines. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Comm.* **138**, 1308-1314.

DERRY, J.M.C., DUNN, S.M.J. AND DAVIES, M. (2004). Identification of a residue in the γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptor α subunit that differentially affects diazepamsensitive and –insensitive benzodiazepine site binding. *J. Neurochem.* **88**, 1431-1438.

DILDY-MAYFIELD, J.E., MIHIC, S.J., LIU, Y., DEITRICH, R.A., AND HARRIS, R.A. (1996). Actions of long chain alcohols on GABA_A and glutamate receptors: relation to *in vivo* effects. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* **118**, 378-384.

DRAFTS, B.C., AND FISHER, J.L. (2004). Structural determinants of the pharmacological properties of the GABA_A receptor α 6 subunit. *J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther.* **309**, 1108-1115.

DUGGAN, M.J., POLLARD, S., AND STEPHENSON, F.A. (1991). Immunoaffinity purification of GABA_A receptor alpha-subunit iso-oligomers. Demonstration of receptor populations containing alpha 1 alpha 2, alpha 1 alpha 3, and alpha 2 alpha 3 subunit pairs. *J. Biol. Chem.* **266**, 24778-24784.

DUNCALFE, L.L., CARPENTER, M.R., SMILLIE, L.B., MARTIN, I.L., AND DUNN, S.M.J. (1996). The major site of photoaffinity labeling of the γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptor by [³H]Flunitrazepam is histidine 102 of the α subunit. *J. Biol. Chem.* **271**, 9209-9214.

DUNCALFE, L.L., AND DUNN, S.M.J. (1996). Mapping of GABA_A receptor sites that are photoaffinity-labelled by [³H]flunitrazepam and [³H]Ro15-4513. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* **298**, 313-319.

DUNN, S.M.J., DAVIES, M., MUNTONI, A.L., AND LAMBERT, J.J. (1999). Mutagenesis of the rat $\alpha 1$ subunit of the γ -aminobutyric acid_A receptor reveals the importance of residue 101 in determining the allosteric effects of benzodiazepine site ligands. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **56**, 768-774.

EHYA, N., SARTO, I., WABNEGGER, L., KLAUSBERGER, T., AND SIEGHART, W. (2003). Identification of an amino acid sequence within GABA_A receptor β_3 subunits that is important for receptor assembly. *J. Neurochem.* **84**, 127-135.

ENZ. R., AND CUTTING, G.R. (1998). Molecular composition of GABA_C receptors. *Vision Res.* **38**, 1431-1441.

ERNST, M., BRAUCHART, D., BORESCH, S., AND SIEGHART, W. (2003). Comparative modeling of $GABA_A$ receptors: limits, insights, future developments. *Neuroscience* **119**, 933-943.

EVERITT, A.B., LUU, T., CROMER, B., TIERNEY, M.L., BIRNIR, B., OLSEN, R.W., AND GAGE, P.W. (2004). Conductance of recombinant GABA_A channels is increased in cells co-expressing GABA_A receptor-associated protein. *J. Biol. Chem.* **279**, 21701-21706.

FARRAR, S.J., WHITING, P.J., BONNERT, T.P. AND MCKERNAN, R.M. (1999). Stoichiometry of a ligand-gated ion channel determined by fluorescence energy transfer. *J. Biol. Chem.* **274**, 10100-10104.

FILLIPOVA, N., WOTRING, V.E., AND WEISS, D.S. (2004). Evidence that the TM1-TM2 loop contributes the p1 GABA receptor pore. *J. Biol. Chem.* **279**, 20906-20914.

FISHER, J.L. (2002). Amiloride inhibition of the γ -aminobutyric acidA receptors depends upon the α subunit subtype. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **61**, 1322-1328.

FUCHS, K., MÖHLER, H., AND SIEGHART, W. (1988). Various proteins from rat brain, specifically and irreversibly labeled by [³H]flunitrazepam, are distinct α -subunits of the GABA-benzodiazepine receptor complex. *Neurosci. Lett.* **90**, 314-319.

GALLAGHER, M.J., SONG, L., ARAIN, F., AND MACDONALD, R.L. (2004). The juvenile myoclonic epilepsy GABA_A receptor α 1 subunit mutation A322D produces asymmetrical, subunit position-dependent reduction of heterozygous receptor currents and α 1 subunit protein expression. *J. Neurosci.* **24**, 5570-5578.

GALLIGAN, J.J. (2002). Ligand-gated ion channels in the enteric nervous system. *Neurogastroenterol. Mot.* 14, 611-623.

GALZI, J.L., REVAH, F., BLACK, D., GOELDNER, M., HIRTH, C., AND CHANGEUX, J.-P. (1990). Identification of a novel amino acid alpha tyrosine 93 within the cholinergic ligands-binding sites of the acetylcholine receptor by photoaffinity

labeling. Additional evidence for a three-loop model of the cholinergic ligands-binding site. J. Biol. Chem. 265, 10430-10437.

GALZI, J.-L., AND CHANGEUX, J.-P. (1994). Neurotransmitter-gated ion channels as unconventional allosteric proteins. *Curr. Op. Struct. Biol.* **4**, 554-565.

GAVISH, M., AND SNYDER, S.H. (1981). γ-Aminobutyric acid and benzodiazepine receptors: copurification and characterization. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **78**, 1939-1942.

GREADY, J.E., RANGANATHAN, S., SCHOFIELD, P.R., MATSUO, Y., AND NISHIKAWA, K., (1997). Predicted structure of the extracellular region of ligand-gated ion-channel receptors shows SH2-like and SH3-like domains forming the ligand-binding site. *Protein Science* **6**, 983-998.

GRENNINGLOH, G., RIENITZ, A., SCHMITT, B., METHFESSEL, C., ZENSEN, M., BEYREUTHER, K., GUNDELFINGER, E.D., BETZ, H. (1987). The strychninebinding subunit of the glycine receptor shows homology with nicotinic acetylcholine receptors. *Nature* **328**, 215-220.

GRUTTER, T., AND CHANGEUX, J.-P. (2001). Nicotinic receptors in wonderland. *Trends Biochem. Sci.* **26**, 459-463.

GUNNERSEN, D., KAUFMAN, C.M., AND SKOLNICK, P. (1996). Pharmacological properties of recombinant "diazepam-insensitive" GABA_A receptors. *Neuropharmacology* **35**, 1307-1314.

HAAS, K.F., AND MACDONALD, R.L. (1999). GABA_A receptor subunit gamma2 and delta subtypes confer unique kinetic properties on recombinant GABA_A receptor currents in mouse fibroblasts. *J. Physiol.* **514**, 27-45.

HALL, B.J., CHEBIB, M., HANRAHAN, J.R., AND JOHNSON, G.A. (2004). Flumazenil-independent positive modulation of γ -aminobutyric acid action by 6methylflavone at human recombinant $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2$ and $\alpha 1\beta 2$ GABA_A receptors. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* **491**, 1-8.

HALLIWELL, R.F., THOMAS, P., PATTEN, D., JAMES, C.H., MARTINEZ-TORRES, A., MILEDI, R., AND SMART, T.G. (1999). Subunit-selective modulation of GABA_A receptors by the non-steroidal anti-inflammatory agent, mefenamic acid. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* **11**, 2897-2905.

HANG, J., SHI, H., LI, D., LIAO, Y., LIAN, D., XIOA, Y., AND XUE, H. (2000). Ligand binding and structural properties of segments of GABA_A receptor α 1 subunit overexpressed in *Escherichia coli*. *J. Biol. Chem.* **275**, 18818-18823.

HANRAHAN, J.R., CHEBIB, M., DAVUCHERON, N.L.M., HALL, B.J., AND JOHNSON, G.A.R. (2003). Semisynthetic preparation of amentoflavone: a negative modulator at GABA_A receptors. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **13**, 2281-2284.

HARNEY, S.C., FRENGUELLI, B.G., AND LAMBERT, J.J. (2003). Phosphorylation influences neurosteroid modulation of synaptic GABA_A receptors in rat CA1 and dentate gyrus neurones. *Neuropharmacology* **45**, 873-883.

HARTVIG, L., LÜKENSMEJER, B., LILJEFORS, T., AND DEKERMENDJIAN, K. (2000). Two conserved arginines in the extracellular N-terminal domain of the GABA_A receptor α_5 subunit are crucial for receptor function. *J. Neurochem.* **75**, 1746-1753.

HE, X., HUANG, Q., MA, C., YU, S., MCKERNAN, R.M., AND COOK, J.M. (2000). Pharmacophore/receptor models for GABA_A/BzR $\alpha 2\beta 3\gamma 2$, $\alpha 3\beta 3\gamma 2$ and $\alpha 4\beta 3\gamma 2$ recombinant subtypes. Included volume analysis and comparison to $\alpha 1\beta 3\gamma 2$, $\alpha 5\beta 3\gamma 2$ and $\alpha 6\beta 3\gamma 2$ subtypes. *Drug Des. Discov.* **17**, 131-171.

HE, W., BENZ, A., FU, T., WANG, M., COVEY, D.F., ZORUMSKI, C.F., AND MENNERICK, S. (2002). Neuroprotective agent riluzole potentiates postsynaptic GABA_A receptor function. *Neuropharmacology* **42**, 199-209.

HEDBLOM, E., AND KIRKNESS, E.F. (1997). A novel class of GABA_A receptor subunit in tissues of the reproductive system. *J. Biol. Chem.* **272**, 15346-15350.

HERB, A, WISDEN, W., LÜDDENS, H., PUIA, G., VICINI, S., AND SEEBURG, P.H. (1989). The third gamma subunit of the gamma-aminobutyric acid type A receptor family. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* **89**,1433-1437.

HERRING, D., HUANG, R.Q., SINGH, M., ROBINSON, L.C., DILLON, G.H., AND LEIDENHEIMER. (2003). Constitutive GABA_A receptor endocytosis is dynaminmediated and dependent on a dileucine AP2 adaptin-binding motif within the β_2 subunit of the receptor. *J. Biol. Chem.* **278**, 24046-24052.

HINKLE, D.J., AND MACDONALD, R.L. (2003). β subunit phosphorylation selectively increases fast desensitization and prolong deactivation of $\alpha 1\beta 1\gamma 2L$ and $\alpha 1\beta 3\gamma 2L$ GABA_A receptor currents. *J. Neurosci.* **23**, 11698-11710.

HODGE, C.W., MEHMERT, K.K., KELLEY, S.P., MCMAHON, T., HAYWOOD, A., OLIVE, M.F., WANG, D., SANCHEZ-PEREZ, A.M., AND MESSING, R.O. (1999). Supersensitivity to allosteric GABA_A receptor modulators and alcohol in mice lacking PKCε. *Nat. Neurosci.* **2**, 997-1002.

HOLDEN, J.H., AND CZAJKOWSKI, C. (2001). Mapping agonist and antagonist binding site subdomains in the α_1 M113- α_1 T125 region of the GABA_A receptor. Poster contribution, SfN 31st Annual Meeting, 10-15 November 2001, San Diego, CA.

HOLDEN, J.H., AND CZAJKOWSKI, C. (2002). Different residues in the GABA_A receptor α_1 T60- α_1 K70 region mediate GABA and SR-95531 actions. *J. Biol. Chem.* 277, 18785-18792.

HORENSTEIN, J., WAGNER, D.A., CZAJKOWSKI, C., AND AKABAS, M.H. (2001). Protein mobility and GABA-induced conformational changes in GABA_A receptor porelining M2 segment. *Nat. Neurosci.* **4**, 477-485.

HOSIE, A.M., ARONSTEIN, K., SATTELLE, D.B., AND ffRENCH-CONSTANT, R.H. (1997). Molecular biology of insect neuronal GABA receptors. *Trends Neurosci* **20**, 578-583.

HOSIE, A.M., DUNNE, E.L., HARVEY, R.J., AND SMART, T.G. (2003). Zincmediated inhibition of GABA_A receptors: discrete binding sites underlie subtype specificity. *Nat. Neurosci.* **6**, 362-369.

HOUAMED, K.M., BILBE, G., SMART, T.G., CONSTANTI, A., BROWN, D.A., BARNARD, E.A. AND RICHARDS, B.M. (1984). Expression of functional GABA, glycine and glutamate receptors in *Xenopus* oocytes injected with rat brain mRNA. *Nature* **310**, 318-321.

HUANG, Q., COX, E.M., GAN, T., MA, C., BENNETT, D.W., MCKERAN, R.M., AND COOK, J.M. (1999). Studies of molecular pharmacophore/receptor models for GABA_A/benzodiazepine receptor subtypes: binding affinities of substituted β -carbolines at recombinant $\alpha x \beta 3 \gamma 2$ subtypes and quantitative structure-activity relationship studies via a comparative molecular field approach. *Drug Des. Discov.* **16**, 55-76.

HUOPANIEMI, L., KEIST, R., RANDOLPH, A., CERTA, U., AND RUDOLPH, U. (2004). Diazepam-induced adaptive plasticity revealed by $\alpha 1$ GABA_A receptor-specific expression profiling. *J. Neurochem.* **88**, 1059-1067.

IM, W.B., PREGENZER, J.F., BINDER, J.A., ALBERTS, G.L., AND IM, H.K. (1997). Alteration of the benzodiazepine site of rat $\alpha 6\beta 2\gamma 3$ -GABAA receptor by replacement of several divergent amino-terminal regions with the $\alpha 1$ counterparts. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* **120**, 559-564.

JECHLINGER, M., PELZ, R., TRETTER, V., KLAUSBERGER, T., AND SIEGHART, W. (1998). Subunit composition and quantitative importance of hetero-oligomeric receptors: GABA_A receptors containing α_6 subunits. *J. Neurosci.* **18**, 2449-2457.

JENKINS, A., GREENBLATT, E.P., FAULKNER, H.J., BERTACCINI, E., LIGHT, A., LIN, A., ANDREASEN, A., VINER, A., TRUDELL, J.R., AND HARRISON, N.L. (2001). Evidence for a common binding cavity for three general anesthetics within the GABA_A receptor. *J. Neurosci.* **21**, RC136 1-4.

JENKINS A., ANDREASEN, A., TRUDELL, J.R., AND HARRISON, N.L. (2002). Tryptophan scanning mutagenesis in TM4 of the GABA_A receptor α 1 subunit: implications for modulation by inhaled anesthetics and ion channel structure. *Neuropharmacology* **43**, 669-678.

JIN, P., WALTHER, D., ZHANG, J., ROWE-TEETER, C., AND FU, G.K. (2004). Serine 171, a conserved residue in the γ -aminobutyric acid type A (GABA_A) receptor γ 2 subunit, mediates subunit interaction and cell surface localization. *J. Biol. Chem.* **279**, 14179-4183.

JOHNSTONE, T.B.C., HOGENKAMP, D.J., COYNE, L., SU, J., HALLIWELL, R.F., TRAN, M.B., YOSHIMURA, R.F., LI, W.-Y., WANG, J., AND GEE, K.W. (2003). Modifying quinolone antibiotics yields new anxiolytics. *Nature Med.* **10**, 31-32.

JONES, D.M., BIANCHI, M.T. AND MACDONALD, R.L. (2002). Determinants of the benzodiazepine allosteric regulation of GABA-A receptor currents. Poster contribution, SfN 32nd Annual Meeting, 2-7 November 2002, Orlando, FL.

JOVANOVIC, J.N., THOMAS, P., KITTLER, J.T., SMART, T.G., AND MOSS, S.J. (2004). Brain-derived neurotrophic factor modulates fast synaptic inhibition by regulating GABA_A receptor phosphorylation, activity, and cell-surface accessibility. *J. Neurosci.* **24**, 522-530.

JURD, R., ARRAS, M., LAMBERT, S., DREXLER, B., SIEGWART, R., CRESTANI, F., ZAUGG, M., VOGT, K.E., LEDERMANN, B., ANTKOWIAK, B., AND RUDOLPH, U. (2003). General anesthetic actions in vivo strongly attenuated by a point mutation in the GABA_A receptor β3 subunit. *FASEB J.* **17**, 250-252.

JURSKY, F., FUCHS, K., BUHR, A., TRETTER, V., SIGEL, E., AND SIEGHART, W. (2000). Identification of amino acid residues of GABA_A receptor subunits contributing to the formation and affinity of the *tert*-butylbicyclophosphorothionate binding site. *J. Neurochem.* **74**, 1310-1316.

KAHNBERG, P., LAGER, E., ROSENBERG, C., SCHOUGAARD, J., CAMET, L., STERN, O., OSTERGARD NIELSEN, E., NIELSEN, M., AND LILJEFORS, T. (2002). Refinement and evaluation of a pharmacophore model for flavone derivatives binding to the benzodiazepine site of the GABA(A) receptor. *J. Med. Chem.* **45**, 4188-4201.

KARLIN, A. (2002). Emerging structure of the nicotinic acetylcholine receptors. *Nature Rev. Neurosci.* **3**, 102-114.

KASH, T.L., JENKINS, A., KELLEY, J.C., TRUDELL, J.R., AND HARRISON, N.L. (2003). Coupling of agonist binding to channel gating in the GABA_A receptor. *Nature* **421**, 272-275.

KASH, T.L., TRUDELL, J.R., AND HARRISON, N.L. (2004). Structural elements involved in activation of the γ -aminobutyric acid type A (GABA_A) receptor. *Biochem. Soc. Trans.* **32**, 540-546.

KAVVADIAS, D., SAND, P., YOUDIM, K.A., QAISER, M.Z., RICE-EVANS, C., BAUR, R., SIGEL, E., RAUSCH, W.-D., RIEDERER, P., AND SCHREIER, P. (2004). The flavone hispidulin, a benzodiazepine receptor ligand with positive allosteric properties, traverses the blood-brain barrier and exhibits anticonvulsive effects. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* **142**, 811-820.

KELLEY, S.P., DUNLOP, J.L., KIRKNESS, E.F., LAMBERT, J.J., AND PETERS, J.A., (2003). A cytoplasmic region determines single-channel conductance in 5-HT₃ receptors. *Nature* **424**, 321- 324.

KHAN, Z.U., GUTIERREZ, A., AND DE BLAS, A. (1996). The alpha 1 and alpha 6 subunits can coexist in the same cerebellar GABA_A receptor maintaining their individual benzodiazepine-binding properties. *J. Neurochem.* **66**, 685-691.

KITTLER, J.T., WANG, J., CONNOLLY, C.N., VICINI, S., SMART, T.G., AND MOSS, S.J. (2000). Analysis of GABA_A receptor assembly in mammalian cell lines and hippocampal neurons using γ 2 subunit green fluorescent protein chimeras. *Mol. Cell. Neurosci.* **16**, 440-452.

KITTLER, J.T., AND MOSS, S.J. (2003). Modulation of GABA_A receptor activity by phosphorylation and receptor trafficking: implications for the efficacy of synaptic inhibition. *Curr. Opin. Neurobiol.* **13**, 341-347.

KLAUSBERGER, T., FUCHS, K., MAYER, B., EHYA, N., AND SIEGHART, W. (2000). GABA(A) receptor assembly. Identification and structure of $\gamma(2)$ sequences forming the intersubunit contacts with $\alpha 1$ and $\beta 3$ subunits. *J. Biol. Chem.* **275**, 8921-8928.

KLAUSBERGER, T., EHYA, N., FUCHS, K., FUCHS, T., EBERT, V., SARTO, I., AND SIEGHART, W. (2001a). Detection and binding properties of GABA_A receptor assembly intermediates. *J. Biol. Chem.* **276**, 16024-16032.

KLAUSBERGER, T., SARTO, I., EHYA, N., FUCHS, K., FURTMÜLLER, R., MAYER, B., HICK, S., AND SIEGHART, W. (2001b). Alternate use of distinct intersubunit contacts controls GABA_A receptor assembly and stoichiometry. *J. Neurosci.* **21**, 9124-9133.

KNIGHT, A.R., STEPHENSON, F.A., TALLMAN, J.F., AND RAMABAHDRAN, T.V. (2000). Monospecific antibodies as probes for the stoichiometry of recombinant GABA(A) receptors. *Receptors Channels* 7, 213-226.

KNOFLACH, F., BENKE, D., WANG, Y., SCHEURER, L., LÜDDENS, H., HAMILTON, B.J., CARTER, D.B., MOHLER, H., AND BENSON, J.A. (1996). Pharmacological characterization of the diazepam-insensitive recombinant γ aminobutyric acid_A receptors $\alpha 4\beta 2\gamma 2$ and $\alpha 6\beta 2\gamma 2$. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **50**, 1253-1261.

KOLTCHINE, V.V., YE, Q., FINN, S.E., AND HARRISON, N.L. (1996). Chimeric GABA_A/glycine receptors: expression and barbiturate pharmacology. *Neuropharmacology* **35**, 1445-1456.

KORPI, E.R., GRÜNDER, G., AND LÜDDENS, H. (2002). Drug interactions at GABA_A receptors. *Prog. Neurobiol.* **67**, 113-159.

KRASOWSKI, M.D., NISHIKAWA, K., NIKOLAEVA, N., LIN, A., AND HARRISON, N.L. (2001). Methionine 286 in transmembrane domain 3 of the GABA_A receptor β subunit controls a binding cavity for propofol and other alkylphenol general anesthetics. *Neuropharmacology* **41**, 952-964.

KRISHEK, B.J., XIE, X., BLACKSTONE, C., HUGANIR, R.L., MOSS, S.J., AND SMART, T.G. (1994). Regulation of GABA_A receptor function by protein kinase C phosphorylation. *Neuron* **12**, 1081-1095.

KUCKEN, A.M., WAGNER, D.A., WARD, P.R., TEISSÉRE, J.A., BOILEAU, A.J. AND CZAJKOWSKI, C. (2000). Identification of benzodiazepine binding site residues in the γ 2 subunit of the γ -aminobutyric acid_A receptor. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **57**, 932-939.

KUCKEN, A.M., TEISSÉRE, J.A., SEFFINGA-CLARK, J., WAGNER, D.A., AND CZAJKOWSKI, C. (2003). Structural requirements for imidazobenzodiazepine binding to GABA_A receptors. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **63**, 289-296.

LAMBERT, J.J., BELELLI, D., PEDEN, D., VARDY, A.W., AND PETERS J.A. (2003). Neurosteroid modulation of GABA_A receptors. *Prog. Neurobiol.* **71**, 67-80.

LAURIE, D.J., SEEBURG, P.H., AND WISDEN, W. (1992a). The distribution of 13 GABA_A receptor subunit mRNAs in the rat brain. II. Olfactory bulb and cerebellum. *J. Neurosci.* **12**, 1063-1076.

LAURIE, D.J., WISDEN, W., AND SEEBURG, P.H. (1992b). The distribution of thirteen GABA_A receptor subunit mRNAs in the rat brain. III. Embryonic and postnatal development. *J. Neurosci.* **12**, 4151-4172.

LAVOIE, A.M. AND TWYMAN, R.E. (1996). Direct evidence for diazepam modulation of GABA_A receptor microscopic affinity. *Neuropharmacology* **35**, 1383-1392.

LEVITAN, E.S., SCHOFIELD, P.R., BURT, D.R., RHEE, L.M., WISDEN, W., KÖHLER, M., FUJITA, N., RODRIGUEZ, H.F., STEPHENSON, A., DARLISON, M.G., BARNARD, E.A., AND SEEBURG, P.H. (1988). Structural and functional basis for GABA_A receptor heterogeneity. *Nature* **335**, 76-79.

LILLY, S.M., ZENG, X.J., AND TEITZ, E.I. (2003). Role of protein kinase A in GABA_A receptor dysfunction in CA1 pyramidal cells following chronic benzodiazepine treatment. *J. Neurochem.* **85**, 988-998.

LÖW, K., CRESTANI, F., KEIST, R., BENKE, D., BRÜNIG, I., BENSON, J.A., FRITSCHY, J.-M., RÜLICKE, T., BLUETHMANN, H., MÖHLER, H., AND RUDOLPH, U. (2000). Molecular and neuronal substrate for the selective attenuation of anxiety. *Science* **290**, 131-134,

LÜDDENS, H., PITCHETT, D.B., KOHLER, M., KILLISCH, I., KEINANEN, K., MONYER, H., SPRENGEL, R. AND SEEBRUG, P.H. (1990). Cerebellar GABAA receptor selective for a behavioral alcohol antagonist. *Nature* **346**, 648-651.

LÜDDENS, H., SEEBURG, P.H., AND KORPI, E.R. (1994). Impact of β and γ variants on ligand-binding properties of γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptors. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **45**, 810-814.

MACDONALD, R., AND BARKER, J.L. (1978). Benzodiazepines specifically modulate GABA-mediated postsynaptic inhibition in cultures mammalian neurons. *Nature* **271**, 563-564.

MACONOCHIE, D.J., ZEMPEL, J.M., AND STEINBACH, J.H. (1994). How quickly can GABA_A receptors open? *Neuron* **12**, 61-71.

MALHERBE, P., SIGEL, E., BAUR, R., PERSOHN, E., RICHARDS, J.G., AND MOHLER, H. (1990). Functional expression and sites of gene transcription of a novel alpha subunit of the GABA_A receptor in rat brain. *FEBS Lett.* **260**, 261-265.

MARDER, M., AND PALADINI, A.C. (2002). GABA(A)-receptor ligands of flavonoid structure. *Curr. Top. Med. Chem.* **2**, 853-867.

MARICQ, A.V., PETERSON, A. S., BRAKE, A. J., MYERS, R. M., AND JULIUS, D. (1991). Primary structure and functional expression of the 5HT₃ receptor, a serotonin-gated ion channel. *Science*. **254**, 432-437.

MARSHALL, F.H., JONES, K.A., KAUPMANN, K., AND BETTLER, B. (1999). GABA_B receptors – the first 7TM heterodimers. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.* **20**, 396-399.

MASCIA, M.P., TRUDELL. J.R., AND HARRIS, R.A. (2000). Specific binding sites for alcohols and anesthetics on ligand-gated ion channels. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **97**, 9305-9310.

MCKERNAN, R.M., AND WHITING, P.J. (1996). Which GABA_A-receptor subtypes really occur in the brain? *Trends Neurosci.* **19**, 139-143.

MCKERNAN, R.M., FARRAR, S., COLLINS, I., EMMS, F., ASUNI, A., QUIRK, K., AND BROUGHTON, H. (1998). Photoaffinity labeling of the benzodiazepine binding site of the $\alpha 1\beta 3\gamma 2\gamma$ -aminobutyric acid_A receptors with flunitrazepam identifies a subset of ligands that interact directly with His102 of the α subunit and predicts orientation of these within the benzodiazepine pharmacophore. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **54**, 33-43.

MCKERNAN, R.M., ROSAHL, T.W., REYNOLDS, D.S., SUR, C., WAFFORD, K.A., ATACK, J.A., FARRAR, S., MYERS, J., COOK, G., FERRIS, P., GARRETT, L., BRISTOW, L., MARSHALL, G., MACAULY, A., BROWN, N., HOWELL, O., MOORE, K.W., CARLING, R.W., STREET, L.J., CASTRO, J.L., RAGAN, C.I., DAWSON, G.R., AND WHITING, P.J. (2000). Sedative but not anxiolytic properties of benzodiazepines are mediated by the GABA_A receptor α_1 subtype. *Nat. Neurosci.* **3**, 587-592. MIHIC, S.J., WHITING, P.J., KLEIN R.L., WAFFORD, K.A., AND HARRIS, R.A. (1994). A single amino acid of the human γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptor γ_2 subunit determines benzodiazepine efficacy. *J. Biol. Chem.* **269**, 32768-32773.

MIHIC, S.J., YE, Q., WICK, M.J., KOLTCHINE, V., KRASOWSKI, M.D., FINN, S.E., MASCIA, M.P., VALENZUELA, C.F., HANSON, K.K., GREENBLATT, E.P., HARRIS, R.A., AND HARRISON, N.L. (1997). Sites of alcohol and volatile anesthetic action on GABA_A and glycine receptors. *Nature* **389**, 385-389.

MINIER, F., LASCHET, J., EVRARD, B., AND BUREAU, M.H. (2000). Endogenous phosphorylation of the GABA_A receptor protein is countered by a membrane-associated phosphatase. *Neurochem. Int.* **36**, 499-506.

MIYAZAWA, A., FUJIYOSHI, Y., AND UNWIN, N. (2003). Structure and gating mechanism of the acetylcholine receptor pore. *Nature* **423**, 949-955.

MODY, I. (2001). Distinguishing between GABA_A receptors responsible for tonic and phasic conductances. *Neurochem. Res.* **26**, 907-913.

MÖHLER, H., AND OKADA, T. (1977). Benzodiazepine receptor: demonstration in the central nervous system. *Science* **198**, 849-851.

MÖHLER, H., BATTERSBY, M.K., AND RICHARDS, J.G. (1980). Benzodiazepine receptor protein identified and visualized in brain tissue by photoaffinity label. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 77, 1666-1670.

MÖHLER, H., SIEGHART, W., RICHARDS, J.G., AND HUNKELER, W. (1984). Photoaffinity labeling of benzodiazepine receptors with a partial inverse agonist. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* **102**, 191-192.

MÖHLER, H., FRITSCHY, J.M., AND RUDOLPH, U. (2002). A new benzodiazepine pharmacology. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 300, 2-8.

MOSS S.J., SMART, T.G., BLACKSTONE, C.D., AND HUGANIR, R.L. (1992). Functional modulation of GABA_A receptors by cAMP-dependent protein phosphorylation. *Science* **257**, 661-664.

MOSS, S.J. AND SMART, T.G. (2001). Constructing inhibitory synapses. *Nature Rev. Neurosci.* **2**, 240-250.

NAYEEM, N., GREEN, T.P., MARTIN, I.L., AND BARNARD, E.A. (1994). Quaternary structure of the native GABA_A receptor determined by electron microscopic image analysis. *J. Neurochem.* **62**, 815-818.

NEISH, C.S., MARTIN, I.L., DAVIES, M., HENDERSON, R.M., AND EDWARDSON, J.M. (2003). Atomic force microscopy of ionotropic receptors bearing subunit-specific tags provides a method for determining receptor architecture. *Nanotechnology* **14**, 1-9.

NEWELL, J.G., DAVIES, M., BATESON, A.N., AND DUNN, S.M.J. (2000). Tyrosine 62 of the γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptor β 2 subunit is an important determinant of high affinity agonist binding. *J. Biol. Chem.* **275**, 14198-14204.

NEWELL, J.G. AND DUNN, S.M.J. (2002). Functional consequences of the loss of high affinity agonist binding to γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptors. Implications for receptor desensitization. *J. Biol. Chem.* **277**, 21423-21430.

NEWELL, J.G., AND CZAJKOWSKI, C. (2003). The GABA_A receptor α 1 subunit Pro¹⁷⁴-Asp¹⁹¹ segment is involved in GABA binding and channel gating. *J. Biol. Chem.* **278**, 13166-13172.

NIELSEN, M., AND BRÆSTUP, C. (1980). Ethyl β-carboline-3-carboxylate shows differential benzodiazepine receptor interaction. *Nature* **286**, 606-607.

NING, K., LI, L., LIAO, M., LIU, B., MIELKE, J.G., CHEN, Y., DUAN, Y., EL-HAYAK, Y.H., AND WAN, Q. (2004). Circadian regulation of GABA_A receptor function by CKIE-CKIδ in the rat suprachiasmatic nuclei. *Nat. Neurosci.* **7**, 489-490.

NUSSER, Z., SIEGHART, W., AND SOMOGYI, P. (1998). Segregation of different GABA_A receptors to synaptic and extrasynaptic membranes of cerebellar granule cells. *J. Neurosci.* **18**, 1693-1703.

NYMANN-ANDERSEN, J., WANG, H., CHEN, L. KITTLER, J.T., MOSS, S.J. AND OLSEN, R.W. (2002a). Subunit specificity and interaction domain between GABA_A receptor-associated protein (GABARAP) and GABA_A receptors. *J. Neurochem.* **80**, 815-823.

NYMANN-ANDERSEN, J., WANG, H., SAWYER, G.W., AND OLSEN, R.W. (2002b). Interaction between GABA_A receptor complex intracellular loops: implications for higher order complex formation. *J. Neurochem.* **83**, 1164-1171.

OLSEN, R.W., BERGMAN, M.O., VAN NESS, P.C., LUMMIS, S.C., WATKINS, A.E., NAPIAS, C., AND GREENLEE, D.V. (1981). γ-Aminobutyric acid receptor binding in mammalian brain: heterogeneity of binding sites. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **19**, 217-227.

O'MEARA, G.F., NEWMAN, R.J., FRADLEY, R.L., DAWSON, G.R., AND REYNOLDS, R.S. (2004). The GABA-A beta 3 subunit mediates anesthesia induced by etomidate. *Neuroreport* **15**, 1653-1656.

ORTELLS, M.O., AND LUNT, G.G. (1995). Evolutionary history of the ligand-gated ion-channel superfamily of receptors. *Trends Neurosci.* **18**, 121-127.

OWENS, D.F. AND KRIEGSTEIN, A.R. (2002). Is there more to GABA than synaptic inhibition? *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* **3**, 715-727.

PARRAMON, M., OSET-GASQUE, M.J., GONZALEZ, M.P., AND STEPHENSON, F.A. (1994). Identification of GABA_A receptor subunits expressed in bovine adrenal medulla. *Neurosci. Lett.* **168**, 243-246.

PIRKER, S., SCHWARZER, C., WIESELTHALER, A., SIEGHART, W., AND SPERK, G. (2000). GABA(A) receptors: immunocytochemical distribution of 13 subunits in the adult rat brain. *Neuroscience* **101**, 815-850.

POLLARD, S., DUGGAN, M.J., AND STEPHENSON, F.A. (1993). Further evidence for the existence of alpha subunit heterogeneity within discrete gamma-aminobutyric acidA receptor subpopulations. *J. Biol. Chem.* **268**, 3753-3757.

POLLARD, S., THOMPSON, C.L., AND STEPHENSON, F.A. (1995). Quantitative characterization of alpha 6 and alpha 1 alpha 6 subunit-containing native gamma-aminobutyric acidA receptors of adult rat cerebellum demonstrates two alpha subunits per oligomer. *J. Biol. Chem.* **270**, 21285-21290.

PRIESTLEY, C.M., WILLIAMSON, E.M., WAFFORD, K.A., AND SATTELLE, D.B. (2003). Thymol, a constituent of thyme essential oil, is a positive allosteric modulator of human GABA_A receptors and a homo-oligomeric GABA receptor from *Drosophila melanogaster*. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* **140**, 1363-1372.

PRITCHETT, D.B., SONTHEIMER, H., SHIVERS, R.D., YMER, S., KETTENMANN, H., SCHOFIELD, P.R., AND SEEBURB, P.H. (1989a). The importance of a novel GABA_A receptor subunit for benzodiazepine pharmacology. *Nature* **338**, 582-585.

PRITCHETT, D.B., LÜDDENS, H., AND SEEBURG, P.H. (1989b). Type I and Type II GABA_A-benzodiazepine receptors produced in transfected cells. *Science* **245**, 1389-1392.

PRITCHETT, D.B., AND SEEBURG, P.H. (1990). γ -Aminobutyric acid_A receptor α_5 subunit creates novel type II benzodiazepine receptor pharmacology. *J. Neurochem.* 54, 1802-1804.

PRITCHETT, D.B., AND SEEBURG, P.H. (1991). γ-Aminobutyric acid type A receptor point mutation increases the affinity of compounds for the benzodiazepine site. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **88**, 1421-1425.

PUIA, G., SANTI, M., VICINI, S., PRITCHETT, D.B., PURDY, R.H., PAUL, S.M., SEEBURG, P.H., AND COSTA, E. (1990). Neurosteroids act on recombinant human GABA_A receptors. *Neuron* **4**, 759-765.

PUIA, G., VICINI, S., SEEBURG, P.H., AND COSTA, E. (1991). Influence of recombinant γ -aminobutyric acid-_A receptor subunit composition on the action of allosteric modulators of γ -aminobutyric acid-gated Cl⁻ currents. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **39**, 691-696.

PUIA, G., MIENVILLE, J.-M., MATSUMOTO, K., TAKAHATA, H., WATANABE, H., COSTA, E., AND GUIDOTTI, A. (2003). On the putative physiological role of allopregnanolone on GABA_A receptor function. *Neuropharmacology* **44**, 49-55.

RAFTERY, M.A., HUNKAPILLER, M.W., STRADER, C.D., AND HOOD, L.E. (1980). Acetylcholine receptor: complex of homologous subunits. *Science* **208**, 1454-1456.

RENARD, S., OLIVIER, A., GRANGER, P., AVENET, P., GRAHAM, D., SEVRIN, M., GEORGE, P., AND BESNARD, F. (1999). Structural elements of the γ -

aminobutyric acid type A receptor conferring subtype selectivity for benzodiazepine site ligands. *J. Biol. Chem.* **274**, 13370-13374.

REYNOLDS, D.S., ROSAHL, T.W., CIRONE, J., O'MEARA, G.F., HAYTHORNTHWAITE, A., NEWMAN, R.J., MEYERS, J., SUR, C., HOWELL, O., RUTTER, A.R., ATACK, J., MACAULY, A.J., HADINGHAM, K.L., HUTSON, P.H., BELELLI, D., LAMBERT, J.J., DAWSON, G.R., MCKERNAN, R., WHITING, P.J., AND WAFFORD, K.A. (2003). Sedation and anesthesia mediated by distinct GABA(A) receptor isoforms. *J. Neurosci.* 23, 8608-8617.

ROBERTS, E. AND SHERMAN, M.A. (1993). GABA–The quintessential neurotransmitter: electroneutrality, fidelity, specificity and a model for the ligand binding site of GABA_A receptors. *Neurochem. Res.* **18**, 365-376.

ROBINSON, R.T., DRAFTS, B.C., AND FISHER, J.L. (2003). Fluoxetine increases GABA_A receptor activity through a novel modulatory site. *J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther.* **304**, 978-984.

RUDOLPH, U., CRESTANI, F., BENKE, D., BRÜNIG, I., BENSON, J.A., FRITSCHY, J.-M., MARTIN, J.R., BLUETHMANN, H., AND MÖHLER, H. (1999). Benzodiazepine actions mediated by specific γ -aminobutyric acid_A receptor subtypes. *Nature* **401**, 796-800.

RUDOLPH, U., AND MÖHLER, H. (2004). Analysis of GABA_A receptor function and dissection of the pharmacology of benzodiazepines and general anesthetics through mouse genetics. *Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol.* 44, 475-498.

SARTO, I., KLAUSBERGER, T., EHYA, N., MAYER, B., FUCHS, K., AND SIEGHART, W. (2002). A novel site on γ_3 subunits important for assembly of GABA_A receptors. *J. Biol. Chem.* **277**, 30656-30664.

SAWYER, G.W., CHIARA, D.C., OLSEN, R.W. AND COHEN, J.B. (2002). Identification of the bovine γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptor α subunit residues photolabeled by the imidazobenzodiazepine [³H]Ro15-4513. *J. Biol. Chem.* **277**, 50036-50045.

SCHAERER, M.T., BUHR, A., BAUR, R., AND SIGEL, E. (1998). Amino acid residue 200 on the α_1 subunit of GABA_A receptors affects the interaction with selected benzodiazepine binding site ligands. *Eur. J. Pharmacol* **354**, 283-287.

SCHAERER, M.T., KANNENBERG, K., HUNZIKER, P., BAUMANN, S.W., AND SIGEL, E. (2001). Interaction between GABA_A receptor β subunits and the multifunctional protein gC1q-R. *J. Biol. Chem.* **276**, 26597-26604.

SCHOFIELD, P.R., DARLISON, M.G., FUJITA, N., BURT, D.R., STEPHENSON F.A., RODRIGUEZ H., RHEE, L.M., RAMACHANDRAN, J., REALE, V., GLENCOURSE T.A., SEEBURG, P. H., AND BARNARD, E. A. (1987). Sequence and functional expression of the GABA_A receptor shows a ligand-gated receptor superfamily. *Nature* **328**, 221-227.

SCHUSKE, K., BEG, A.A., AND JORGENSEN, E.M. (2004). The GABA nervous system in *C. elegans. Trends Neurosci.* **27**, 407-414.

SEEBURG, P.H., WISDEN, W., VERDOORN, T.A., PRITCHETT, D.B., WERNER, P., HERB, A., LÜDDENS, H., SPRENGEL, R., AND SAKMANN, B. (1990). The GABAA receptor family: molecular and functional diversity. *Cold Spring Harb. Symp. Quant. Biol.* **55**, 29-40.

SERAFINI, R., BRACAMONTES, J., AND STEINBACH, J.H. (2000). Structural determinants of the human GABA_A receptor β 3 subunit involved in the action of pentobarbital. *J. Physiol.* **534**, 649-676.

SHI, H., TSANG, S.Y., TSE, M.K., XU, Z., AND XUE, H. (2003). Recombinant extracellular domain of the three major subunits of GABA_A receptor show comparable secondary structure and benzodiazepine binding properties. *Protein Science* **12**, 2642-2646.

SHIVERS, B.D., KILLISCH, I., SPRENGEL, R., SONTHEIMER, H., KOHLER, M., SCHOFIELD, P.R., AND SEEBURG, P.H. (1989). Two novel GABAA receptor subunits exist in distinct neuronal subpopulations. *Neuron* **3**, 327-337.

SIEGHART, W., AND KAROBATH, M. (1980). Molecular heterogeneity of benzodiazepine receptors. *Nature* **286**, 285-287.

SIEGHART, W. (1995). Structure and function of γ -aminobutyric acidA receptor subtypes. *Pharmacol. Rev.* 47, 181-234.

SIEGHART, W., FUCHS, K., TRETTER, V., EBERT, V., JECHLINGER, M., HÖGER, H., AND ADAMIKER, D. (1999). Structure and subunit composition of GABA_A receptors. *Neurochem. Int.* **34**, 379-385.

SIEGHART, W., AND SPERK, G. (2002). Subunit composition, distribution and function of GABA(A) receptor subtypes. *Curr. Top. Med. Chem.* **2**, 795-816.

SIGEL, E. (2002). Mapping of the benzodiazepine recognition site on GABA_A receptors. *Curr. Top. Med, Chem.* **2**, 833-839.

SIGEL, E., AND BUHR, A. (1997). The benzodiazepine binding site of GABA_A receptors. *Trends Pharmacol.* **18**, 425-429.

SIGEL, E., STEPHENSON, F.A., MAMALAKI, C., AND BARNARD, E.A. (1983). A gamma-aminobutyric acid/benzodiazepine receptor complex of bovine cerebral cortex. *J. Biol. Chem.* **258**, 6965-6971.

SIGEL, E., STEPHENSON, F.A., MAMALAKI, C., AND BARNARD, E.A. (1984). The purified GABA/benzodiazepine/barbiturate receptor complex: four types of ligand binding sites, and the interactions between them, are preserved in a single isolated protein complex. *J. Recept. Res.* **4**, 175-188.

SIGEL, E., BAUR, R., KELLENBERGER, S., AND MALHERBE, P. (1992). Point mutations affecting antagonist affinity and agonist dependent gating of GABA_A receptor channels. *EMBO J.* **11**, 2017-2023.

SIGEL, E., SCHAERER, M.T., BUHR, A., AND BAUR, R., (1998). The benzodiazepine binding pocket of recombinant $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2 \gamma$ -aminobutyric acid_A receptors: relative orientation of ligands and amino acid side chains. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **54**, 1097-1105.

SINKKONEN, S.T., MANSIKKAMÄKI, S., MÖYKKYNEN, T., LÜDDENS, G., UUSI-OUKARI, M., AND KORPI, E.R. (2003). Receptor subtype-dependent positive and negative modulation of GABA_A receptor function by niflumic acid, a nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **64**, 753-763.

SMIT, A.B., SYED, N.I., SCHAAP, D., VAN MINNEN, J., KLUMPERMAN, J., KITS, K.S., LODDER, H., VAN DER SCHORS, R.C., VAN ELK, R., SORGEDRAGER, B., BREJC, K., SIXMA, T.K. AND GERAERTS, W.P.M. (2001). A glia-derived acetylcholine-binding protein that modulates synaptic transmission. *Nature* **411**, 261-268.

SMITH, G.B., AND OLSEN, R.W. (1994). Identification of a [³H]muscimol photoaffinity substrate in the bovine gamma-aminobutyric acidA receptor alpha subunit. *J. Biol. Chem.* **269**, 20380-20387.

SMITH, G.B., AND OLSEN, R.W. (1995). Functional domains of GABA_A receptors. *Trends Pharmacol.* **16**, 162-168.

SMITH, G.B. AND OLSEN, R.W. (2000). Deduction of amino acid residues in the GABA_A receptor α subunits photoaffinity labeled with the benzodiazepine flunitrazepam. *Neuropharmacology* **39**, 55-64.

SMITH, A.J., ALDER, L., SILK, J., ADKNIS, C., FLETCHER, A.E., SCALES, T., KERBY, J., MARSHALL, G., WAFFORD, K.A., MCKERNAN, R.M., AND ATACK, J.R. (2001). Effect of α subunit on allosteric modulation of ion channel function in stably expressed human recombinant γ -aminobutyric acid_A receptors determined using ³⁶Cl ion flux. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **59**, 1108-1118.

SOHAL, V.S., KEIST, R., RUDOLPH, U., AND HUGUENARD, J.R. (2003). Dynamic GABA(A) receptor subtype-specific modulation of the synchrony and duration of thalamic oscillations. *J. Neurosci.* **23**, 3649-3657.

SRINIVASAN, S., NICHOLS, C.J., LAWLESS, G.M., OLSEN, R.W., AND TOBIN, A.J. (1999). Two invariant tryptophans on the alpha1 subunit define domains necessary for GABA(A) receptor assembly. *J. Biol. Chem.* **274**, 26633-26638.

STEIN, V., AND NICOLL, R.A. (2003). GABA generates excitement. *Neuron* **37**, 375-378.

STELL, B.M., BRICKLEY, S.G., TANG, C.Y., FARRANT, M., AND MODY, I. (2003). Neuroactive steroids reduced neuronal excitability by selectively enhancing tonic inhibition mediated by δ subunit-containing GABA_A receptors. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **100**, 14439-14444.

STEPHENSON, F.A. (1988). Understanding the GABA_A receptor: a chemically gated ion channel. *Biochem. J.* **249**, 21-32.

STEPHENSON, F.A., DUGGAN, M.J., AND POLLARD, S. (1990). The γ 2 subunit is an integral component of the γ -aminobutyric acid A receptor but the α 1 polypeptide is the principal site of the agonist benzodiazepine photoaffinity labeling reaction. *J. Biol. Chem.* **265**, 21160-21165.

STEVENSON, A., WINGROVE, P.B., WHITING, P.J., AND WAFFORD, K.A. (1995). β -Carboline γ -aminobutyric acid_A receptor inverse agonists modulate γ -aminobutyric acid via the loreclazole binding site as well as the benzodiazepine site. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **48**, 965-969.

STRAKHOVA, M.I., HARVEY, S.C., COOK, C.M., COOK, J.M., AND SKOLNICK, P. (2000). A single amino acid residue on the α_5 subunit (Ile215) is essential for ligand selectivity at $\alpha_5\beta_3\gamma_2\gamma$ -aminobutyric acid_A receptors. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **58**, 1434-1440.

STUDY, R.E., AND BARKER, J.L. (1981). Diazepam and (–)-pentobarbital: fluctuation analysis reveals different mechanisms for potentiation of γ -aminobutyric acid responses in cultured central neurons. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **78**, 7180-7184.

SUGIMOTO, M., FUKAMI, S., KAYAKIRI, H., YAMAZAKI, S., MATSUOKA, N., UCHIDA, I., AND MASHIMO, T. (2002). The β -lactam antibiotics, penicillin-G and cefoselis have different mechanisms and sites of action at GABA_A receptors. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* **135**, 427-432.

SUNDSTROM-POROMAA, I., SMITH, D.H., GONG, Q.H., SABADO, T.N., LI, X., LIGHT, A., WIEDMANN, M., WILLIAMS, K., AND SMITH, S.S. (2002). Hormonally regulated $\alpha 4\beta 2\delta$ GABA(A) receptors are a target for alcohol. *Nat. Neurosci.* **5**, 721-722.

TÄUBER, M., CALAME-DROZ, E., PRUT, L., RUDOLPH, U., AND CRESTANI, F. (2003). $\alpha 2-\gamma$ -Aminobutyric acid (GABA)_A receptors are the molecular substrates

mediating precipitation of narcosis but not of sedation by the combined use of diazepam and alcohol *in vivo*. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* **18**, 2599-2604.

TAYLOR, P.M., THOMAS, P., GORRIE, G.H., CONNOLLY, C.N., SMART, T.G., AND MOSS, S.J. (1999). Identification of amino acid residues within GABA_A receptor β subunits that mediate both homomeric and heteromeric receptor expression. *J. Neurosci.* **19**, 6360-6371.

TAYLOR, P.M., CONNOLLY, C.N., KITTLER, J.T., GORRIE, G.H., HOSIE, A.M., SMART, T.G., MOSS, S.J. (2000). Identification of residues within GABA_A receptor α subunits that mediate specific assembly with receptor β subunits. *J. Neurosci.* **20**, 1297-1306.

TEISSÈRE, J.A., AND CZAJKOWKI, C. (2001). A β -strand in the γ 2 subunit lines the benzodiazepine binding site of the GABA_A receptor: structural rearrangements detected during channel gating. *J. Neurosci.* **21**, 4977-4986.

THOMPSON, S.A., WHITING, P.J., AND WAFFORD, K.A. (1996). Barbiturate interaction at the human GABA_A receptor: dependence on receptor subunit combination. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* **117**, 521-527.

TRETTER, V., EHYA, N., FUCHS, K., AND SIEGHART, W., (1997). Stoichiometry and assembly of a recombinant GABA_A receptor subtype. *J. Neurosci.* **17**, 2728-2737.

TRUDELL, J.R. (2002). Unique assignment of inter-subunit association in GABA_A $\alpha 1\beta 3\gamma 2$ receptors determined by molecular modeling. *Biochem. Biophys. Acta.* **1565**, 91-96.

TVRDEIC, A., AND PERICIC, D. (2003). Effect of ergot alkaloids on ³H-flunitrazepam binding to mouse brain GABA_A receptor. *Coll. Anthropol.* **27(Suppl 1)**, 175-182.

TWYMAN, R.E., ROGERS, C.J., AND MACDONALD, R.L. (1989). Differential regulation of γ -aminobutyric acid receptor channels by diazepam and phenobarbital. *Ann. Neurol.* **25**, 213-220.

UENO, S., BRACAMONTES, J., ZORMUSKI, C., WEISS, D.S., AND STEINBACH, J.H. (1997). Bicuculline and gabazine are allosteric inhibitors of channel opening of the GABA_A receptor. *J. Neurosci.* **17**, 625-634.

UENO, S., WICK, M.J., YE, Q., HARRISON, N.L., AND HARRIS, R.A. (1999). Subunit mutations affect ethanol actions on GABA_A receptors expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* **127**, 377-382.

UNWIN, N. (1993). Nicotinic acetylcholine receptor at 9Å resolution. J. Mol. Biol. 229, 1101-1124.

UNWIN, N., (1995). Acetylcholine receptor channel imaged in the open state. *Nature* **373**, 37-43.

VAN RIJNSOEVER, C., TÄUBER, M., CHOULLI, M.K., KEIST, R., RUDOLPH, U., MOHLER, H., FRITSCHY, J.M., AND CRESTANI, F. (2004). Requirement of α_5 -GABA_A receptors for the development of tolerance to the sedative action of diazepam in mice. *J. Neurosci.* **24**, 6785-6790.

VERDOORN, T.A., DRAUGHN, A., YMER, S., SEEBURG, P.H. AND SAKMANN, B. (1990). Functional properties of recombinant rat GABA_A receptors depend upon subunit composition. *Neuron* 4, 919-928.

VON BLANKENFELD, G., TURNER, J., AHNERT-HILGER, G., JOHN, M., ENKRIST, M.O., STEPHENSON, F., KETTLEMANN, H., AND WIEDENMANN, B. (1995). Expression of functional GABA_A receptors in neuroendocrine gastropancreatic cells. *Pflugers Arch.* **430**, 381-388.

WAFFORD, K.A., THOMPSON, S.A., THOMAS, D., SIKELA, J., WILCOX, A.S., AND WHITING, P.J. (1996). Functional characterization of human γ -aminobutyric acidA receptors containing the α 4 subunit. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **50**, 670-678.

WAFFORD, K.A., MACAULY, A.J. FRADLEY, R., O'MEARA, G.F., REYNOLDS, D.S., AND ROSAHL, T.W. (2004). Differentiating the role of γ -aminobutyric acid type A (GABA_A) receptor subtypes. *Biochem. Soc. Trans.* **32**, 553-556.

WAGNER, D.A., AND CZAJKOWSKI, C., (2001). Structure and dynamics of the GABA binding pocket: a narrowing cleft that constricts during activation. *J. Neurosci.* **21**, 67-74.

WAGNER, D.A., CZAJKOWSKI, C., AND JONES, M.W. (2004). An arginine involved in GABA binding and unbinding but not gating of the GABA_A receptor. *J. Neurosci.* **24**, 2733-2741.

WALLNER, M., HANCHAR, H.J., AND OLSEN, R.W. (2003). Ethanol enhances $\alpha_4\beta_3\delta$ and $\alpha_6\beta_3\delta$ γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptors at low concentrations known to affect humans. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **100**, 15218-15223.

WALTERS, R.J., HADLEY, S.H., MORRIS, K.D.W., AND AMIN, J. (2000). Benzodiazepines act on GABA_A receptors via two distinct and separable mechanisms. *Nat. Neurosci.* **3**, 1274-1281.

WANG, H., BEDFORD, F.K., BRANDON, N.J., MOSS, S.J., AND OLSEN, R.W. (1999). GABA_A-receptor associated protein links GABA_A receptors and the cytoskeleton. *Nature* **397**, 69-72.

WEI, W., ZHANG, N., PENG, Z., HOUSER, C.R., AND MODY, I. (2003). Perisynaptic localization of δ subunit-containing GABA_A receptors and their activation by GABA spillover in the mouse dentate gyrus. *J. Neurosci.* **23**, 10650-10661.

WESTH-HANSEN, S.E., RASMUSSEN, P.B., HASTRUP, S., NABEKURA, J., NOGUCHI, K., AKAIKE, N., WITT, M.R., AND NIELSEN, M. (1997). Decreased agonist sensitivity of human GABA_A receptors by an amino acid variant, isoleucine to valine, in the α 1 subunit. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* **329**, 253-257.

WESTH-HANSEN, S.E., WITT, M.R., DEKERMENDJIAN, K. LILJEFORS, T., RASMUSSEN, P.B., AND NIELSEN, M. (1999). Arginine residue 120 of the human α 1 subunit is essential for GABA binding and chloride current gating. *Neuroreport* **10**, 2417-2421.

WHITING, P., MCKERNAN, R.M., AND IVERSEN, L.L. (1990). Another mechanism for creating diversity in gamma-aminobutyrate type A receptors: RNA splicing directs expression of two forms of gamma 2 subunit, one of which contains a protein kinase C phosphorylation site. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **87**, 9966-9970.

WICK, M.J., MIHIC, S.J., UENO, S., MASCIA, M.P., TRUDELL, J.R., BROZOWSKI, S.J., YE, Q., HARRISON, N.L., AND HARRIS, R.A. (1998). Mutations in γaminobutyric acid and glycine receptors change alcohol cutoff: evidence for an alcohol receptor? *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **95**, 6504-6509.

WIELAND, H.A., LÜDDENS, H., AND SEEBURG, P.H. (1992). A single histidine in GABA_A receptors is essential for benzodiazepine agonist binding. *J. Biol. Chem.* 267, 1426-1429.

WIELAND, H.A. AND LÜDDENS, H. (1994). Four amino acid exchanges convert a diazepam-insensitive, inverse-agonist-preferring GABA_A receptor in a diazepam-preferring GABA_A receptor. *J. Med. Chem.* **37**, 4576-4580.

WILLIAMS, D.B., AND AKABAS, M.H. (2001). Evidence for distinct conformations of the two α_1 subunits in diazepam-bound GABA_A receptors. *Neuropharmacology* **41**, 539-545.

WINGROVE, P.B., WAFFORD, K.A., BAIN, C., AND WHITING, P.J. (1994). The modulatory action of loreclazole at the γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptor is determined by a single amino acid in the β 2 and β 3 subunit. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **91**, 4569-4573.

WINGROVE, P.B., THOMPSON, S.A., WAFFORD, K.A., AND WHITING, P.J. (1997). Key amino acids in the γ subunit of the γ -aminobutyric acidA receptor determine ligand binding and modulation at the benzodiazepine site. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **52**, 874-881.

WISDEN, W., HERB, A., WIELAND, H., KEINANEN, K., LÜDDENS, H., AND SEENBURG, P.H. (1991). Cloning, pharmacological characteristics and expression pattern of the rat GABA_A receptor alpha 4 subunit. *FEBS Lett.* **289**, 227-230.

WISDEN, W., LAURIE, D.J., MONYER, H., AND SEEBURG, P.H. (1992). The distribution of 13 GABA_A receptor subunit mRNAs in the rat brain. I. Telencephalon, diencephalon, mesencephalon. *J. Neurosci.* **12**, 1040-1062.

WOHLFARTH, K., BIANCHI, M.T., AND MACDONALD, R.L. (2002). Enhanced neurosteroid potentiation of ternary GABA_A receptors containing the δ subunit. J. Neurosci. 22, 1541-1549.

XUE, H. (1998). Identification of major phylogenetic branches of inhibitory ligand-gated ion channels. *J. Mol. Evol.* **47**, 323-333.

YANG, W., REYES, A.A., AND LAN, N.C. (1994). Identification of the GABA_A receptor subtype mRNA in human pancreatic tissue. *FEBS Lett.* **346**, 257-262.

YANG, W., DREWE, J.A., AND LAN, N.C. (1995). Cloning and characterization of the human GABA_A receptor α 4 subunit: identification of a unique diazepam-insensitive binding site. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* **291**, 319-325.

YEUNG, J.Y.T., CANNING, K.J., ZHU, G., PENNEFATHER, P., MACDONALD, J.F. AND ORSER, B.A. (2003). Tonically activated GABA_A receptors in hippocampal neurons are high-affinity, low-conductance sensors for extracellular GABA. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **63**, 2-8.

YEVENES, G.E., PEOPLES, R.W., TAPIA, J.C., PARODI, J., SOTO, X., OLATE, J., AND AGUAYO, L.G. (2003). Modulation of glycine-activated ion channel function by G-protein βγ subunits. *Nat. Neurosci.* **6**, 819-824.

YMER, S., SCHOFIELD, P.R., DRAUGHN, A., WERNER, P., KOHLER, M., AND SEEBURG, P.H. (1989). GABAA receptor beta subunit heterogeneity: functional expression of cloned cDNAs. *EMBO J.* **8**, 1665-1670.

YMER, S., DRAUGHN, A., WISDEN, W, WERNER, P., KEINANEN, K., SCHOFIELD, P.R., SPRENGEL, R., PRITCHETT, D.B., AND SEEBURG, P.H. (1990). Structural and functional characterization of the gamma 1 subunit of the GABAA/benzodiazepine receptors. *EMBO J.* **9**, 3261-3267.

ZEZULA, J., KARALL, S., DODD, R.H., AND SIEGHART, W. (1995). [³H]Propyl-6azido- β -carboline-3-carboxylate: a new photoaffinity label for the GABA_Abenzodiazepine receptor. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* **281**, 93-96.

ZHANG, D., PAN, Z.-H., AWOBULUYI. M., AND LIPTON, S.A. (2001). Structure and function of GABA_C receptors: a comparison of native versus recombinant receptors. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.* **22**, 121-132.

CHAPTER 2[†]

Identification of a Residue in the γ-Aminobutyric Acid Type A Receptor α Subunit that Differentially Affects Diazepam-Sensitive and -Insensitive Benzodiazepine Site Binding

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

[†] A version of this chapter has been published. DERRY, J.M.C., DUNN, S.M.J., AND DAVIES, M. (2004). J. Neurochem. 88, 1431-1438.
INTRODUCTION

γ-Aminobutyric acid type A (GABA_A) receptors are the major inhibitory receptors in the mammalian CNS. These receptors are members of the ligand-gated ion channel (LGIC) family that includes the nicotinic acetylcholine, glycine, and serotonin type-3 (5-HT₃) receptors (Ortells and Lunt, 1995). Each GABA_A receptor is a heteropentamer of homologous subunits that assemble to form a GABA-gated, chlorideselective ion pore. Several different classes of receptor subunits have been cloned (α 1-6, β 1-3, γ 1-3, δ , ε , π and θ) (for reviews, see Barnard et al., 1998; Korpi et al., 2002) and different combinations of these subunits in the oligomer determine the pharmacology of the receptor subtype. Although the number of subtypes remains unknown, most receptors appear to be formed by α -, β - and γ - subunits in a 2:2:1 stoichiometry (Tretter et al., 1997; Farrar et al., 1999). Allosteric modulation is a hallmark feature of the GABA_A receptor and this is best exemplified by compounds that act at the benzodiazepine (BZD) binding site. Ligands of many chemical classes recognize this site and these compounds display a spectrum of efficacy from positive to negative allosteric modulation of GABAgated Cl⁻ currents (see Barnard et al., 1998).

All receptors in the LGIC family share common structural features including a similar subunit topology and overall receptor conformation. In all members of the family, agonist binding sites are thought to lie at subunit-subunit interfaces and to be formed by six distinct stretches or 'loops' of amino acids; three of these domains (A-C) are contributed by one subunit, while the other three (D-F) are provided by the adjacent subunit in the pentamer (reviewed in Corringer et al., 2000). In the case of the GABA_A receptor, GABA binding sites are predicted to lie at the interfaces between the $\beta-\alpha$ (see Smith and Olsen, 1995) and $\alpha-\beta$ (Newell et al., 2000) subunits. The BZD binding site is predicted to be formed by homologous loops of amino acids that lie at the interface between α - and γ - subunits (Sigel and Buhr, 1997; Cromer et al, 2002; Ernst et al., 2003). BZD pharmacology is determined by the specific α - and γ -subunit isoforms that are present in the receptor oligomer. The incorporation of the α 4- or α 6-subunit in the receptor, for example, bestows insensitivity to diazepam and other classical 1,4-BZDs, a property that has been ascribed to the substitution of a histidine (H101, rat α 1 subunit

numbering) by an arginine (Wieland et al, 1992). However, other ligands from diverse classes retain affinity for these diazepam-insensitive (DI) receptors and some display differential affinity for those containing the α 4- or α 6-isoform. Certain β -carboline and pyrazoloquinolinone ligands, for example, have higher affinity for DI receptors in the cortex compared to the cerebellum (Ito et al., 1995). Studies with recombinant receptors suggest that this may be due to the higher levels of expression of the α 4-subunit in the cortex compared to the cerebellum where the α 6-subunit is preferentially expressed (see Yang et al., 1995; Gunnersen et al., 1996; Knoflach et al., 1996).

This study initially focused on the identification of specific residues in the α 4and α 6-subunits that confer the differential affinity for certain β -carbolines. In order to identify regions of interest, we used a chimeric approach similar to that used previously in the analysis of binding requirements of BZD ligands (e.g. Boileau et al, 1998). Randomly derived chimeras from the α 4- and α 6-subunits were created and, based on their observed binding characteristics, individual residues were targeted for site-directed mutagenesis. This led to the identification of a specific residue (α 6N204/ α 4I203) that bestows the differential affinity for β -carbolines. By mutating the homologous residue in the α 1-subunit to that found in α 6 (S205N), we show that although this residue has little influence on binding of the classical agonist, flunitrazepam, it has significant effects on the binding of both β -carbolines and the imidazobenzodiazepines (*i*-BZD), Ro15-1788 and Ro15-4513.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Materials

Ro15-4513 and Ro15-1788 were gifts from Hoffmann-La Roche and Co. (Basel, Switzerland). β-CCE was a generous gift from Dr. Brian Jones (GlaxoSmithKline, Harlow, UK). DMCM and GABA were obtained from RBI/Sigma (Natick, MA). [³H]Ro15-4513 (23.06 Ci/mmol) and [³H]flunitrazepam (84.5 Ci/mmol) were obtained from Perkin-Elmer (Boston, MA). See Figure 2-1 for structures of the BZD ligands used.

Production of Alpha-Subunit Chimeras

Several randomly derived α -subunit chimeras (χ) were created following the protocol of Moore and Blakely (1994). Sequences of both the rat α 6- and α 4-subunit cDNA were subcloned into the same pcDNA3.1(+) expression vector (Invitrogen, San Diego, CA) (Figure 2-2). The complete $\alpha 6$ cDNA was inserted (as a *Hind*III fragment) upstream of a partial $\alpha 4$ cDNA sequence (an EcoRI - XbaI fragment containing an Nterminally truncated $\alpha 4$ sequence). A BamHI restriction site was left in the polylinker between the inserts. Restriction digestion was used to excise the intervening polylinker sequence as well as a portion of the $\alpha \delta$ insert, thereby limiting the amount of $\alpha \delta$ insert that was homologous to the $\alpha 4$ cDNA. Digestion with BamHI and HpaI or with EcoRI and BstXI limited the region of homology with the $\alpha 4$ insert to a sequence in the $\alpha 6$ cDNA that represents the extracellular N-terminus of the mature $\alpha 6$ subunit. In this manner, random crossover events were targeted to occur in regions of the cDNA that represent the extracellular, ligand-binding domain of the α -subunits, a technique that has been used previously to produce targeted random chimeras of GABAA receptor subunits (Boileau et al., 1998). Linearized plasmid DNA was transformed into Library Efficiency® competent DH5a Escherichia coli cells (Life Technologies, Gaithersburg, MD) where random crossover events occurred at regions of homology in the α -subunit cDNA sequences, producing in-frame hybrid cDNA. Individual colonies were isolated and the extracted plasmid DNA was assessed for size to indicate a potential recombinant crossover event. For those plasmids showing a chimeric crossover, the switch point was

100

assessed by restriction digestion analysis and confirmed by DNA sequencing. Chimeras are named based on the point of crossover; the nomenclature represents the last residue of N-terminal α 6-subunit contribution (rat subunit numbering) prior to the in-frame switch. Individual chimeras were used for transfection with rat β 2 and γ 2_L plasmid constructs (Figure 2-3, and see below).

Mutagenesis

Site-directed mutagenesis was performed using the QuikChange protocol (Stratagene, La Jolla, CA). Wild-type rat α 6 or α 1 cDNA inserts were subcloned into pcDNA3.1 (Invitrogen, San Diego, CA) and were used as the templates in separate PCR-mediated mutagenesis protocols. Complementary 27-mer mutagenic oligonucleotide primer pairs were synthesized (Department of Biochemistry, DNA Core Laboratory, University of Alberta) for each substitution reaction. PCR amplification with *Pfu* polymerase (Stratagene, La Jolla, CA) was carried out under the recommended conditions. Plasmid DNA was digested with *Dpn*I endonuclease to degrade methylated template DNA and was subsequently transformed into competent *E. coli* cells for propagation of the plasmid. Individual colonies were isolated and plasmid DNA extracted. Successful substitutions within the cDNA insert of the plasmid were confirmed by DNA sequencing.

Transient Transfection

Recombinant GABA_A receptor subtypes were expressed in tsA201 cells. The tsA201 cell line (European Collection of Cell Cultures, ECACC 96121229) is a derivative of the human embryonic kidney 293 (HEK 293) cell line that has been transformed with the SV40 T antigen. Cells were maintained in low-glucose Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (GibcoBRL, Grand Island, NY) supplemented with 10% (vol/vol) Fetal Clone III bovine serum (HyClone, Logan, UT) and were provided with fresh medium prior to transient transfection (Davies et al, 2000). Briefly, subunit cDNAs were subcloned into the pcDNA3.1 expression vector (Invitrogen, San Diego, CA). Plates of cells were transiently co-transfected with 10 μ g each of wild-type, mutant, or chimeric α -subunit plasmid together with wild-type β 2 and γ 2_L vector constructs in a

1:1:1 ratio. The DNA was added to an appropriate volume of 250mM CaCl₂, to which was added an equal volume of N,N-bis(2-hydroxyethyl)-2-aminoethanesulfonic acid (BES) buffer (pH 7.02). Solutions were mixed and added dropwise to plates of cells. Cells were incubated at 37°C in a 3% CO₂ incubator for 48 h. After incubation, cells were scraped into ice-cold harvesting buffer (50mM Tris, 250mM KCl, pH 7.4) containing protease inhibitors (1mM benzamidine, 0.1mg/ml bacitracin, 0.01mg/ml chicken egg white trypsin inhibitor and 0.5mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride). Harvested cells were homogenized with two pulses (10-s, 13,500 rpm) of an Ultra Turrax homogenizer (IKA Labortechnik, Staufen, Germany). Crude homogenates were recovered by centrifugation (Sorvall SS34 rotor, 18,000 rpm, 39100 RCF, 30 minutes) and were resuspended in ice-cold harvesting buffer and transferred to microfuge tubes. The crude homogenate was vortexed (30 seconds) and subjected to a further centrifugation (benchtop centrifuge, 13,000 rpm, 30 seconds) to pellet cellular debris. The supernatant (enriched in membrane fragments) was isolated and stored at -80°C until the day of experiments.

Radioligand Binding

Radioligand binding was performed as described previously (Davies et al., 2000). In brief, for equilibrium binding assays, aliquots of cell homogenates were incubated in duplicate with increasing concentrations (0.5nM - 80nM) of [³H]Ro15-4513 or [³H]flunitrazepam in binding assay buffer (50mM Tris, 250mM KCl, 0.02% NaN₃, pH 7.4) at 4°C for 60 min. Non-specific binding was determined in the presence of excess unlabeled Ro15-4513 or flunitrazepam as appropriate. For competition binding assays, aliquots of cell homogenates were incubated with a constant concentration of radioligand (at a concentration equal to its K_d for the receptor subtype) and increasing concentrations of displacing ligand. Parallel samples were filtered through GF/B filters (Whatman, Maidstone, England) using a cell harvester (Brandel, Gaithersburg, MD). The filters were immediately washed three times with 3 ml of ice-cold assay buffer prior to scintillation counting.

Expression of GABAA Receptors in Xenopus oocytes

Mature (stage V-VI) *Xenopus laevis* oocytes were isolated after collagenase treatment of a freshly isolated ovary lobe, as described previously (Goldin, 1992). Oocytes were maintained at 14°C in ND96 buffer (96mM NaCl, 2mM KCl, 1.8mM CaCl₂, 1mM MgCl₂ and 5mM HEPES, pH 7.4) supplemented with 100µg/ml gentamicin (GibcoBRL, Grand Island, NY). Capped (m7G(5')ppp(5')G) (GibcoBRL) cRNA transcripts were prepared for each GABA_A receptor subunit. Plasmids containing the individual GABA_A subunit rat cDNAs were linearized and used as templates for *in vitro* transcription with T7 RNA polymerase (Invitrogen, San Diego, CA) under the recommended conditions. Wild type or mutant α -subunit transcripts were mixed in a 5:1:1 (see Discussion) ratio with wild-type rat β 3 and γ 2_L transcripts (final RNA concentration of 1µg/µL in DEPC-treated water); 20-50nL (20-50ng) of total RNA was microinjected per oocyte. Oocytes were incubated in ND96 in 96-well plates at 14°C.

Two-Electrode Voltage Clamp

Electrophysiological recordings were made 2-14 days following injection. Oocytes were placed in a recording chamber (~0.5mL) and were continuously perfused with ND96 buffer (pH 7.4) at a rate of ~5mL/min. Using a GeneClamp500B amplifier (Axon Instruments Inc., Foster City, CA), oocyte membrane potentials were held at a membrane potential of -60mV with a standard two-electrode voltage clamp arrangement. The voltage-sensing and current-passing microelectrodes were filled with 3M KCl (final resistance between 0.5-2.5 M Ω in ND96). Solutions of GABA were prepared in ND96 buffer and were administered to oocytes by gravity perfusion. Oocytes were used for experiments when current responses were stable $(\pm 5\%)$ between successive agonist applications. Additionally, after agonist challenge, oocytes were perfused with buffer for >12 minutes to permit sufficient time for recovery from desensitization. GABA-gated currents were recorded using Axoscope 9.0 data acquisition software (Axon Instruments, Concentration-effect experiments were conducted for GABA on oocytes Inc.). expressing GABA_A receptor combinations whereby the currents elicited by several GABA concentrations (ranging at least four orders of magnitude) were measured.

Data and Statistical Analysis

Saturation and competition ligand binding data were analyzed using the leastsquares nonlinear regression curve fitting programs of GraphPad Prism 3.0 (GraphPad, San Diego, CA). Binding parameters (K_d or K_i) were determined as the mean \pm S.E.M. of at least three independent experiments. Data were analyzed by one-way ANOVA and levels of significance were determined by the Dunnett post-test for multiple comparisons or by a two-tailed *t*-test between two groups.

To determine the potency of GABA for receptor activation at each $GABA_AR$ subtype expressed, concentration-effect data were fitted to the following the fourparameter logistic equation using GraphPad Prism 3.0:

$$I = (I_{\max}^{*}[L]^{n}) / (EC_{50}^{n} + [L]^{n})$$

where *I* is the measured GABA-evoked current, [*L*] is the GABA concentration, EC_{50} is the GABA concentration that evokes half the maximal current (I_{max}) and *n* is the Hill slope coefficient. Data were analyzed by one-way ANOVA and levels of significance were determined by the Dunnett post-test for multiple comparisons.

Binding to Wild-type $\alpha 4\beta 2\gamma 2$ and $\alpha 6\beta 2\gamma 2$ GABA_A Receptors

The α 4- and α 6- GABA_A receptor subunits were each recombinantly expressed with the β 2 and γ 2_L subunits in tsA201 cells for radioligand binding assays. Each receptor subtype recognized [³H]Ro15-4513 with nanomolar affinity (Figure 2-5; Table 2-1). This ligand was, therefore, used in competition studies to determine β -carboline affinities for these receptors. Both β -CCE and DMCM displayed a greater affinity (approximately 6- and 9-fold higher, respectively) for the α 4-containing subtype (Table 2-1, see also Figures 2-5C, 2-8).

Chimeric $\alpha 6/\alpha 4$ Subunits

Chimeric α -subunits were created from random recombination events at the cDNA level. Three chimeras were initially analyzed and, of these, two were identical. The two chimeric subunits with different crossover points (χ 141 and χ 207) were isolated for transient transfection with β 2 and γ 2_L subunits (Figure 2-3). Expression of receptors containing the chimeric α -subunits was verified by the retention of high affinity binding for [³H]Ro15-4513 (Figure 2-6; Table 2-1) although, in the case of the χ 207-containing receptor, the affinity for this ligand was reduced by ~4-fold compared to the wild-type α 6 β 2 γ 2_L receptor (P < 0.001). Competition assays were used to screen for the effect of the chimeric α -subunit on β -CCE affinity. The isolation of the initial two chimeras was fortunate, as inclusion of the χ 141- or χ 207- subunit produced receptor subtypes with an affinity for β -CCE that was α 4-like or α 6-like, respectively (Table 2-1, see also Figure 2-6C). Thus the stretch of amino acids between the two crossover points, α 6(L141-E207), was implicated as containing residues that may confer the differential affinities of the α 4- and α 6-containing receptor subtypes.

Effect of Substitution Mutations in the α 6-Subunit

The $\alpha 6(L141-E207)$ region has a high degree of sequence homology with the same domain in the wild-type $\alpha 4$ -subunit, with only eight divergent residues. Of these eight amino acids, one ($\alpha 6N143$) lies within the characteristic cys-loop region and another ($\alpha 6N204$) lies within the loop C segment previously implicated in BZD binding (Figure 2-4). To investigate their potential roles in β -carboline recognition, these residues in the $\alpha 6$ -isoform were individually substituted by their homologues in the $\alpha 4$ -subunit, i.e., $\alpha 6N143D$ and $\alpha 6N204I$. Expression of receptors bearing these α -subunit mutations was again verified by the retention of high affinity binding of [³H]Ro15-4513 (Figure 2-7; Table 2-1). Although the $\alpha 6N143D$ substitution had no significant effect on the affinity for β -CCE, the $\alpha 6N204I$ substitution resulted in a greater than 10-fold increase in its apparent affinity (Table 2-1; Figure 2-7C) i.e., this mutation bestowed $\alpha 4$ -like higher affinity to the wild-type $\alpha 6$ -subtype. This substitution also conferred higher affinity $\alpha 4$ -like binding of another β -carboline, DMCM (Table 2-1; Figure 2-8). Thus a single residue in Loop C can account for the differences in β -CCE and DMCM affinities for the $\alpha 4$ - and $\alpha 6$ -receptor subtypes.

In the other α -subunits (α 1-3, 5) the residue in the equivalent position to α 6N204 is a serine (Figure 2-4). A further substitution was, therefore, the α 6N204S mutation. Receptors carrying this mutation again retained high affinity binding of [³H]R015-4513 (Figure 2-9; Table 2-1). The affinity of this mutant receptor for both β -CCE and DMCM was increased approximately 5-fold compared to their respective affinities for wild-type α 6-containing receptors again implicating this residue in β -carboline recognition (see Figure 2-9C; Table 2-1).

Effect of Substitution Mutations in the al-Subunit

In additional experiments, we characterized the binding of β -CCE and DMCM to the wild-type $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2_L$ receptor (Table 2-2). Within the $\alpha 1$ -subunit, a substitution with the $\alpha 6$ -subunit asparagine for the homologous serine residue ($\alpha 1S205N$), produced a mutant receptor with reduced affinity for β -CCE and DMCM (~6.5- and ~8-fold, respectively), compared to the wild-type $\alpha 1$ -containing receptors. Although this α 1S205N substitution led to a slight increase (~3-fold) in the affinity for [³H]flunitrazepam, there were considerable decreases in the affinities for both of the *i*-BZD compounds, Ro15-1788 (~19-fold) and Ro15-4513 (~38-fold) (Figure 2-10; Table 2-2).

Expression of α 4- and α 6-containing GABA_AR in *Xenopus* Oocytes

Supplementary experiments were carried out to examine the functional properties of α 4- and α 6-containing GABA_AR expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes. Robust expression was observed for the α 6 β 2 γ 2 and the α 6(N204I) β 2 γ 2 subunit combinations, but not for the α 4 β 2 γ 2 GABA_AR (data not shown). Substitution of the β 2-isoform with the β 3permitted expression of all three of these subtypes. GABA was ~10-fold more potent for the activation of the α 6 β 3 γ 2 subtype compared to the α 4 β 3 γ 2; inclusion of the mutant α 6(N204I) subunit reduced GABA potency by ~8-fold (Figure 2-11; Table 2-3).

Modulation of GABA-gated currents at the α 4- and α 6-containing receptors by DMCM and β -CCE via the BZD site was attempted, but no discernable modulatory effect was observed at concentrations of these ligands up to 1.0 μ M (data not shown). As higher concentrations of β -carboline ligands are known to have non-BZD site effects in the micromolar range (see Stevenson et al., 1995), we were unable to observe subtype differences in BZD site modulatory activity.

DISCUSSION

Beyond the simple dichotomy of DS and DI GABA_A receptor subtypes, ligand binding to the BZD site of the DI subtypes can be pharmacologically differentiated by the inclusion of either the α 4- or the α 6-subunit. In agreement with previous reports (Yang et al., 1995; Gunnersen et al., 1996; Knoflach et al., 1996), we found that β -carbolines (β -CCE and DMCM) display higher affinity for receptors containing the α 4-subunit. We then used two subunit chimeras randomly derived from both the α 4- and α 6-isoforms and site-specific mutagenesis to probe the basis of this differential affinity. Substitution of a single residue within the Loop C segment (α 6N204I) was sufficient to bestow higher α 4like affinity to the lower affinity α 6-containing receptor. Several residues from the α subunit Loop C segment have been shown previously to play a role in BZD binding (see Sigel, 2002). The present results now implicate an additional residue in this domain of the α 4- and α 6-subunits as a determinant of β -carboline recognition.

The results from additional mutagenesis studies show that the amino acid in the equivalent position in the α 1-subunit also influences β -carboline binding. Introduction of a serine (conserved in α 1-3,5) into the α 6-isoform (α 6N204S) resulted in an approximately 5-fold increase in the affinity for both β -CCE and DMCM. The reciprocal substitution at the homologous position in the α 1-subunit (α 1S205N) reduced the affinity (~7-8-fold) of these ligands compared to wild-type α 1-containing receptors. Thus structural determinants for the binding of these ligands occur in similar domains of both DI and DS receptors. These results are consistent with previous reports of altered β -carboline pharmacology upon mutation of other residues within the loop C domain of the α 1 subunit. Substitutions at the neighbouring α 1T206 (T206A, Buhr et al., 1997; T206V, Schaerer et al., 1998) increase DMCM affinity by 5- and 40- fold, respectively.

The present study also demonstrates the importance of Ser205 in the α 1-subunit in the binding of different classes of BZD site ligands. In addition to the effects on β carboline affinity, the α 1S205N substitution led to a modest increase (~3-fold) in the affinity for [³H]flunitrazepam, consistent with a previous report where the α 1S205A mutation did not compromise the ability of classical 1,4-BZDs to potentiate GABA-gated chloride currents (Buhr et al., 1996). In contrast, the α 1S205N substitution significantly

108

decreased the affinity for the *i*-BZDs, Ro15-1788 and Ro15-4513, by ~19- and ~38-fold, respectively. The large reduction in the affinity for Ro15-4513 was unexpected since homologous mutations in the α 6-subunit (α 6N204I, α 6N204S) had no appreciable effect on the binding of this ligand, permitting its use as a reporter ligand in displacement studies of β -carboline binding. In previous studies we have found that the binding of flunitrazepam and Ro15-1788 (e.g. Davies et al., 1998). Additionally, several mutations within the α 1-subunit Loop C domain have smaller effects on the binding of Ro15-1788 and Ro15-1788 and Ro15-4513; substitutions at the adjacent α 1S204 and α 1T206 residues (Buhr et al., 1997; Schaerer et al., 1998; Casula et al., 2001) alter the affinity of Ro15-1788 and Ro15-4513 by only ~2-4-fold. The considerable effect of the α 1S205N substitution on *i*-BZD affinity suggests a specific interaction of the α 6-isoform did not change the affinity of Ro15-4513, there is an apparent differential contribution of this residue to *i*-BZD binding at the DS and DI subtypes.

The results of the reciprocal $\alpha 6/\alpha 1$ mutations emphasize the divergent requirements for ligand recognition at the DI compared to the DS subtypes, in particular for Ro15-4513. Several lines of evidence, including opposite efficacies at DI and DS receptors (see Hadingham et al., 1996; Dunn et al, 1999), suggest that Ro15-4513 interacts differently with each receptor subtype. Distinct domains of α -subunits are photolabeled by [³H]Ro15-4513 in native bovine cortical DS receptors compared to cerebellar DI receptors (Duncalfe and Dunn, 1996); however, this difference was not reproduced in recombinant receptors containing the $\alpha 1$ - or $\alpha 6$ -subunits (Davies et al., 1996). The substrate of [³H]Ro15-4513 labeling in cortical receptors has been mapped to the extracellular loop between transmembrane domains 2 and 3 (Davies and Dunn, 1998), but more recent investigations have identified $\alpha 1$ Y209 (and the homologous tyrosine in the $\alpha 2$ - and $\alpha 3$ -subunits) as a major site of Ro15-4513 labeling (Sawyer et al., 2002). The proximity of this residue to $\alpha 1$ S205 supports a role of this domain in the recognition of Ro15-4513 at $\alpha 1$ -containing receptors. Determination of the site for covalent incorporation of Ro15-4513 into the $\alpha 6$ - (and $\alpha 4$ -) subunits remains to be determined. Recent homology models of the BZD site based on the molluscan acetylcholine binding protein (AChBP) (Brejc et al., 2001) propose a specific orientation of Ro15-4513 within the binding cleft at the $\alpha 1/\gamma 2$ -subunit interface (Sawyer et al., 2002; Kucken et al., 2003) and predict the proximity of the photo-reactive 8'-azide for interaction with $\alpha 1Y209$. Ligand mapping modeling of the BZD pharmacophore predicts structural differences of the DI BZD site, including a smaller binding pocket created with the $\alpha 6$ -isoform (e.g. Huang et al., 2000; He et al., 2000). Further predictions suggest that the 8'-substituent of *i*-BZD ligands underlies DS/DI subtype selectivity and that the 8'-azide moiety of Ro15-4513 must adopt different diastereomeric conformations for lowest energy docking within the DS and DI binding sites (Wong et al., 1993; Huang et al., 2000). Although the present mutational results cannot be directly compared to the pharmacophore models, disparate effects of the $\alpha 1S205N/\alpha6N204S$ substitutions on Ro15-4513 binding are consistent with a differential interaction of the 8'-azide with the Loop C domain of the α -subunit at DS and DI subtypes.

Comparative modeling of the BZD site (Cromer et al., 2002; Ernst et al., 2003) suggests that although there exists conservation of the overall hairpin structure of Loop C, low sequence homology with the AChBP (Brejc et al., 2001) in this region leads to high model variability. In particular, the low homology prevents the exact placement of the preceding β -strand segment (β 9) and hampers the determination of the length of the bend (L10; centered on Loop C) between the $\beta 9$ and $\beta 10$ structural β -strands of the proposed α -subunit structure (see Figure 2-4; Ernst et al., 2003). As a consequence, a unified model across all α -isoforms is not possible. The variable L10 region contains the identified $\alpha 1S205/\alpha 6N204$ divergence; structural differences in this region at DI and DS BZD sites may underlie the disparate effects of substitution on Ro15-4513 recognition. Additional residues from Loop C that have been implicated in BZD ligand selectivity (see Sigel, 2002) align to the β -sheet structures that flank the L10 hairpin, indicating a more complex region that influences the structure and pharmacology of the binding site. Interestingly, inclusion of the χ 207-subunit (with the crossover point in Loop C) reduced the affinity of Ro15-4513 compared to either wild-type DI receptor, implying that the exact structure of this region influences Ro15-4513 recognition. The reduced affinity of

110

Ro15-4513 at χ 207-containing receptors does not negate the usefulness of that chimeric subunit in identifying α 6N204 as a mediator of β -carboline affinity at the DI subtypes, and emphasizes the complex contributions to ligand recognition from multiple residues at the α - γ subunit interface. Further investigation of the differences in the binding sites produced with the different α -isoforms (see Sigel, 2002) is warranted to better understand ligand recognition, especially at the DI BZD binding site.

With respect to the expression of α 4- and α 6-containing GABA_AR in Xenopus oocytes for functional studies of β -carboline interaction, the low affinity of these compounds for the BZD site (especially for β -CCE) hampered the analysis of modulatory effects. Beyond the selectivity for the α 4- over the α 6-subtype that is explored in this chapter, the affinities of β -CCE and DMCM for the BZD site on DI GABA_AR are considerably lower than for the site on DS subtypes (e.g. Table 2-1; see also Yang et al., 1995; Gunnersen et al., 1996; Knoflach et al., 1996). In particular, the affinity with which β -CCE recognizes the BZD site on the α 6-subtype is in the low micromolar range (Table 2-1), a concentration sufficient to produce non-BZD site effects (Stevenson et al., 1995). The activity of negative modulator β -carboline ligands to potentiate receptor function through a separate lower-affinity site (Stevenson et al., 1995) that overlaps the loreclazole modulatory site (Wingrove et al., 1994) complicates analysis of a complete range of β-CCE and DMCM concentrations. Other studies with BZD site ligands have indicated a general concordance of ligand EC50 values for modulation with affinity constants as determined by radioligand assay (e.g. Davies et al., 2000). Considering this, demonstrable modulation of the DI GABA_AR subtypes through the BZD site by β -CCE and DMCM would most likely occur in the high nanomolar to low micromolar concentration range. In this manner, isolating the functional effects of DMCM and β -CCE that are mediated through the BZD site on the DI GABAAR subtypes is not possible, nor is the determination of the functional consequences of the inclusion of the mutations or the chimeric α -subunits described in this chapter.

Robust expression of both DI subtypes was only observed for receptors that incorporated the β 3-isoform. Although heterologous expression of the α 4 β 2 γ 2 subtype could be achieved in tsA201 cells for radioligand binding experiments, no expression of

 α 4-containing GABA_AR was observed when the β 2-isoform was used for co-injection into oocytes. Here we observe a cell system-dependent selectivity for the assembly or expression of the α 4 β 2 γ 2 GABA_AR subtype. Additionally, higher levels of expression (as assayed by maximal GABA-gated current) were only seen for transcript injections with a proportionally higher amount of the α 4-subunit (e.g. 5:1:1 ratio of α : β : γ), in accordance with earlier studies that demonstrated better expression of the α 4-subtype with the injection of more α 4-isoform transcript (Whittemore et al., 1996).

The $\alpha 6(N204I)$ mutation was shown to reduce the potency of GABA for receptor activation by ~8-fold. This was not predicted, as this $\alpha 6$ -subunit Loop C residue is postulated to contribute to the α -subunit component of the BZD site, and not to the α subunit segments that orient towards the GABA binding pocket. Recent studies on the $\alpha 6$ -subtype have revealed a specific residue in the $\alpha 6$ -isoform ($\alpha 6Ser^{83}$), from a domain that has not been previously implicated in affecting the agonist response, that contributes to the higher potency of GABA for activation of $\alpha 6$ -containing GABA_AR (Drafts and Fisher, 2004). The effect of mutation at $\alpha 6Asn^{204}$ on the GABA response warrants further investigation into the role of this residue in the pharmacology of $\alpha 6$ -containing GABA_AR.

Chemical structures of the BZD site ligands used in these studies. Both β -CCE (A.) and DMCM (B.) were chosen as ligands from the β -carboline class. Two imidazobenzodiazepine (*i*-BZD) ligands, Ro15-4513 (C.) and Ro15-1788 (flumazenil, D.) and the 1,4-BZD flunitrazepam (FNZ, E.) were also used for radioligand binding experiments.









E.



114

Schematic of the vector construct that was used to create targeted random chimeras from rat GABA_A α 6- and α 4-subunit cDNA, based on the protocol of Moore and Blakely (1994). The entire α 6 subunit cDNA was subcloned into pcDNA3.1(+) upstream of a partial α 4 sequence (that excludes the signal sequence and the first seven amino acids). This dual plasmid was digested with restriction enzymes pairs (*Bam*HI and *Hpa*I; *Eco*RI and *Bst*XI) to limit the amount of homologous cDNA that was capable of participating in a recombination event between the subunit sequences. *Escherichia coli* were transformed with linearized cDNA wherein the recombination events occurred (see Materials and Methods).



Two chimeric alpha subunits (χ) were isolated and named according to the last residue of $\alpha 6$ sequence prior to the switch point. A linear depiction of the wild-type $\alpha 4$ -, $\alpha 6$ - and the $\chi 141$ - and $\chi 207$ - subunits is presented. *White*, $\alpha 4$ sequence. *Black*, $\alpha 6$ sequence. *Gray*, putative transmembrane domains.



118

Sequence alignment of the $\alpha 1$ -, $\alpha 4$ - and $\alpha 6$ -subunit Loop C region of the extracellular Nterminus. Numbering above the figure represents the rat $\alpha 1$ sequence whereas the number below the figure depicts the rat $\alpha 6$ subunit numbering. Letters in boldface type indicate residues that have been implicated previously in BZD binding (see Sigel, 2002). The boxed letters indicate the α -subunit residues that are the focus of this current study. The boxes above the sequence represent the structural features proposed by comparative modeling of the GABA_A receptor (Ernst et al, 2003) based on the structure of the AChBP (Brejc et al., 2001). *White*, putative β -strands, $\beta 9$ and $\beta 10$. *Black*, structural loop 10 (L10). *Gray*, sequence corresponding to the Loop C domain.



120

The affinity of $[{}^{3}$ H]Ro15-4513 at the (A.) $\alpha 4\beta 2\gamma 2$ and (B.) $\alpha 6\beta 2\gamma 2$ GABA_AR subtypes as determined by saturation binding. A representative curve for each subtype is shown; affinity (K_d) represents the mean \pm S.E.M. of at least three independent experiments. (C.) Competition binding curves of the displacement of $[{}^{3}$ H]Ro15-4513 by β -CCE. The β carboline was used to displace the radioligand from membrane-enriched fractions of cell homogenates prepared from cells expressing either wild-type $\alpha 4\beta 2\gamma 2$ (O) or $\alpha 6\beta 2\gamma 2$ (\bullet) GABA_A receptors. [3 H]Ro15-4513 was present at a concentration equal to its K_d value for each receptor subtype. Data shown represent the mean \pm S.E.M. of three independent experiments performed in duplicate. These ligand affinity data are summarized in Table 2-1.



122

The affinity of $[{}^{3}H]Ro15-4513$ at the (A.) $\chi 141\beta 2\gamma 2$ and (B.) $\chi 207\beta 2\gamma 2$ GABA_AR subtypes as determined by saturation binding. A representative curve for each subtype is shown; affinity (K_{d}) represents the mean \pm S.E.M. of at least three independent experiments. (C.) Competition binding curves of the displacement of $[{}^{3}H]Ro15-4513$ by β -CCE. The β -carboline was used to displace the radioligand from membrane-enriched fractions of cell homogenates prepared from cells expressing GABA_A receptors incorporating the α -subunit chimeras $\chi 141$ (Δ) or $\chi 207$ (\blacktriangle). $[{}^{3}H]Ro15-4513$ was present at a concentration equal to its K_{d} value for each receptor subtype. Data shown represent the mean \pm S.E.M. of three independent experiments performed in duplicate. These ligand affinity data are summarized in Table 2-1.



124

The affinity of $[{}^{3}$ H]Ro15-4513 at the (A.) $\alpha 6(N204I)\beta 2\gamma 2$ and (B.) $\alpha 6(N143D)\beta 2\gamma 2$ GABA_AR subtypes as determined by saturation binding. A representative curve for each subtype is shown; affinity (K_d) represents the mean \pm S.E.M. of at least three independent experiments. (C.) Competition binding curves of the displacement of $[{}^{3}$ H]Ro15-4513 by β -CCE. The β -carboline was used to displace the radioligand from membrane-enriched fractions of cell homogenates prepared from cells expressing GABA_A receptors incorporating the $\alpha 6(N204I)\beta 2\gamma 2$ (\Box) or $\alpha 6(N143D)\beta 2\gamma 2$ (\blacksquare) mutant α -subunits. $[{}^{3}$ H]Ro15-4513 was present at a concentration equal to its K_d value for each receptor subtype. The curve for β -CCE affinity at wild-type $\alpha 6\beta 2\gamma 2$ receptors (from Figure 2-5) is included for comparison (dashed line). Data shown represent the mean \pm S.E.M. of three independent experiments performed in duplicate. These ligand affinity data are summarized in Table 2-1.



126

Competition binding curves of the displacement of $[{}^{3}H]Ro15-4513$ by DMCM. The competition curves show DMCM displacement of the radioligand at wild-type $\alpha 4\beta 2\gamma 2$ (O), $\alpha 6\beta 2\gamma 2$ (\bullet) and $\alpha 6(N204I)\beta 2\gamma 2$ (\Box) GABA_A receptors. $[{}^{3}H]Ro15-4513$ was present at a concentration equivalent to its K_{d} value for each receptor subtype. High affinity binding of the radioligand to the mutant receptors was retained as shown by saturation binding (see Table 2-1). Data shown represent the mean \pm S.E.M. of three independent experiments performed in duplicate.



The affinity of $[{}^{3}H]Ro15-4513$ at the (A.) $\alpha 6(N204S)\beta 2\gamma 2$ GABA_AR subtype as determined by saturation binding. A representative curve is shown; affinity (K_d) represents the mean \pm S.E.M. of at least three independent experiments. (B.) Competition binding curves of the displacement of $[{}^{3}H]Ro15-4513$ by β -CCE (\diamond) and DMCM (\blacklozenge) from membranes prepared from cells expressing mutant $\alpha 6(N204S)\beta 2\gamma 2$ GABA_A receptors. $[{}^{3}H]Ro15-4513$ was present at a concentration equal to its K_d value for the mutant receptor subtype. Data shown represent the mean \pm S.E.M. of three independent experiments performed in duplicate. These ligand affinity data are summarized in Table 2-1.







130

Displacement of [³H]flunitrazepam binding by Ro15-1788 and Ro15-4513. Competition binding curves show the displacement of [³H]flunitrazepam from wild-type $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2_L$ receptors (open symbols) and from mutant $\alpha 1(S205N)\beta 2\gamma 2_L$ receptors (filled symbols) by Ro15-1788 (\bigcirc, \bullet) and Ro15-4513 (\square, \blacksquare). [³H]Flunitrazepam was present for competition binding experiments at a concentration equal to its K_d at the receptor subtypes (Table 2-2). Data shown represent the mean \pm S.E.M. of three independent experiments performed in duplicate. *Inset*, representative curve of [³H]flunitrazepam saturation binding at the $\alpha 1(S205N)\beta 2\gamma 2$ subtype ($K_d = 2.0 \pm 0.5$ nM).



Concentration-effect relationships for receptor activation by GABA on receptor subtypes that include the wild-type $\alpha 4$ (\bigcirc), wild-type $\alpha 6$ ($\textcircled{\bullet}$) or the mutant $\alpha 6(N204I)$ subunit (\blacksquare) in combination with wild-type $\beta 3$ and $\gamma 2_L$ subunits. Receptor subtypes were expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes and the current evoked by a range of concentrations of GABA of at least four orders of magnitude was tested to determine the concentration for half-maximal activation (EC₅₀ concentration). Data represent the mean \pm S.E.M. of at least three independent curves from individual oocytes and are summarized in Table 2-3.


Table 2-1. Binding affinities of BZD site ligands at GABA_A receptor subtypes that incorporate wild-type, mutant and chimeric α -subunits with $\beta 2$ and $\gamma 2_L$ subunits. Data shown are mean \pm S.E.M. from at least three independent experiments performed in duplicate. ^{*a*}Affinity values for β -CCE and DMCM are obtained from studies of the displacement of [³H]Ro15-4513 and are represented as K_i . ^{*b*}Affinity of Ro15-4513 from saturation analysis is given as K_d . N.D. = not determined. Data were analyzed by oneway ANOVA followed by the Dunnett post-test for levels of significance. **P* < 0.05, ****P* < 0.001 compared to wild-type $\alpha 6\beta 2\gamma 2$; [#]*P* < 0.05, ^{###}*P* < 0.001 compared to wildtype $\alpha 4\beta 2\gamma 2$.

	Affinity (nM)				
α Subunit	β -CCE ^a	DMCM ^a	Ro15-4513 ^b		
cr/	$3.17 \pm 28^*$	$24 + 5^{***}$	6.4 ± 0.4		
α6	347 ± 28 $2300 \pm 200^{\#}$	24 ± 3 $220 \pm 27^{\#\#}$	5.7 ± 0.7		
χ141	$540 \pm 59^{*}$	N.D.	4.1 ± 0.1		
χ207	$5400 \pm 1000^{***, \#\#\#}$	N.D.	$21 \pm 3.7^{***}$		
α6(N143D)	$2200\pm200^{\#}$	N.D.	3.8 ± 0.1		
α6(N204I)	$210\pm17^{*}$	$30 \pm 7^{***}$	1.8 ± 0.5		
α6(N204S)	$442 \pm 27^{*}$	$41 \pm 11^{***}$	3.3 ± 1.1		

Table 2-2. Binding affinities of BZD site ligands at GABA_A receptor subtypes that incorporate wild-type and mutant α 1-subunits with β 2 and γ 2_L subunits. Data shown are mean \pm S.E.M. from at least three independent experiments performed in duplicate. ^{*a*}Affinity of flunitrazepam (FNZ) was determined by saturation binding analysis and is given as the K_d value. ^{*b*}Affinity values of Ro15-4513, Ro15-1788, β -CCE and DMCM are given as K_i values determined from the displacement of [³H]flunitrazepam or [³H]Ro15-4513. ^{*c*}Data from Davies et al. (1998). Data were analyzed by a two-tailed *t*-test between wild-type control and mutant for each ligand. **P* < 0.05, ***P* < 0.01 compared to wild-type α 1 β 2 γ 2.

	Affinity (nM)				
α Subunit	FNZ^{a}	Ro15-4513 ^b	Ro15-1788 ^b	β -CCE ^b	$DMCM^b$
α1 α1(S205N)	6.1 ± 0.4^{c} $2.0 \pm 0.5^{**}$	3.2 ± 0.3 $121 \pm 15^{**}$	1.3 ± 0.1 $25 \pm 5.0^{*}$	0.43 ± 0.02 $2.8 \pm 0.2^{**}$	11 ± 1 88 ± 13 ^{**}

Table 2-3. Concentration-effect relationships for GABA_AR activation by GABA on receptor subtypes expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes. The cRNA transcripts for different α -subunits were co-injected into oocytes with transcripts for wild-type β 3 and γ 2_L subunits. The current evoked by a range of concentrations of GABA of at least four orders of magnitude was tested to determine the GABA concentration for half-maximal channel activation (EC₅₀) and the Hill slope (*n*) of the concentration-effect curve [see Materials and Methods; $I = (I_{\text{max}}*[L]^n) / (\text{EC}_{50}^n + [L]^n)$]. Data represent the mean ± S.E.M. of at least three independent curves from individual oocytes. All data were analyzed by one-way ANOVA followed by the Dunnett post-test for levels of significance. ****P* < 0.001 compared to wild-type α 6-containing receptors.

α-Subunit	EC_{50} (μ M) (replicates)	Hill Slope (n _H)
α4	$41 \pm 6.8 (4)^{***}$	1.3 ± 0.1
α6 α6(N204I)	4.3 ± 0.7 (3) 35 ± 4.7 (4) ^{***}	1.0 ± 0.1 1.1 ± 0.1
α6(N204I)	$35 \pm 4.7 (4)^{***}$	1.1 ± 0.1

BIBLIOGRAPHY

BARNARD, E.A., SKOLNICK, P., OLSEN, R.W., MOHLER, H., SIEGHART, W., BIGGIO, G., BRAESTRUP, C., BATESON, A.N., AND LANGER, S.Z. (1998). International Union of Pharmacology XV. Subtypes of γ -aminobutyric acid_A receptors: classification on the basis of subunit structure and function. *Pharmacol. Rev.* **50**, 291-313.

BOILEAU, A.J., KUCKEN, A.M., EVERS, A.R., AND CZAJKOWSKI, C. (1998). Molecular dissection of benzodiazepine binding and allosteric coupling using chimeric γ aminobutyric acid_A receptor subunits. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **53**, 295-303.

BREJC, K., VAN DIJK, W.J., KLAASSEN, R.V., SCHUURMANS, M., VAN DER OOST, J., SMIT, A.B., AND SIXMA, T.K. (2001). Crystal structure of an Ach-binding protein reveals the ligand-binding domain of nicotinic receptors. *Nature* **411**, 269-276.

BUHR, A., BAUR, R., MALHERBE, P., AND SIGEL, E. (1996). Point mutations of the $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2 \gamma$ -aminobutyric acid_A receptor affecting modulation of the channel by ligands of the benzodiazepine binding site. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **49**, 1080-1084.

BUHR, A., SCHAERER, M.T., BAUR, R., AND SIGEL E. (1997). Residues at position 206 and 209 of the α 1 subunit of γ -aminobutyric acid_A receptors influence affinities for benzodiazepine site ligands. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **52**, 676-682.

CASULA, M.A., BROMIDGE, F.A., PILLAI, G.V., WINGROVE, P.B., MARTIN, K., MAUBACH, K., SEABROOK, G.R., WHITING, P.J., AND HADINGHAM, K.L. (2001). Identification of amino acid residues responsible for the α 5 subunit binding selectivity of L-655,708, a benzodiazepine binding site ligand at the GABA_A receptor. *J. Neurochem.* 77, 445-451.

CORRINGER, P.-J., LE NOVÈRE, N., AND CHANGEUX, J.-P. (2000). Nicotinic receptors at the molecular level. *Ann. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol.* **40**, 431-458.

CROMER, B.A., MORTON, C.J., AND PARKER, M.W. (2002). Anxiety over GABA_A receptor structure relieved by AChBP. *Trends Biochem. Sci.* **27**, 280-287.

DAVIES M., MARTIN I.L., BATESON A.N., HADINGHAM K.L., WHITING P.J., AND DUNN S.M.J (1996). Identification of domains in human recombinant GABA_A receptors that are photoaffinity labeled by [³H]flunitrazepam and [³H]Ro15-4513. *Neuropharmacology* **35**, 1199-1208.

DAVIES, M., BATESON, A.N., AND DUNN, S.M.J. (1998). Structural requirements for ligand interactions at the benzodiazepine recognition site of the GABA_A receptor. *J. Neurochem.* **70**, 2188-2194.

DAVIES, M., AND DUNN, S.M.J. (1998). Identification of a unique domain in bovine brain GABA_A receptors that is photoaffinity labeled by $[^{3}H]$ Ro15-4513. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* **246**, 650-653.

DAVIES, M., NEWELL, J.G., DERRY, J.M.C., MARTIN, I.L, AND DUNN, S.M.J. (2000). Characterization of the interaction of zopiclone with γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptors. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **58**, 756-762.

DRAFTS, B.C., AND FISHER, J.L. (2004). Structural determinants of the pharmacological properties of the GABA_A receptor α 6 subunit. *J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther.* **309**, 1108-1115.

DUNCALFE, L.L., AND DUNN, S.M.J. (1996). Mapping of GABA_A receptor sites that are photoaffinity-labelled by [³H]flunitrazepam and [³H]Ro15-4513. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* **298**, 313-319.

DUNN, S.M.J., DAVIES, M., MUNTONI, A.L., AND LAMBERT, J.J. (1999). Mutagenesis of the rat alpha1 subunit of the gamma-aminobutyric acid(A) receptor reveals the importance of residue 101 in determining the allosteric effects of benzodiazepine site ligands. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **56**, 768-774.

ERNST, M., BRAUCHART, D., BORESCH, S., AND SIEGHART, W. (2003). Comparative modeling of GABA_A receptors: limits, insights, future developments. *Neuroscience* **119**, 933-943.

FARRAR, S.J., WHITING, P.J., BONNERT, T.P., AND MCKERNAN, R.M. (1999). Stoichiometry of a ligand-gated ion channel determined by fluorescence energy transfer. *J. Biol. Chem.* **274**, 10100-10104.

GOLDIN, A.L. (1992). Maintenance of *Xenopus laevis* and oocyte injection. *Methods Enzymol.* **207**, 266-279.

GUNNERSEN, D., KAUFMAN, C.M., AND SKOLNICK, P. (1996). Pharmacological properties of recombinant "diazepam-insensitive" GABA_A receptors. *Neuropharmacology* **35**, 1307-1314.

HADINGHAM, K.L., GARRETT, E.M., WAFFORD, K.A., BAIN, C., HEAVENS, R.P., SIRINATHSINGHJI, D.J.S., AND WHITING P.J. (1996). Cloning of cDNAs encoding the human γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptor $\alpha 6$ subunit and characterization of the pharmacology of $\alpha 6$ -containing receptors. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **49**, 253-259.

HE, X., HUANG, Q., MA, C., YU, S., MCKERNAN, R.M., AND COOK, J.M. (2000). Pharmacophore/receptor models for GABA_A/BzR $\alpha 2\beta 3\gamma 2$, $\alpha 3\beta 3\gamma 2$ and $\alpha 4\beta 3\gamma 2$ recombinant subtypes. Included volume analysis and comparison to $\alpha 1\beta 3\gamma 2$, $\alpha 5\beta 3\gamma 2$ and $\alpha 6\beta 3\gamma 2$ subtypes. *Drug Des. Discov.* **17**, 131-171. HUANG, Q., HE, X., MA, C., LIU, R., YU, S., DAYER, C.A., WENGER, G.R., MCKERNAN, R.M., AND COOK, J.M. (1999). Pharmacophore/receptor models for GABA_A/BzR subtypes ($\alpha 1\beta 3\gamma 2$, $\alpha 5\beta 3\gamma 2$, and $\alpha 6\beta 3\gamma 2$) via a comprehensive ligand-mapping approach. *J. Med. Chem.* **43**, 71-95.

ITO, Y., ABIKO, E., MITANI, K., AND FUKUDA, H. (1994). Characterization of diazepam-insensitive [³H]Ro 15-4513 binding in rodent brain and cultured cerebellar neuronal cells. *Neurochem. Res.* **19**, 289-295.

KNOFLACH, F., BENKE, D., WANG, Y., SCHEURER, L., LÜDDENS, H., HAMILTON, B.J., CARTER, D.B., MOHLER, H., AND BENSON, J.A. (1996). Pharmacological modulation of the diazepam-insensitive recombinant γ -aminobutyric acid_A receptors $\alpha 4\beta 2\gamma 2$ and $\alpha 6\beta 2\gamma 2$. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **50**, 1253-1261

KORPI, E.R., GRÜNDER, G., AND LÜDDENS, H. (2002). Drug interactions at GABA_A receptors. *Prog. Neurobiol.* **67**, 113-159.

KUCKEN, A.M., TEISSÉRE, J.A., SEFFINGA-CLARK, J., WAGNER, D.A., AND CZAJKOWSKI, C. (2003). Structural requirements for imidazobenzodiazepine binding to GABA_A receptors. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **63**, 289-296.

MOORE, K.R., AND BLAKELY, R.D. (1994). Restriction site-independent formation of chimeras from homologous neurotransmitter-transporter cDNAs. *BioTechniques* 17, 130-136.

NEWELL, J.G., DAVIES, M., BATESON, A.N., AND DUNN, S.M.J. (2000). Tyrosine 62 of the gamma-aminobutyric acid type A receptor beta 2 subunit is an important determinant of high affinity agonist binding. *J. Biol Chem.* **275**, 14198-14204.

ORTELLS, M.O., AND LUNT, G.G. (1995). Evolutionary history of the ligand-gated ion-channel superfamily of receptors. *Trends Neurosci.* **18**, 121-127.

SAWYER, G.W., CHIARA, D.C., OLSEN, R.W., AND COHEN, J.B. (2002). Identification of the bovine γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptor α subunit residues photolabeled by the imidazobenzodiazepine [³H]Ro15-4513. *J. Biol. Chem.* 277, 50036-50045.

SCHAERER, M.T., BUHR, A., BAUR, R., AND SIGEL, E. (1998). Amino acid residue 200 on the α_1 subunit of GABA_A receptors affects the interaction with selected benzodiazepine binding site ligands. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* **354**, 283-287.

SIGEL, E. (2002). Mapping of the benzodiazepine recognition site on GABA_A receptors. *Curr. Top. Med. Chem.* **2**, 833-839.

SIGEL, E., AND BUHR, A. (1997). The benzodiazepine binding site of GABA_A receptors. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.* **18**, 425-429.

SMITH, G.B., AND OLSEN, R.W. (1995). Functional domains of GABA_A receptors. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.* **16**, 162-168.

STEVENSON, A., WINGROVE, P.B., WHITING, P.J., AND WAFFORD, K.A. (1995). β -carboline γ -aminobutyric acid_A receptor inverse agonists modulate γ -aminobutyric acid via the loreclazole binding site as well as the benzodiazepine site. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **48**, 965-969.

TRETTER, V., EHYA, N., FUCHS, K., AND SIEGHART, W. (1997). Stoichiometry and assembly of a recombinant GABA_A receptor subtype. *J. Neurosci.* 17, 2728-2737.

WHITTEMORE, E.R., YANG, W., DREWE, J.A., AND WOODWARD, R.M. (1996). Pharmacology of the human gamma-aminobutyric acidA receptor alpha 4 subunit expressed in *Xenopus laevis* oocytes. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **50**, 1364-1375.

WIELAND, H.A., LÜDDENS, H., AND SEEBURG, P.H. (1992). A single histidine in GABA_A receptors is essential for benzodiazepine agonist binding. *J. Biol. Chem.* 267, 1426-1429.

WINGROVE, P.B., WAFFORD, K.A., BAIN, C., AND WHITING, P.J. (1994). The modulatory action of loreclazole at the γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptor is determined by a single amino acid in the β 2 and β 3 subunit. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **91**, 4569-4573.

WONG, G., KOEHLER, K.F., SKOLNICK, P., GU, Z-Q., ANANTHAN, S., SCHÖNHOLZER, P., HUNKELER, W., ZHANG, W., AND COOK, J.M. (1993). Synthetic and computer-assisted analysis of the structural requirements for selective, high-affinity ligand binding to the diazepam-insensitive benzodiazepine receptors. *J. Med. Chem.* **36**, 1820-1830.

YANG, W., DREWE, J.A., AND LAN, N.C. (1995). Cloning and characterization of the human GABA_A receptor α 4 subunit: identification of a unique diazepam-insensitive binding site. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* **291**, 319-325.

CHAPTER 3^{*}

Identification of a Domain in the α5-Subunit Of the GABA_A Receptor That Underlies Insensitivity to Modulation by Fluoxetine

^{*} A version of this chapter is in preparation for submission to The Journal of Neurochemistry. DERRY, J.M.C., DAVIES, M., AND DUNN, S.M.J.

INTRODUCTION

In addition to the binding sites for GABA, there exist several distinct sites on the GABA_A receptor through which a broad variety of substances can act allosterically to modulate agonist-evoked receptor function. Examples of GABA_A receptor modulators include benzodiazepine (BZD) site ligands, barbiturates, neurosteroids, certain ions (e.g. Zn^{2+}), volatile anaesthetics, and some alcohols (e.g. Barnard et al., 1998; Korpi et al., 2002). Whereas the BZD site is well defined at the $\alpha(+)/\gamma(-)$ subunit interface (in homology to the low affinity GABA binding site at the $\beta(+)/\alpha(-)$ interface; see Sigel and Buhr, 1997; Ernst et al, 2003) and specific receptor domains involved in the interaction of other compounds have been identified (e.g. Zn^{2+} ; see Hosie et al., 2003), the structural basis for interaction of many other modulators is either poorly characterized or not yet defined.

The characterization of a specific allosteric site on the GABA_A receptor is complicated by the heterogeneity of receptor subtypes. The GABA_A receptor is a heteropentamer of homologous subunits that together form a GABA-gated, chlorideselective ion pore. Subunits from several different classes have been identified (α 1-6, β 1-3, γ 1-3, δ , ε , π and θ) (see Korpi et al, 2002) and the specific combination that assembles defines the pharmacology of the receptor subtype. Most GABA_A receptors are predicted to include α -, β -, and γ - subunits in a 2:2:1 stoichiometry (e.g. Tretter et al., 1997; Farrar et al., 1999), but other subunits can substitute, often for the γ -subunit in the pentamer (see Korpi et al., 2002). However, this multiplicity of subtypes can be advantageous for the characterization of sites through which modulators act. Recombinant expression of defined subtypes permits an investigation of the absolute subunit requirements for allosteric modulation. Recently, this approach has been used in an initial effort to identify specific subunit requirements for potentiation by fluoxetine (FLX), acting as a novel GABA_A modulator (Robinson et al., 2003).

Beyond its activity as a selective-serotonin re-uptake inhibitor (SSRI) antidepressant, FLX has additional interactions with several ligand-gated ion channels (LGIC). Non-competitive functional antagonism of the nicotinic acetylcholine (nAChR; e.g. Fryer and Lucas, 1999) and serotonin type-3 (5-HT₃R; e.g. Eisenamer et al., 2003) receptors are known in addition to the ability of FLX to allosterically potentiate GABA_A

receptor responses (Robinson et al., 2003). FLX potentiation of currents elicited by submaximal GABA concentrations has been shown to be independent of the β -, γ , and δ -subunits; all recombinant GABA_A receptor subtypes examined, with the sole exception of α 5-containing receptors, are sensitive to modulation by FLX (Robinson et al., 2003). This FLX-sensitivity is independent of the presence of a γ -subunit, suggesting that FLX is not acting through the allosteric BZD binding pocket formed at the $\alpha(+)/\gamma(-)$ subunit-subunit interface. These recombinant expression studies have concluded that FLX acts through a novel allosteric site associated, at least in part, with the α -subunit isoform in the receptor complex (Robinson et al., 2003).

The original aim of this investigation was to determine the region of the α 5isoform that underlies FLX insensitivity in order to better define the α -subunit requirements for FLX modulation. We have created several chimeric subunits derived from the wild-type α 1- and α 5-isoforms to probe for the structural basis of the lack of potentiation by FLX at α 5-containing receptors. We have found that a chimeric subunit that incorporates a portion of the extracellular N-terminus of the α 1-isoform is sufficient to confer FLX-sensitivity to the α 5-isoform. Expression of GABA_A receptors that incorporate additional chimeric α -subunits with separate crossover points in the extracellular domain yields receptors that differ in their ability to be modulated by FLX. We have used these differential responses to delineate a discrete region in the N-terminal domain of the α -subunit that appears to have a role in mediating the allosteric potentiation by FLX.

The differential responsiveness of chimeric α -subunits with nearby crossover points identifies a section of the α -subunit polypeptide that contains molecular determinants of the FLX-insensitivity. To further probe for the basis of this response, comparative modeling of the GABA_A receptor α -subunit (see Ernst et al., 2003) was carried out to identify additional segments of the α -isoform that are predicted to be in close spatial approximation with our identified protein region. Site-specific mutagenesis, whereby the homologous residue from the α 1-isoform was substituted into the α 5isoform, was done in an attempt to create gain-of-function mutations that bestow FLXsensitivity. Substitution mutation of an additional residue from a non-contiguous protein domain (modeled in close molecular proximity to our segment) was also prepared to examine the role of this adjacent domain.

We created several mutant α 5-subunits within the delimited extracellular domain to probe for the molecular basis of insensitivity to FLX. Only one individual substitution mutation (α 5T179A) was sufficient to confer sensitivity, identifying a single amino acid residue (α 5Thr¹⁷⁹) as a determinant of the lack of response to FLX in the α 5-subtype. The reciprocal mutation (a1A175T) was without effect on the ability of FLX to potentiate GABA_AR currents. Mutation of a residue in the α 1-isoform that is modeled as closest from a non-contiguous segment (α 1F45A) had no appreciable effect on FLX modulation, but reduced GABA potency by ~20-fold. Comparative modeling studies propose that this region of the α -subunit may contribute to the accessible surface of the GABA binding site (Kucken et al., 2000; Ernst et al., 2003). The effect on GABA potency lends support to the notion that this region affects GABA interaction and identifies the most N-terminal α -subunit residue implicated in affecting the agonist The panel of randomly derived chimeric $\alpha 1/5$ -subunits permitted the binding site. identification of a domain that contributes to allosteric modulation by FLX; comparative modeling of the α -subunit enabled a prediction of an adjacent domain in the α -subunit and the proposed contribution of a residue within to the agonist binding site. Therefore, within this three-dimensional portion of the α -subunit, different residues mediate an effect on the GABA- and the FLX-response.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Materials

GABA and FLX were obtained from Sigma (Sigma-Aldrich Canada Ltd., Oakville, ON). FLX was also received as a generous gift from Eli Lilly and Co. (Indianapolis, IN, USA). See Figure 3-1 for the chemical structures of these compounds.

Production of Alpha-Subunit Chimeras

Chimeric subunits (χ) derived from the rat α 1- and α 5- subunit isoforms were produced as described previously (Derry et al., 2004). In brief, the protocol of Moore and Blakely (1994) was followed to allow for the creation of a series of random chimeric subunit cDNAs. A partial cDNA sequence of the rat α1-isoform (as a *Hind*III – BamHI fragment) was subcloned into the pcDNA3.1(+) expression vector (Invitrogen, San Diego, CA) upstream of the complete cDNA sequence encoding the rat α 5-subunit (inserted into the same vector as a XhoI fragment) (see Figure 3-3). The partial α 1subunit sequence was a C-terminally truncated fragment that excludes the subunit sequence downstream of the predicted third transmembrane domain. In this manner, any random crossover events at regions of sequence homology between the two a-subunit sequences would be targeted to occur in the sequence proximal to that encoding the putative intracellular TM3-TM4 loop. Restriction digestion with BamHI and EcoRV (cutting between the subunit inserts) was followed by transformation of the linearized plasmid DNA into Library Efficiency® competent DH5a Esherichia coli cells (Life Technologies, Gaithersburg, MD) wherein the recombination events occurred to produce in-frame hybrid cDNA. Separate colonies were chosen and their plasmid DNA was extracted and assessed for size. For those plasmids of a size indicative of a recombinant crossover event, the extracted DNA was examined with restriction digestion analysis and the exact point of crossover was confirmed by DNA sequencing. For the series of chimeric α -subunits, the numbering of individual chimeric constructs represents the last residue of α 1-sequence (rat subunit numbering) prior to the in-frame crossover.

Mutagenesis

Site-directed mutagenesis was performed as described previously (Derry et al., 2004). Briefly, the QuikChange protocol (Stratagene, La Jolla, CA) was used to introduce specific residue substitutions into the wild-type rat α 1- or α 5- cDNA sequences. The individual subunit cDNA sequences were subcloned into pcDNA3.1(+) (Invitrogen, San Diego, CA) and these plasmids were used as the templates in separate PCR-mediated mutagenesis protocols. Successful substitutions within the cDNA insert of the plasmid were confirmed by DNA sequencing.

Expression of GABA_A Receptors in Xenopus oocytes

Mature (stage V-VI) *Xenopus laevis* oocytes were isolated after collagenase treatment of a freshly isolated ovary lobe, as described previously (Goldin, 1992). Oocytes were maintained at 14°C in ND96 buffer (96mM NaCl, 2mM KCl, 1.8mM CaCl₂, 1mM MgCl₂ and 5mM HEPES, pH 7.4) supplemented with 100µg/ml gentamicin (GibcoBRL, Grand Island, NY). Capped (m7G(5')ppp(5')G) (GibcoBRL) cRNA transcripts were prepared for each GABA_A receptor subunit. Plasmids containing the individual GABA_A subunit rat cDNAs were linearized and used as templates for *in vitro* transcription with T7 RNA polymerase (Invitrogen, San Diego, CA) under the recommended conditions. Wild type, chimeric or mutant α -subunit transcripts were mixed in a 1:1:1 ratio with wild-type rat β 2 and γ 2_L transcripts (final RNA concentration of 1µg/µL in DEPC-treated water); 20-50nL (20-50ng) of total RNA was microinjected per oocyte. Oocytes were incubated in 96-well plates at 14°C prior to recording.

Two-Electrode Voltage Clamp

Electrophysiological recordings were made 2-14 days following injection. Oocytes were placed in a recording chamber (~0.5mL) and were continuously perfused with ND96 buffer (pH 7.4) at a rate of ~5mL/min. Using a GeneClamp500B amplifier (Axon Instruments Inc., Foster City, CA), oocyte membrane potentials were held at a membrane potential of -60mV with a standard two-electrode voltage clamp arrangement. The voltage-sensing and current-passing microelectrodes were filled with 3M KCl (final

resistance between 0.5-2.5 MQ in ND96). Both FLX (<5mg/mL; 5mM stock) and GABA were dissolved in ND96 and all dilutions were made in the same buffer. Drug solutions were administered to oocytes by switching to the drug solution from buffer by gravity perfusion. Oocytes were used for experiments when current responses were stable $(\pm 5\%)$ between successive agonist applications. After agonist challenge, oocytes were perfused with buffer for >12 minutes to permit sufficient time for recovery from desensitization. Washout times were increased to >15 minutes after exposure to FLX. GABA-gated currents were recorded using Axoscope 9.0 data acquisition software (Axon Instruments, Inc.) Concentration-effect experiments were conducted for GABA on oocytes expressing GABA_A receptor combinations whereby the current elicited by several GABA concentrations (ranging at least four orders of magnitude) was measured. For FLX modulation experiments, oocytes were pre-exposed to 10mL of FLX solution (for $\sim 2 \text{ min}$) immediately followed by the same concentration of FLX combined with a submaximal concentration of GABA (3µM or 10µM GABA, dependent on each receptor combination, EC_{5-15}). Exposure of oocytes to concentrations of FLX >300 μ M caused a consistent loss of stable voltage clamp of membrane potential. Therefore, the highest concentration of FLX that oocytes were exposed to was limited to 300µM.

Structural Modeling

All predictions about the structure of the GABA_A receptor α -subunit were made based on a previously published, best-fit, comparative model of the $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2$ GABA_A receptor subtype (Ernst et al., 2003). This model, ultimately derived from comparison of sequence and predicted structure of the subunits of the GABA_AR with the molluscan acetylcholine binding protein (AChBP; Brejc et al., 2001), has been made publicly available (<u>http://www.univie.ac.at/brainresearch</u>) and was used as the template for the modeling studies in this chapter. The model was viewed in WebLab ViewerLite 4.0 (Accelrys, Inc., San Diego, CA). Use of the modeling software permitted the identification and visualization of amino acid residues within a defined atomic radius from a focus. Since the model (Ernst et al., 2003) is of a GABA_AR that incorporates the α 1-isoform, all modeled predictions are for this isoform.

Data and Statistical Analysis

To determine the potency of GABA for receptor activation at each $GABA_AR$ subtype expressed, concentration-effect data were fitted by the following four-parameter logistic equation using GraphPad Prism 3.0:

$$I = (I_{\max}^{*}[L]^{n}) / (EC_{50}^{n} + [L]^{n})$$

where *I* is the measured GABA-evoked current, [*L*] is the GABA concentration, EC_{50} is the GABA concentration that evokes half the maximal current (I_{max}) and *n* is the Hill slope coefficient. Data were analyzed by a two-tailed *t*-test between two receptor subtypes.

The GABA current elicited subsequent to FLX exposure ($I_{GABA+FLX}$) was measured and compared to the current evoked by the application of the control concentration of GABA alone (I_{GABA}). Extent of modulation by FLX is expressed as a percentage of the control current and is defined as:

Potentiation =
$$(I_{GABA+FLX} / I_{GABA})*100$$

for each concentration of FLX. Data were analyzed as the mean \pm S.E.M. of at least three independent responses (on individual, stable oocytes) per FLX concentration, and are plotted as a histogram. A comparison was made for the modulatory response to the highest concentration (300µM) of FLX tested; data were analyzed by a one-way ANOVA and levels of significance were determined by the Dunnett *post hoc* test for multiple comparisons.

FLX Activity at Wild-type $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2_L$ and $\alpha 5\beta 2\gamma 2_L$ GABA_A Receptors

Wild type $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2_L$ and $\alpha 5\beta 2\gamma 2_L$ GABA_ARs were recombinantly expressed in Xenopus oocytes. Concentration-effect curves yielded similar EC₅₀ values for GABAevoked currents of $32.8 \pm 2.5 \mu$ M and $31.4 \pm 0.8 \mu$ M, respectively (Figure 3-6; Table 3-1). Since FLX potentiation of currents has been reported to be GABA concentrationdependent and to occur at only submaximal GABA concentrations (Robinson et al., 2003), a submaximal test concentration of 10µM GABA (within ~EC₅₋₁₅) was used for testing FLX effects on GABA-gated currents at these receptor subtypes. Exposure of the oocytes to concentrations of FLX >300µM was consistently deleterious to the cells, causing disintegration of the oocyte or loss of a stable voltage clamp and is the systemdependent maximum concentration that was tested. A series of FLX concentrations up to 300μ M was tested on both wild-type GABA_AR subtypes and a dichotomy in the response of each to the modulator was seen (e.g. Figures 3-2, 3-7). Whereas the GABA response at the $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2_L$ subtype was dose-dependently enhanced by FLX (maximal enhancement with 300 μ M FLX to 144 ± 10% current compared to GABA current alone), the α 5 β 2 γ 2_L subtype showed an insensitivity to potentiation. A slight decrement in the GABA-evoked current (85 ± 14 % of the GABA-alone response) was observed with exposure to 300μ M FLX (Figure 3-2, 3-7, Table 3-1).

Recombinant GABA_A Receptors with Chimeric $\alpha 1/\alpha 5$ Subunits

A panel of five chimeric $\alpha 1/\alpha 5$ subunits was produced and isolated for expression with wild-type $\beta 2$ and $\gamma 2_L$ subunits (Figure 3-4). Separate receptor subtypes were expressed by the inclusion of individual α -subunit chimeras ($\chi 60$, $\chi 103$, $\chi 164$, $\chi 183$ and $\chi 281$) and were exposed to 100-300 μ M FLX to assess sensitivity. Upon initial screening, only inclusion of the $\chi 281$ - and $\chi 183$ -subunits produced recombinant GABA_A receptors that were sensitive to potentiation by >100 μ M FLX (Figure 3-4). The lack of a robust effect of FLX on receptors containing the $\chi 164$ -subunit was taken as insensitivity of that subtype (depicted as "–"; Figure 3-4). Recombinant receptors incorporating the $\chi 164$ - and $\chi 183$ -subunits had negligible effects on the EC₅₀ values for GABA-gated currents (50.5 ± 6.9µM and 28.8 ± 2.8µM, respectively; see Figure 3-6; Table 3-1). This permitted the use of 10µM GABA as a submaximal (~EC₅₋₁₅) test concentration. The receptor subtype incorporating the $\chi 183$ -subunit exhibited dose-dependent potentiation by FLX (maximal enhancement with 300µM FLX of 168 ± 16% of control current of 10µM GABA alone; Figure 3-7). Inclusion of the $\chi 164$ -subunit was insufficient to impart full FLX potentiation (300µM FLX altered test current to 118 ± 5% of 10µM GABA alone; Figure 3-7). The nearby crossover point of two differently sensitive α -subunit chimeras delimits a region influencing FLX-insensitivity to $\alpha 1$ Ala¹⁶⁴-Asp¹⁸³, equivalent to $\alpha 5$ Ser¹⁶⁸-Asp¹⁸⁷.

Effect of Substitution Mutations in the α 5-Subunit

Within the domain between the chimeric crossover points, there are six residues that are not conserved between the α 1- and α 5-isoforms (Figure 3-5). We made site-specific mutations whereby the homologous residue from the FLX-sensitive α 1-subtype was substituted for the residue in the α 5-isoform. Our initial approach was to target the segment of five consecutive non-conserved residues from α 5Asp¹⁷⁶-Lys¹⁸⁰. Five individual mutations (α 5N176R, α 5G177E, α 5S178P, α 5T179A and α 5K180R) were produced. GABA potency on each subtype was determined (data not shown), and for each mutant receptor a concentration of 3 μ M GABA was found to be in the submaximal (~EC₅₋₁₅) range. This test concentration of 3 μ M GABA was used to assess the effect of 100-300 μ M FLX on GABA-elicited currents in these mutant α 5-containing receptors. Only the α 5T179A mutation was sufficient to bestow sensitivity to potentiation by FLX to the α 5-subtype (Figures 3-7, 3-8); the other individual α 5-isoform mutants did not confer FLX sensitivity (data not shown).

Effect of Substitution Mutations in the a1-Subunit

With the identification of a residue that underlies FLX-insensitivity of the α 5subtype, we made the reciprocal substitution mutation to determine if a single residue mediates sensitivity of the α 1-subtype. The α 1A175T mutation did not remove the ability of FLX to enhance currents evoked by a submaximal concentration (within EC_{5-15}) of GABA (data not shown).

Using a comparative structural modeling approach, we identified all residues within a defined atomic radius of $\alpha 1 \text{Ala}^{175}$. As mutation of the adjacent residues to this point had no effect on FLX sensitivity, we made measurements within the model of Ernst et al., (2003) to determine the nearest, non-contiguous domain. An additional α -subunit domain to the segment homologous to $\alpha 1 \text{Arg}^{172}$ - $\alpha 1 \text{Arg}^{176}$ (see Figure 3-5) lies within 6Å of $\alpha 1 \text{Ala}^{175}$. The residues that are predicted to lie within this 6Å radius of $\alpha 1 \text{Ala}^{175}$ are the adjacent $\alpha 1 \text{Arg}^{172}$, $\alpha 1 \text{Glu}^{173}$, $\alpha 1 \text{Pro}^{174}$, $\alpha 1 \text{Arg}^{176}$, $\alpha 1 \text{Ser}^{177}$ amino acids, as well as $\alpha 1 \text{Phe}^{45}$ and one residue from the neighbouring $\beta 2$ subunit, $\beta 2 \text{Ser}^{201}$ (see Figure 3-9). Mutation of the $\alpha 1 \text{Phe}^{45}$ residue ($\alpha 1 \text{F45A}$) produced a mutant receptor subtype with markedly reduced potency for activation by GABA (EC₅₀=600\muM; *P* < 0.001 compared to wild type $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2_{\text{L}}$) (Figure 3-10). Currents elicited by submaximal concentrations of GABA at the $\alpha 1 \text{F45A}$ mutant subtype were still sensitive to potentiation by 300 \muM FLX (data not shown).

DISCUSSION

The recent characterization of FLX as a positive modulator of the $GABA_A$ receptor has indicated activity through a novel α -subunit-linked modulatory site (Robinson et al., 2003). Submaximal GABA currents were enhanced to a similar level by FLX at all receptor subtypes examined, with the singular exception of receptors that incorporate the α 5-isoform (Robinson et al., 2003). Our present studies demonstrate the unique insensitivity of the α 5-subtype of the GABA_A receptor and we have exploited this to probe further the molecular determinants for the lack of FLX effect. Although we could not achieve the same extent of potentiation on receptors in oocytes as was observed in Robinson et al. (2003), and high FLX concentrations ($>300\mu$ M) were not tolerated by the oocytes, we have reproduced the dichotomy in sensitivity between the wild-type α 1and α 5-isoforms. Full potentiation was observed with a chimeric α 1/5 subunit that includes the initial 183 residues of α 1-sequence (χ 183-) suggesting that mediators of the allosteric response exist in this portion of the α -subunit. Inclusion of the γ 164- subunit produces receptors with an apparent intermediate FLX-sensitivity; the differential responses of χ 164- and χ 183-containing GABA_ARs to FLX were the basis of our further probing within the intervening a1Ala¹⁶⁴-Asp¹⁸³ segment (homologous to a5Ser¹⁶⁸-Asp¹⁸⁷) for the basis of FLX-insensitivity. This segment is proximal (N-terminal) to the α 5His¹⁹⁵ and α 5Ile²¹⁵ residues that were examined and excluded as α 5-specific residues possibly involved in the selective α 5-isoform FLX-insensitivity (Robinson et al., 2003).

Within this domain in the α 5-isoform, we have identified a single residue that when substituted by the homologous residue of the FLX-sensitive α 1-isoform (α 5T179A) was sufficient to remove insensitivity to potentiation by FLX. This effect was limited to this single threonine residue, as single point substitutions at adjacent residues did not confer sensitivity. Within the defined α 5Ser¹⁶⁸-Asp¹⁸⁷, an additional non-conserved residue between the α 1- and α 5-isoforms, α 1Glu¹⁶⁹/ α 5Val¹⁷³ was not examined, as the α 5(T179A) mutation alone was sufficient to impart α 1-like FLX sensitivity (see Figure 3-5). Whereas the substitution of a single α 5-isoform residue was adequate to reverse FLX-insensitivity, the reciprocal mutant (α 1A175T) was insufficient to eliminate FLX-sensitivity. Comparative modeling of the extracellular domain of the GABA_AR has been undertaken based on the defined atomic structure of a related molluscan acetylcholine binding protein (AChBP; Brejc et al., 2001). Such models have postulated putative features of secondary structure for regions of the N-terminus of GABA_AR subunits based on homology to the AChBP (e.g. Cromer et al., 2002; Ernst et al., 2003; see also Chapter 1). These modeling efforts have given a putative secondary structure to the non-adjacent segments of the extracellular domain that contribute to the binding sites formed at subunit-subunit interfaces (see Chapter 1).

The identified segment that contains a mediator of FLX-insensitivity partially overlaps the α -subunit "Loop F" domain. The $\alpha 1 \text{Ala}^{164}\text{-Asp}^{183}$ segment partly covers the $\alpha 1$ Loop F region from residue 175 to 184 (see Table 1-1) that by sequence alignment to the AChBP (Brejc et al., 2001) corresponds to structural Loop 9 (see Ernst et al., 2003). This loop region is predicted to contribute to the complementary component of the low affinity GABA binding pocket at the interface of the $\alpha(-)$ with the adjacent principal contribution from residues in the $\beta(+)$ subunit (see Figures 1-5 and 3-8).

Comparative modeling has suggested a putative secondary structure for the α subunit at the Loop F domain. In accordance with the comparative models, the segment from $\alpha 1 \text{Pro}^{174} - \alpha 1 \text{Asp}^{191}$ is predicted to exist as a random-coil structure that may exhibit flexion during gating of the receptor (Newell and Czajkowski, 2003). Within this region, aqueous accessibility of $\alpha 1 \text{Pro}^{174}$ and $\alpha 1 \text{Arg}^{176}$ (but not $\alpha 1 \text{Ala}^{175}$) has been specifically shown and several residues from Loop 9 were identified ($\alpha 1 \text{Val}^{178}$, $\alpha 1 \text{Val}^{180}$, $\alpha 1 \text{Asp}^{183}$) as contributing to the agonist binding site (Newell and Czajkowski, 2003). A specific analysis of the secondary structure of this domain in α 5-containing receptors awaits further subtype-specific experiments. Recent homology models of the extracellular domain of the GABA_A receptor with different α -isoforms have proposed subtype-specific differences in the orientation of side chains of certain identified GABA binding site residues (Chou 2004). These models however, did not examine the recently identified Loop 9 ("Loop F") residues to suggest any differences in this region, thereby preventing specific predictions of the structure of the α 5-isoform in this domain. Of note is the lack of sequence conservation in this protein segment between subunits of all LGIC superfamily receptors and in particular for GABA_A receptor α -subunits, with no residues common amongst any of the α -isoforms at the point homologous to $\alpha 1 \text{Ala}^{175}/\alpha 5 \text{Thr}^{179}$ (Ernst et al., 2003). Comparative modeling of the GABA_A receptor based on the AChBP is complicated by this lack of sequence conservation in structural loop 9. Recent comparative models (Cromer et al., 2002; Ernst et al., 2003) identify this region between proposed structural β -strands β 8 and β 9 as the most poorly defined of the proposed GABA_A receptor α -subunit model structure. We hypothesize that a specific configuration of this Loop 9 segment of the α 5-isoform, with a dependence on the nature of α 5Thr¹⁷⁹, underlies the lack of FLX response.

Earlier investigation into FLX interaction with the GABA_AR had indicated potential interaction of FLX with the BZD site. High concentrations (>100 μ M) of FLX were shown to displace binding at the BZD site (Tunnicliff et al., 1999). The wide range of receptor subtypes that were examined by Robinson et al. (2003) indicated that FLX potentiation of the GABA_AR was independent of the γ -subunit, arguing against a specific interaction at the α (+)/ γ (-) BZD allosteric site. Furthermore, our identification of a domain that contains mediators of FLX sensitivity partially overlaps the Loop F / structural loop 9 segment; this region is postulated to orient towards the opposite subunit [i.e. α (-)] interface (see Figures 1-4, 1-5, 3-8).

Thus, the $\alpha 1 \text{Ala}^{164}\text{-Asp}^{183}$ ($\alpha 5 \text{Ser}^{168}\text{-Asp}^{187}$) segment most likely faces the neighbouring β -subunit, placing the domain that affects FLX-sensitivity at a site of subunit apposition. Support for this suggestion arises from the sequence homology of $\alpha 1 \text{Ala}^{175}$ with $\beta 3 \text{Lys}^{173}$, a residue shown to be a critical assembly signal for selective homo-oligomerization of $\beta 3$ -GABA_AR (Taylor et al., 1999).

Additional evidence points to a role of the region around $\alpha 1 \text{Ala}^{175}/\alpha 5 \text{Thr}^{179}$ in the activity of other allosteric modulators. The homologous $\alpha 6 \text{Leu}^{174}$ and the adjacent $\alpha 6 \text{Tyr}^{175}$ were recently identified as mediators of selective effects of amiloride on the $\alpha 6$ -containing subtype (Drafts and Fisher, 2004). An earlier study with chimeric $\alpha 1/6$ subunits indicated a role of the segment homologous to the $\alpha 1 \text{Thr}^{162}$ -Asn¹⁸⁸ domain in mediating subtype-specific modulatory effects of Ro15-1788 acting via the BZD site (Im

et al., 1997). Comparative models place this domain (encompassing Loop 9/Loop F) between the α -subunit "Loop B" and "Loop C" segments thought to contribute to the BZD site at the adjacent $\alpha(+)$ subunit-subunit interface. A role of this linking segment in allosteric cross talk between the BZD and GABA sites (via Loop F) has been suggested (see Ernst et al., 2003). As FLX acted in an analogous manner to BZD site positive modulators, potentiating only submaximal GABA currents (Robinson et al., 2003), it is possible that although the requirements for ligand interaction differ with BZD ligands, FLX shares common mechanisms of allosteric transduction.

Our present results suggest an indirect effect of the Loop 9 segment on modulation by FLX. Within the α 1-isoform, the prediction of no aqueous accessibility of α 1Ala¹⁷⁵ (Newell and Czajkowski, 2003) and the continued FLX sensitivity of the α 1(A175T) do not support a direct interaction of FLX with this single residue in this domain. The lack of conservation of residues within all other α -isoforms at the point homologous to α 1Ala¹⁷⁵/ α 5Thr¹⁷⁹ argues against a specific conserved binding site at that point. The identified region containing the determinants of FLX-insensitivity exists adjacent to identified GABA binding site residues from Loop F, but FLX alone was insufficient to gate recombinant GABA_A receptor subtypes (Robinson et al., 2003). However, by analogy to α 6-specific effects of Ro15-1788 (Im et al., 1997) we propose that the exact configuration of the Loop 9 domain in the α 5-isoform, in part due to the physicochemical properties of α 5Thr¹⁷⁹ with its local environment, prevents or dampens allosteric transitions required for positive allosteric modulation of GABA-gated currents by FLX.

To probe beyond the Loop 9 domain, the nearest residue from outside of that structural loop, $\alpha 1$ Phe⁴⁵, models within 6Å and is positioned in the proposed $\beta 1$ β -sheet segment (Ernst et al., 2003). Although FLX-sensitivity was retained with the $\alpha 1$ F45A mutation, the substantial ~20-fold reduction in GABA potency and the altered Hill slope coefficient of the concentration-effect relationship (Figure 3-9) suggest a specific effect on the agonist interaction with the mutant receptor. A reduction in the Hill coefficient may reflect mutational changes in GABA affinity, co-operativity of binding between the two agonist sites, or may indicate an effect on the receptor gating mechanisms. Although

it can be difficult to assess whether mutations affect ligand association, the subsequent receptor gating process or a combination of both (see Colquboun, 1998), the α 1F45A mutation evidently has consequences for the interaction of GABA. Other substitution mutations, or the inclusion of chimeric $\alpha 1/5$ -subunits, only altered GABA EC₅₀ by ~2-3fold, whereas the effect of the α 1F45A mutation was markedly greater. This residue is homologous to the GABA_A receptor $\gamma 2 Tyr^{58}$, a residue implicated (along with $\gamma 2 Met^{57}$) in high affinity FNZ binding at the BZD site (Kucken et al., 2000). As residues implicated in BZD site binding from Loops A, B and C from the α -subunit and Loops D and E from the γ -subunit are generally at homologous positions to residues from these Loops predicted to contribute to the GABA binding site at the neighbouring $\beta(+)/\alpha(-)$ interface (Sigel and Buhr, 1997; Sigel 2002; Cromer et al., 2002; Ernst et al., 2003), it could be predicted that γ -subunit residues implicated in BZD binding will have a functionally important counterpart at the structurally homologous agonist binding site. The $\gamma 2 Tyr^{58}$ residue lies in a segment of the subunit that is predicted by homology modeling to fall within the β 1 sheet and to contain certain residues with side chains accessible within the BZD binding site; by convention to older nomenclature, this small segment has been dubbed "Loop G" (Ernst et al., 2003). By homology, this Loop G region in the asubunit would also be predicted to contribute to the solvent-accessible complement of residues (Ernst et al., 2003). The substantial effect of mutation on the GABA agonist response to the α 1Phe⁴⁵ is in line with a role of this residue in agonist interaction. Although further probing within the proposed Loop G is warranted for the α -subunit, the predictive power of comparative modeling (see Ernst et al., 2003) with respect to other domains of the GABA_A receptor lends support to a role of this α -subunit Loop G segment in GABA interaction. It is of note that the aromatic nature of the residue at the position homologous to $\alpha 1 \text{Phe}^{45}/\gamma 2 \text{Tyr}^{58}$ is conserved as a tyrosine in all α -, β -, γ - and the δ -subunit isoforms of the GABA_A receptor. Several of the residues that are implicated in GABA site binding are aromatic in nature (α 1Phe⁶⁴, Sigel et al., 1992; β2Tyr⁹⁷, Boileau et al., 2002; β2Tyr¹⁵⁷, Amin and Weiss, 1993; and β2Tyr²⁰⁵, Wagner and Czajkowski, 2001).

Although the present results cannot unequivocally determine the nature of the interaction of GABA with $\alpha 1$ Phe⁴⁵, we have identified the most N-terminal α -subunit residue implicated in affecting the GABA response. Within a radius of 6Å of $\alpha 1$ Ala¹⁷⁵ it is apparent that different residues in this spatial domain have selective effects on either GABA activation or the FLX modulatory response.

Figure 3-1

Chemical structures of the two compounds used in these studies. Activation of the receptors by (A.) GABA and modulation of receptor activity by the SSRI antidepressant (B.) fluoxetine (FLX) was studied.



Β.

Α.



Figure 3-2

Representative traces of GABA-evoked current (10 μ M GABA) for both before and after exposure to 300 μ M FLX (see Materials and Methods for protocol) for the (A.) $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2_L$ and (B.) $\alpha 5\beta 2\gamma 2_L$ GABA_AR subtypes. For FLX modulation, the oocyte was exposed to FLX in buffer for 2 minutes prior to the application of the same concentration of FLX in solution with the GABA test concentration (30 second exposure, bar above traces). The arrow represents the time of initial exposure to GABA (± FLX). *Gray* bar, GABA alone; *black* bar, GABA + FLX. Washout with buffer occurred at the time point represented by the end of the bar above the traces.





Figure 3-3

Diagram of the plasmid from which targeted random chimeras from rat GABA_A α 1- and α 5-subunit cDNA were derived. The complete α 5-subunit cDNA was subcloned into pcDNA3.1(+) and a partial α 1-sequence (that excludes sequence distal to the third putative transmembrane domain) was inserted upstream. This dual plasmid was digested with restriction enzymes between the individual cDNA sequences (see Materials and Methods). Recombination events occurred within DH5 α *Escherichia coli* cells upon transformation of these cells with the linearized plasmid. *White*, α 1 sequence. *Black*, α 5 sequence. *Gray*, T7 promoter region in pcDNA3.1(+) that was used for *in vitro* preparation of subunit transcripts.



Figure 3-4

A linear depiction of the α 1- and α 5- wild type subunit isoforms as well as the five separate chimeric α 1/5 subunits (χ) isolated. Individual chimeric subunit proteins are named according to the last residue of α 1-sequence (rat α 1 numbering) prior to the switch point. Sensitivity of receptors expressing these chimeric α -subunits to modulation by 100-300 μ M FLX was assessed; the (+) symbol represents functional modulation whereas the (-) character signifies insensitivity to modulation or an incomplete response (see Discussion). *White*, α 1 sequence. *Black*, α 5 sequence. *Gray*, putative transmembrane domains.



Figure 3-5

A partial sequence alignment of the α 1- and α 5-subunit extracellular N-terminal domain. Numbering above the figure represents the rat α 1 sequence whereas the number below the figure depicts the rat α 5-subunit numbering. Vertical lines represent the chimera crossover points and are named for the last residue of α 1 sequence. Letters in boldface type indicate Loop F residues that have been implicated previously as contributing to the agonist site (see Newell and Czajkowski, 2003). The boxed letters indicate the α -subunit residues that are the focus of this current study. The boxes above the sequence represent the structural features of the α -subunit proposed by comparative modeling of the GABA_A receptor (Ernst et al, 2003) based on the structure of the AChBP (Brejc et al., 2001). *White*, putative β -strand, β 8. *Black*, structural loops 8 (L8) and 9 (L9). *Gray*, sequence corresponding to the Loop B and Loop F domains.


Figure 3-6

Concentration-effect relationships for receptor activation by GABA on receptor subtypes that include the wild-type $\alpha 1$ - (\bullet), wild-type $\alpha 5$ - (\bigcirc) or the chimeric $\chi 183$ - (\blacksquare) or $\chi 164$ - (\Box) subunits in combination with wild-type $\beta 2$ and $\gamma 2_L$ subunits. Receptor subtypes were expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes and the current evoked by a range of concentrations of GABA of at least four orders of magnitude was tested to determine the concentration for half-maximal activation (EC₅₀ concentration). Data represent the mean \pm S.E.M. of at least three independent curves from individual oocytes and are summarized in Table 3-1.



Figure 3-7

Dose-dependent potentiation by FLX of submaximal (~EC₅₋₁₅) GABA-elicited currents. Recombinant GABA_A receptor subtypes, comprised of rat $\beta 2$ and $\gamma 2_L$ subunits in combination with a single wild-type, chimeric or mutant α -subunit, were expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes. The effect of a range of FLX concentrations on GABA currents was assessed. Individual bars represent the GABA current evoked following exposure to FLX compared to control GABA current (dashed line). Each bar represents the effect of a separate concentration of FLX (10, 30, 100, 178 or 300µM, left to right) on the expressed receptor subtypes that include $\alpha 1$ - (\blacksquare), $\alpha 5$ - (\Box), $\chi 183$ - (\blacksquare), $\chi 164$ - (\blacksquare) or $\alpha 5$ (T179A) (\boxtimes) subunits. Data were analyzed for the maximum FLX concentration (300µM) only by a one-way ANOVA followed by the Dunnett *post hoc* test for multiple comparisons to determine levels of significance. *P < 0.05, ****P < 0.001 compared to $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2_L$.



Figure 3-8

Representative traces of GABA-evoked current (3μ M GABA) for both before and after exposure to 300μ M FLX (see Materials and Methods for protocol) for the (A.) $\alpha 5(T179A)\beta 2\gamma 2_L$ subtype. For FLX modulation, the oocyte was exposed to FLX in buffer for 2 minutes prior to the application of the same concentration of FLX in solution with the GABA test concentration (30 second exposure, bar above traces). The arrow represents the time of initial exposure to GABA (± FLX). *Gray* bar, GABA alone; *black* bar, GABA + FLX. Washout with buffer occurred at the time point represented by the end of the bar above the traces. The $\alpha 5(T179A)$ -containing GABA_AR showed sensitivity to modulation by 300μ M FLX, whereas the wild type $\alpha 5$ -subtype was not potentiated. Representative traces for the wild type $\alpha 5\beta 2\gamma 2_L$ subtype (B.) from Figure 3-2 are reproduced here for comparison.



176

200 nA

10 s

Figure 3-9

A model of the adjacent β - and α - subunits at the point of their interface illustrating the predicted locations of $\alpha 1 \text{Ala}^{175}$ and $\alpha 1 \text{Phe}^{45}$. The upper figure depicts the low affinity GABA binding pocket formed at the interface of the $\beta(+)$ (*blue*) and $\alpha(-)$ (*red*) subunits. Ball-and-stick representations of individual residues from each subunit that have been implicated in forming the GABA site are shown (see Chapter 1; Figure 1-5). The lower portion of the figure represents an exploded view of the local domain surrounding $\alpha 1 \text{Ala}^{175}$, and shows the residues that are modeled to be within an atomic radius of 6\AA of this point. These residues include $\alpha 1 \text{Arg}^{172}$, $\alpha 1 \text{Glu}^{173}$, $\alpha 1 \text{Pro}^{174}$, $\alpha 1 \text{Arg}^{176}$, $\alpha 1 \text{Ser}^{177}$, $\alpha 1 \text{Phe}^{45}$ and $\beta 2 \text{Ser}^{201}$. The putative location (upper figure) and orientation (lower figure) of $\alpha 1 \text{Ala}^{175}$ and $\alpha 1 \text{Phe}^{45}$ (*lower figure; light blue*) are indicated.



Figure 3-10

GABA current-response relationships at receptors incorporating wild-type and mutant α 1-subunits. Mutation in the putative "Loop G' domain (see Kucken et al., 2000; Ernst et al., 2003; also Chapter 3 Discussion) in the α 1-isoform (α 1F45A, O) caused a substantial rightward shift in the concentration-effect curve for GABA and reduced the Hill slope factor compared to wild-type α 1-containing receptors (\bullet) (see Table 3-1). Data shown for these two receptor subtypes represent the averaged curve fit for at least three independent responses on separate oocytes for each GABA concentration tested. A curve of a single experiment with the α 1(A175T) mutation (\blacksquare) (EC₅₀=19.4µM) is included for comparison.



α Subunit	Potency	Hill Slope	^b Maximum FLX Response %
	(GABA EC ₅₀ , μM)		(GABA + 300µM FLX)
			*
α1	33 ± 2.5^{a}	1.3 ± 0.1	$144 \pm 10^{\circ}$
α5	31 ± 0.8	1.4 ± 0.1	$85 \pm 14^{(2),\#,\%}$
χ164	51 ± 6.9	1.1 ± 0.1	118 ± 5
χ183	28 ± 2.8	1.4 ± 0.2	$162 \pm 13^{***}$
α5(T179A)	11.6 [18.1, 5.2]	1.55 [1.78, 1.32]	$142 \pm 13^{*}$
α1(F45A)	$600 \pm 99^{\dagger\dagger\dagger}$	$0.80\pm0.04^{\dagger}$	\$\$ \$

Table 3-1. Functional responses of GABA_A receptor subtypes incorporating wild-type, chimeric and mutant α -subunits in combination with $\beta 2$ and $\gamma 2_L$ subunits.

GABA_A receptor subtypes were expressed in Xenopus oocytes and exposed to a series of concentrations of GABA to define potency (EC_{50}) and Hill slope (n) data for each [see Materials and Methods; $I = (I_{\max}^*[L]^n) / (EC_{50}^n + [L]^n)]$. Data shown are mean \pm S.E.M. from at least three independent experiments for the $\alpha 1$ -, $\alpha 5$ -, $\chi 183$ -, and $\chi 164$ -subunits. Concentration-response GABA curves were done in duplicate for the α 5(T179A) mutation and the value reported is the average. "Data from Newell et al., 2000." The response after pre-exposure to 300µM FLX was measured and currents were expressed as a percentage of the control GABA-elicited current; responses to 300µM were determined on at least three different oocytes for the $\alpha 1$ -, $\alpha 5$ -, $\chi 183$ -, $\chi 164$ - and $\alpha 5(T179A)$ subunits and data are expressed as mean \pm S.E.M. Data were analyzed for the maximum FLX concentration (300µM) only by a one-way ANOVA followed by the Dunnett post hoc test for multiple comparisons to determine levels of significance. *P < 0.05, ***P < 0.001compared to wild type $\alpha 5\beta 2\gamma 2_L$; [@]P < 0.05 compared to $\chi 183$; [#]P < 0.05 compared to $\alpha 5(T179A)$; [%]P < 0.001 compared to $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2_L$. ^{§§§} Due to the large loss in GABA potency, it was difficult to accurately define the submaximal ($\sim EC_{5.15}$) range for testing that would yield stable GABA currents; observed potentiation was noted to be ~145% of control GABA current. $^{\dagger}P < 0.05$; $^{\dagger\dagger\dagger}P < 0.001$ compared to wild type $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2L$, as determined by a two-tailed *t*-test.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

AMIN. J., AND WEISS, D.S. (1993). GABA_A receptor needs two homologous domains of the β -subunit for activation by GABA but not by pentobarbital. *Nature* **366**, 565-569.

BARNARD, E.A., SKOLNICK, P., OLSEN, R.W., MOHLER, H., SIEGHART, W., BIGGIO, G., BRAESTRUP, C., BATESON, A.N., AND LANGER, S.Z. (1998). International Union of Pharmacology XV. Subtypes of γ -aminobutyric acid_A receptors: classification on the basis of subunit structure and function. *Pharmacol. Rev.* **50**, 291-313.

BREJC, K., VAN DIJK, W.J., KLAASSEN, R.V., SCHUURMANS, M., VAN DER OOST, J., SMIT, A.B., AND SIXMA ,T.K. (2001). Crystal structure of an Ach-binding protein reveals the ligand-binding domain of nicotinic receptors. *Nature* **411**, 269-276.

BOILEAU, A.J., NEWELL, J.G., AND CZAJKOWSKI, C. (2002). GABA_A receptor β 2 Tyr⁹⁷ and Leu⁹⁹ line the GABA-binding site. Insights into mechanisms of agonist and antagonist actions. *J. Biol. Chem.* **277**, 2931-2937.

CHOU, K.-C. (2004). Modelling extracellular domains of GABA-A receptors: subtypes 1, 2, 3, and 5. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* **316**, 636-642.

COLQUHOUN, D. (1998). Binding, gating, affinity and efficacy: The interpretation of structure-activity relationships for agonists and of the effects of mutating receptors. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* **125**, 924-947.

CROMER, B.A., MORTON, C.J., AND PARKER, M.W. (2002). Anxiety over GABA_A receptor structure relieved by AChBP. *Trends Biochem. Sci.* 27, 280-287.

DERRY, J.M.C., DUNN, S.M.J. AND DAVIES, M. (2004). Identification of a residue in the γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptor α subunit that differentially affects diazepamsensitive and -insensitive benzodiazepine site binding. *J. Neurochem.* **88**, 1431-1438.

DRAFTS, B.C., AND FISHER, J.L. (2004). Structural determinants of the pharmacological properties of the GABA_A receptor α 6 subunit. *J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther.* **309**, 1108-1115.

EISENAMER, B., RAMMES, G., GIMPL, G., SHAPA, M., FERRARI, U., HAPFELMEIER, G., BONDY, B., PARSONS, C., GILLING, K., ZIEGLGÄNSBERGER, W., HOLSBOER, F., AND RUPPRECHT, R. (2003). Antidepressants are functional antagonists at the serotonin type 3 (5-HT₃) receptors. *Mol. Psychiatry* **8**, 994-1007.

ERNST, M., BRAUCHART, D., BORESCH, S. AND SIEGHART, W. (2003). Comparative modeling of GABA_A receptors: limits, insights, future developments. *Neuroscience* **119**, 933-943.

FARRAR, S.J., WHITING, P.J., BONNERT, T.P. AND MCKERNAN, R.M. (1999). Stoichiometry of a ligand-gated ion channel determined by fluorescence energy transfer. *J. Biol. Chem.* **274**, 10100-10104.

FRYER, J.D. AND LUKAS, R.J. (1999). Antidepressants noncompetitively inhibit nicotinic acetylcholine receptor function. *J. Neurochem.* **72**, 1117-1124.

GOLDIN, A.L. (1992). Maintenance of *Xenopus laevis* and oocyte injection. *Methods Enzymol.* **207**, 266-279.

HOSIE, A.M., DUNNE, E.L., HARVEY, R.J., AND SMART, T.G. (2003). Zincmediated inhibition of GABA_A receptors: discrete binding sites underlie subtype specificity. *Nat. Neurosci.* **6**, 362-369.

IM, W.B., PREGENZER, J.F., BINDER, J.A., ALBERTS, G.L. AND IM, H.K. (1997). Alterations of the benzodiazepine site of the rat $\alpha 6\beta 2\gamma 2$ -GABA_A receptor by replacement of several divergent amino-terminal regions with the $\alpha 1$ counterparts. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* **120**, 559-564.

KORPI, E.R., GRÜNDER, G. AND LÜDDENS, H. (2002). Drug interactions at GABA_A receptors. *Prog. Neurobiol.* **67**, 113-159.

KUCKEN, A.M., WAGNER, D.A., WARD, P.R., TEISSÉRE, J.A., BOILEAU, A.J. AND CZAJKOWSKI, C. (2000). Identification of benzodiazepine binding site residues in the γ 2 subunit of the γ -aminobutyric acid_A receptor. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **57**, 932-939.

MOORE, K.R. AND BLAKELY, R.D. (1994). Restriction site-independent formation of chimeras from homologous neurotransmitter-transporter cDNAs. *BioTechniques* **17**, 130-136.

NEWELL, J.G. AND CZAJKOWSKI, C. (2003). The GABA_A receptor α_1 subunit Pro¹⁷⁴-Asp¹⁹¹ segment is involved in GABA binding and channel gating. *J. Biol. Chem.* **278**, 13166-13172.

ROBINSON, R.T., DRAFTS, B.C. AND FISHER, J.L. (2003). Fluoxetine increases GABA_A receptor activity through a novel modulatory site. *J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther.* **304**, 978-984.

SIGEL, E. (2002). Mapping of the benzodiazepine recognition site on GABA_A receptors. *Curr. Top. Med. Chem.* **2**, 833-839.

SIGEL, E., BAUR, R., KELLENBERGER, S., AND MALHERBE, P. (1992). Point mutations affecting antagonist affinity and agonist dependent gating of GABA_A receptor channels. *EMBO J.* **11**, 2017-2023.

SIGEL, E. AND BUHR, A. (1997). The benzodiazepine binding site of GABA_A receptors. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.* 18, 425-429.

TAYLOR, P.M., THOMAS, P., GORRIE, G.H., CONNOLLY, C.N., SMART, T.G., AND MOSS, S.J. (1999). Identification of amino acid residues within GABA_A receptor β subunits that mediate both homomeric and heteromeric receptor expression. *J. Neurosci.* **19**, 6360-6371.

TRETTER, V., EHYA, N., FUCHS, K. AND SIEGHART, W. (1997). Stoichiometry and assembly of a recombinant GABA_A receptor subtype. *J. Neurosci.* **17**, 2728-2737.

TUNNICLIFF, G., SCHINDLER, N.L, CRITES, G.J., GOLDENBERG, R., YOCHUM, A., AND MALATYNSKA, E. (1999). The GABA_A receptor complex as a target for fluoxetine action. *Neurochem. Res.* 24, 1271-1276.

WAGNER, D.A., AND CZAJKOWSKI, C., (2001). Structure and dynamics of the GABA binding pocket: a narrowing cleft that constricts during activation. *J. Neurosci.* **21**, 67-74.

CHAPTER 4

General Discussion

186

GENERAL DISCUSSION

Heterogeneity is a defining aspect of the GABA_AR, and the plethora of cloned receptor subunits is only one indicator of the molecular diversity of the receptor. Specific spatial and temporal expression patterns for subunits, post-translational modifications, and precise targeting and clustering of receptors at particular neuronal membrane locations are all factors that contribute to the variations in observed GABA_AR pharmacology across receptor subtypes. Studies such as those described in the preceding chapters capitalize on the advantages of recombinant expression to examine subtype diversity at the subunit protein level, i.e., differences in ligand selectivity with respect to affinity or functional allosteric modulation can be recreated in a system that permits the heterologous expression of a defined receptor subtype. In this manner, the intrinsic properties of the subunit isoform proteins that underlie the pharmacological differences, and not the differences due to expression patterns, can be addressed.

The recombinant expression systems used permit not only the expression of a defined GABA_AR subtype, but they are also amenable to the expression of modified subunit proteins. Probing for the molecular determinants of isoform-specific differences made use of a chimeric-subunit approach (Chapters 2 and 3) followed by expression of GABA_ARs that incorporate residue-specific substitution mutations. All of the mutated receptors were viable in their respective expression systems (see Chapters 2 and 3).

The method chosen to create a group of chimeric α -subunit proteins was an approach that relies on random crossover events between the cDNA of the parental subunit coding sequences (Moore and Blakely, 1994). The strength of this technique is that the experimenter does not define the crossover points for individual chimeric proteins and does not need to directly create the hybrid coding sequences; isolation of a panel of hybrid subunits with distinctive crossover points reduces the identification of the molecular determinants of isoform-specific pharmacology to a more simple screening process. This approach has been used successfully for creating chimeras from other subunits of the LGIC receptor family, including other GABA_AR subunits (e.g. Boileau et al., 1998) and the 5-HT₃R A and B subunits¹. For the study on β -carboline interaction at the BZD site on the DI GABA_AR subtypes (Chapter 2), the initial aim was to identify

¹ Dr. Martin Davies, Department of Pharmacology, University of Alberta; personal communication.

regions of the extracellular N-terminus that contribute to the BZD binding site. To accomplish this, selective excision by endonuclease restriction digestion of cDNA regions that encode for protein regions downstream of TM1 of one subunit cDNA sequence (α 6) was carried out, thereby targeting any random crossover events to regions of homology in the remaining sequence (representing the extracellular N-terminus). Such targeted random chimera production (TRCP) has been successfully demonstrated for GABAAR subunit chimeras (Boileau et al., 1998). With respect to the studies that examined FLX modulation of GABAAR subtypes, no a priori assumption of FLX interaction with a defined point on the receptor was made. The studies of Robinson et al. (2003) had limited the differential FLX modulation strictly to the α -subunit (with the further exclusion of a few individual residues in the N-terminal domain); therefore, a preparation wherein a broader range of random crossovers could occur was created (this technique excluded only the distal end of the TM3-TM4 loop up to the C-terminus). With both the stricter targeting (Chapter 2) and the availability of more subunit sequence (Chapter 3) for the random production of subunit chimeras, a useful series of hybrid proteins permitted the narrowing of protein regions (and residues within) that have an effect on isoform-specific pharmacology.

Although the expression systems chosen to examine the α -isoform selective actions of β -carbolines, *i*-BZD ligands and FLX were useful to recreate GABA_AR subtype-specific differences, key drawbacks for these systems were also noted. In particular, heterologous expression of both of the DI GABA_AR subtypes was achieved in tsA201 cells; however, expression of α 4-containing receptors was variable, and generally lower than for α 6-containing receptors (Chapter 2; data not shown). The extent of expression was still sufficient for quantitative affinity measurements as assayed in radioligand binding experiments using β -carbolines and the *i*-BZD ligands Ro15-1788 and Ro15-4513, but subtype differences in expression levels highlight an inherent complexity of using this expression system. For competition binding studies to determine inhibitory binding constant (K_i) values (Cheng and Prussof, 1973), the observed levels of expression (e.g. nmol binding per mg protein) in the experiment can be normalized to an internal control of total specific binding for samples of one harvested batch of cellular membranes, thereby negating inter-batch variation. However, poorer

expression of one combination of subunits could reflect a natural incompatibility of those proteins to assemble into one GABA_AR subtype, or may more simply reflect an unfavourable association of these proteins within that particular cell system. In the studies of Chapter 2, the attempted analysis of currents of the $\alpha 4\beta 2\gamma 2_{\rm L}$ GABA_AR combination in Xenopus oocytes was prevented by the lack of functional receptors in oocytes, whereas the use of tsA201 cells allowed reproducible expression of that subtype for radioligand binding analysis of ligand affinity (e.g. Table 2-1). Early examination of the expression of ternary $\alpha\beta\gamma$ GABA_AR containing the α 4-isoform in HEK293 cells had shown that a heterogeneous population of receptors is produced (Ebert et al., 1996). Additionally, reconstitution of a DI BZD binding site, and the pharmacology of ligands such as Ro15-4513, could also be observed for the two-subunit combination of $\alpha 4-\gamma 2_{\rm S}$ (Scholze et al., 1996). Other studies have observed BZD site ligand potentiation of GABA currents in an α - γ dimer combination in HEK293 cells (e.g. Im et al., 1993). However, with respect to subunit assembly and receptor expression, it is known that assemblages of α - γ dimers are retained in the ER and are not expected to reach the cell surface (e.g. Connolly et al., 1996a). Therefore, it is possible that with the methodology to harvest cell membranes from transfected tsA201 cells that involves the homogenization of these cells, the collected fractions may include $\alpha 4 - \gamma 2_L$ dimers that originated in the ER, and not receptors on the cell surface membrane. This would be equally applicable to the expression of the other DI receptor subtype, the $\alpha 6\beta 2\gamma 2_{\rm L}$ combination, even though the expression of this $GABA_AR$ subtype was generally more consistent. However, as the association of an α - γ dimer still permits the formation of a BZD binding site with properties similar to the site found in ternary $\alpha\beta\gamma$ receptors (e.g. Scholze et al., 1996), differences in binding could be suggested to still be linked to the particular inclusion of one α -isoform in the transfection of the mammalian cells.

The use of *Xenopus* oocytes as an expression system presented additional challenges for the studies of FLX modulation of GABA_AR subtypes in Chapter 3. As described, the use of this heterologous expression system had the drawback of a system-dependent maximum concentration of FLX that could be used on the oocytes. Exposure of intact oocytes to concentrations of FLX in excess of 300µM was consistently

deleterious to the oocyte preparation, resulting in degradation of the cell or loss of the stable voltage clamp. The initial studies that examined the concentration dependence of FLX modulation revealed a much larger maximum potentiation of submaximal GABA currents (>350%) by concentrations of FLX up to 1mM (Robinson et al., 2003), whereas in the studies of Chapter 3, the FLX-sensitive $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2_L$ combination had an observable maximum current of ~144% of control upon exposure to 300µM FLX. Although the extent of potentiation that was observed for recombinant receptors expressed in HEK293 or mouse L929 cells was greater (Robinson et al., 2003), the use of oocytes reconstituted the observed dichotomy between $\alpha 1$ - and $\alpha 5$ -containing subtypes with respect to sensitivity to modulation by FLX. This was the basis for further experimentation with chimeric and mutant $\alpha 5$ -subunits to further examine this insensitivity.

One additional caveat to the expression of GABAAR in Xenopus oocytes is the potential of a heterogeneous population of receptor subtypes. As noted for α 4-containing receptors (Ebert et al., 1996), a heterogeneous population can be expressed following injection of the cRNA transcripts for three subunits. Variations in the ratio of injected α subunits can alter expression (e.g. Whittemore et al., 1996), and the relative overinjection of the amount of the γ -subunit transcript has also been shown to elevate the comparative levels of ternary $\alpha\beta\gamma$ compared to binary $\alpha\beta$ containing GABA_AR (e.g. Boileau et al., 2002). For the studies in Chapter 3, a unitary ratio of wild type, chimeric or mutant α - to β - to γ -subunit was chosen as the basis of receptor expression in an initial attempt to express the different subtypes to screen for mediators of FLX responsiveness. As the studies of Robinson et al. (2003) had indicated that differential FLX-sensitivity was an α -subunit-linked feature of GABA_AR, and binary $\alpha\beta$ receptors were equally FLX-sensitive, even if expression levels of ternary $\alpha\beta\gamma$ receptors were to be sub-optimal, the various α -subunits should still affect the FLX-sensitivity. Use of the chimeric $\alpha 1/5$ subunits was effective at narrowing down a particular region of interest, even though receptor expression may not have been optimal and may have reflected a heterogeneous population across the range of chimera- and mutant-containing GABAAR subtypes expressed.

In addition to the use of suitable systems for the expression of recombinant $GABA_AR$ subtypes, comparative modeling of the extracellular domains of receptor subunits based on the atomic structure of a homologous AChBP has furthered the study of $GABA_AR$ subtype pharmacology. The crystal structure of the AChBP isolated from Lymnaea stagnalis (Brejc et al., 2001) has been useful in providing a structural reference for the extracellular domain of all LGIC subunits (reviewed in Sixma and Smit, 2003). Furthermore, studies using recombinantly expressed AChBP to examine the association of nAChR ligands (as assayed by quenching of intrinsic tryptophan fluorescence) suggest that, at the AChBP, the properties of ligand association are similar to the nAChR (Hansen et al., 2002). Although sequence conservation between the AChBP subunit monomer and the extracellular domain of GABA_AR subunits is low (~18%; see Cromer et al., 2002), modeling efforts have suggested that ~60-75% of amino acid residues in the extracellular N-terminal domain of GABAAR subunits have structural equivalents in the AChBP, thereby providing a basis for any comparative model of subunit structure (see Ernst et al., 2003). In addition to homology models of the GABA_AR (e.g. Cromer et al., 2002; Trudell, 2002; Ernst et al., 2003; Chou, 2004), the AChBP has provided a framework for modeling efforts of other LGIC receptors including neuronal nicotinic acetylcholine receptor subtypes (e.g. Costa et al., 2003) and the 5-HT₃R (e.g. Reeves et al., 2003). The recent isolation of a distinct but related pentameric ACh-binding protein from Aplysia californica (Hansen et al., 2004) with selective differences in ligand binding characteristics as compared to the orthologous protein from L. stagnalis indicates another protein whose structure, once identified, may yield useful information regarding other LGIC receptor subunit structure.

Modeling of the LGIC receptor subunit extracellular domains based on the crystal structure of the AChBP cannot accurately reproduce all aspects of receptor structure. The 2.7Å atomic structure of the AChBP (Brejc et al., 2001) represents a conformational state of a homopentameric protein complex and cannot accurately reflect all LGIC receptor extracellular domains in all receptor states. Recent studies have examined the crystal structures of the AChBP when bound by nicotine and carbamylcholine (Celie et al., 2004) to begin to elucidate definitive structures for a ligand-bound state. With respect to the GABA_AR, how its quaternary structure may vary across all receptor subtypes (with

different subunit combinations) is unknown. Additionally, different receptor conformations reflecting the resting (unliganded), activated (ligand-bound) and desensitized states all cannot be accurately revealed by the same unique AChBP crystal structure. Allosteric modulation by various classes of ligands acting through discrete binding sites further increases the diversity of potentially distinct conformational states that a GABA_AR can adopt. All of these factors are caveats for the strict interpretation of the structure of the GABA_AR based on homology models. However, although one cannot accurately define the structure of the extracellular domain of one particular receptor subunit isoform in any given state based on the crystal structure of the AChBP, its greatest utility in probing GABA_AR pharmacology is as a rough approximation of a particular subunit domain and its underlying structure. It is in this manner that such homology modeling is viewed in the preceding chapters.

The unique distribution of the α 6-subunit in cerebellar granule cells, and the restricted patterns of expression of the α 4-isoform suggest that these GABA_AR have specific functional roles (see Introduction). Additionally, these α -subunit isoforms are predicted to be expressed in extrasynaptic receptors that contribute to the tonic (rather than the phasic) GABA-mediated inhibitory responses (see Introduction) further highlighting the potentially unique properties of $\alpha 6$ - and $\alpha 4$ -containing GABA_AR. Extrasynaptic GABA_AR are additionally presumed to express the δ -subunit (e.g. Mody, 2001; Wallner et al., 2003), inclusion of which, when substituted for a γ -subunit, would render the receptor BZD-insensitive. Also, there exists a pairing of the α 6- and the δ subunits with respect to expression of each; a recombinant mouse α 6-knock-out model has shown that lack of α 6-isoform expression selectively reduces expression of the δ subunit protein in the cerebellum (Jones et al., 1997). Therefore, not all α 6-containing GABA_AR will exhibit DI BZD pharmacology. However, given that the α 6-isoform can be expressed in receptors of differing subunit composition (i.e. with a γ - or with a δ subunit), with individual subtypes targeted to distinct regions of cerebellar granule cells (e.g. Nusser et al., 1998), the studies in Chapter 2 that focus on DI BZD ligand interaction are of particular importance for examining pharmacological features of a certain subset (i.e. those that include the γ -subunit) of the α 6-containing GABA_AR subtypes.

CONCLUSIONS

The production of a series of α -subunit chimeras was successfully achieved from both the α 6/4- and the α 1/5-isoform pairs. Use of the protocol of Moore and Blakely (1994) to create randomly-derived chimeric α -subunits allowed for the identification of discrete segments of the extracellular, N-terminal domain of the α -subunit that contribute to BZD ligand selectivity at DI GABA_AR subtypes and to differential sensitivity to modulation by FLX acting through a novel modulatory site.

Probing within the DI BZD site for the molecular basis of higher affinity for negative modulator β -carboline ligands revealed that selective affinity of β -CCE and DMCM at α 4-containing receptors is attributable to the α 4Ile²⁰³/ α 6Asn²⁰⁴ divergence in the $\alpha(+)$ interface Loop C (homology modeled structural loop 10) domain. The nature of the residue at this position in the α 1-, α 4- and α 6-isoforms has an effect on β -carboline ligand affinity. The α 6N204S mutation, wherein the asparagine is substituted with the serine from the homologous position in the α 1-isoform, increased the affinity of both β -CCE and DMCM. This residue alone could not bestow the much higher affinity of the α 1-subtype, consistent with previous studies indicating that a complement of several residues together underlies DI and DS pharmacology (Wieland and Lüddens, 1994). Substitution with either a serine or an isoleucine residue at the $\alpha 6204$ position was effective at increasing the affinity of β -CCE and DMCM by approximately the same extent (see Table 2-1), suggesting that the physicochemical nature of the asparagine side chain is somehow not permissive for β -carboline recognition. The reciprocal mutation $(\alpha 1S205N)$ reduced affinity for these ligands (the change was approximately the same \sim 8-fold factor) further implying a contribution of the side chain at this position to β carboline recognition at both the DS and DI GABAAR subtypes.

The identification of the $\alpha 4 \text{Ile}^{203}/\alpha 6 \text{Asn}^{204}$ residue pair specifically determines a critical point for BZD site ligand interaction at the DI subtypes, providing specific evidence for the role of this region in the $\alpha 4$ - and $\alpha 6$ -containing receptors. This broadens

the understanding of the BZD site at lesser-studied receptor subtypes (see Sigel, 2002). Additionally, differences in the DI subtypes compared to the better-characterized DS subtypes are described for the interaction of the *i*-BZD ligands, in particular Ro15-4513. That mutation at a homologous residue in different α -isoforms can be deleterious to Ro15-4513 affinity in the α 1-containing DS subtype but without effect in the DI subtypes suggests a differential interaction of the ligand with this subunit domain. Collected evidence (see Chapter 2) suggests that the 8'-azide moiety on the *i*-BZD backbone may be interacting with different conformations of the Loop C (structural loop 10) domain in the DS versus the DI subtypes. A structural divergence in the domains that form the BZD site may be the foundation for differences in ligand affinity, efficacy, and photoincorporation (see Chapter 2). Further study is required to determine whether such a difference can be correlated to proposed diversity in the BZD pharmacophore as described by a ligand mapping approach (e.g. Huang et al., 1999; He et al., 2000) that posits a different volume of the BZD site across GABAAR subtypes. These pharmacophore models indicate a smaller binding site with the α 6-isoform, and in particular, a smaller size of one lipophilic domain (L_2) within the binding pocket; the azido-moiety of Ro15-4513 is modeled to interact with this L₂ domain (see He et al., A proposed differential interaction of the azido group with the identified 2000). $\alpha 6Asn^{204}/\alpha 1Ser^{205}$ suggests that this residue shares overlap with the L₂ domain and may be one of the residues that contributes to the physicochemical properties of the L_2 subsection of the pharmacophore. In this manner, it can be predicted that the Loop C / structural loop 10 segment forms part of the L_2 domain. This allows for a degree of harmony between ligand mapping models and models of protein structure at the BZD site to better predict ligand orientation in the binding pocket.

The unique insensitivity of α 5-containing GABA_AR to potentiation by FLX was recreated for receptors expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes (Chapter 3) and a specific domain of the α -subunit was suggested to underlie this selective pharmacology. Inclusion of the initial 183 residues of α 1-isoform sequence in a hybrid α 1/5-protein was sufficient to confer sensitivity to FLX potentiation to the α 5-subtype, whereas an α 1-contribution of only 103 residues did not impart sensitivity. A chimeric α -subunit with the first 164 residues of α 1-sequence in the hybrid protein bestows reduced FLX-sensitivity, but not to

the extent seen in the al-subtype. Examination of divergent residues in the domain homologous to $\alpha 1 \text{Ala}^{164}$ -Asp¹⁸³ reveals that only 6 residues are not conserved between the α 1- and α 5-isoforms. Mutagenesis whereby the homologous residue from α 1 was introduced into the α 5-isoform was conducted and the mutant α 5-subtypes were assessed for a gain of sensitivity to FLX. The α 5T179A mutation was the only single point mutant tested that was sufficient to endow the mutant α 5-subtype with sensitivity to FLX modulation. The reciprocal α 1A175T mutation did not remove the ability of FLX to potentiate the receptor. These results argue against a dependence upon a single residue in this region for FLX interaction; insensitivity to modulation of the α 5-subtype is likely not due to the selective lack of FLX binding within this domain. The exact structure of this Loop F (structural loop 9) segment, with a particular importance on the physicochemical properties of α 5Thr¹⁷⁹, prevents FLX potentiation. A homologous domain in the α 1- and α 6- isoforms has been previously implicated in subtype differences in the efficacy of Ro15-1788 as it is postulated to physically link the GABA and BZD sites at opposite subunit faces of the α -subunit (Im et al., 1997). It could be suggested that the same domain mediates the allosteric transitions induced by FLX association with its novel modulatory site to cause potentiation of the GABA_AR. These studies, however, cannot conclusively define the site of FLX binding (or the lack thereof on the α 5-isoform).

Using homology modeling, a broader examination of the α -subunit protein regions that surround the $\alpha 1 \text{Ala}^{175}$ residue indicated an adjacent domain likely involved in agonist interaction. The closest non-contiguous residue from another part of the protein (modeled structural β -sheet $\beta 1$) was modeled within 6Å at $\alpha 1 \text{Phe}^{45}$. Mutation of this residue ($\alpha 1 \text{F45A}$), a point homologous to a γ -subunit residue implicated in contributing a unique segment to the BZD site (see Chapter 3) had a large effect (~20-fold rightward shift) in the potency of receptor activation by GABA. This $\beta 1$ -sheet residue is predicted to form part of the accessible surface of the α -subunit for interaction with ligands in the extracellular space (see Ernst et al., 2003) and by naming convention has been dubbed "Loop G" from the complementary (-) subunit face. These studies indicate that within a defined atomic radius of 6Å from a residue that has a critical effect on FLX modulatory activity, another protein domain has a separable effect on agonist

interaction. These data suggest that the Loop G segment in the α -subunit may contribute to the GABA site at the $\beta(+)/\alpha(-)$ interface, thereby identifying the most N-terminal element contributing to this agonist binding pocket.

FUTURE DIRECTIONS

A major challenge of GABA_AR pharmacology still remains to fully explore the heterogeneity of all physiologically relevant receptor subtypes. For these diverse subunit combinations, it will be of great importance to determine which subtype-specific features can be attributed to the subunit proteins that form the receptor, and which to the adjunct regulatory mechanisms (e.g. receptor phosphorylation and trafficking) that act on GABA_ARs. The recent use of knock-in mutations to dissect specific clinical features of BZD site ligands mediated by select GABA_AR subtypes highlights the necessity to better understand the molecular foundation of subtype-specific pharmacology, both at receptor agonist and allosteric modulatory binding sites.

The complexity of the GABA_AR with respect to its heterogeneous subunit composition and the multiple conformational states that the receptor complex can adopt (i.e. resting, activated, desensitized, bound or unbound by modulator, etc.) confounds the use of a narrow approach in determining receptor structure. In the absence of a specific crystal structure of a GABA_AR subtype, definitive structural features still must be indirectly inferred from the biochemical, pharmacological, and molecular biology studies on native and recombinant receptors that have been useful in probing receptor function and its underlying molecular structure. Attaining a crystal structure of the GABA_AR is complicated by the hydrophobicity of the transmembrane subunit proteins and the heterogeneity of receptor subtypes in native tissue sources, which causes subsequent difficulty in the isolation of a defined receptor subtype. Furthermore, unlike the related nAChR that can be isolated in large quantities from the *Torpedo* electric organ to permit structural studies (e.g. by electron microscopy of tubular crystals of receptor protein) that approach atomic resolution (e.g. Unwin, 1995; Miyazawa et al., 2003), no readily available source enriched with sufficient GABA_AR for similar studies is known.

The isolation (Smit et al., 2001) and determination of the atomic structure (Brejc et al., 2001) of the AChBP from *L. stagnalis* has provided a novel foundation from which

to launch investigations into the structure of the ligand-binding domains of GABAAR subunits. Although homology models are not definitive, and cannot accurately reproduce subunit-isoform structural differences, they have become a way of predicting the structure of protein segments and a method to guide the types of biochemical and mutagenesis studies from which the majority of information on ligand association with the receptor has been gleaned. Studies that aim to confirm the predicted secondary structure of extracellular, N-terminal domains of GABAAR subunits using SCAM experiments to define patterns of accessibility of subunit residues (e.g. Boileau et al., 1999; Newell and Czajkowski, 2003) have given credibility to predictions of structure. A rigorous expansion of these types of accessibility studies to examine patterns of aqueousexposed residues in all $GABA_AR$ subunits, and their individual isoforms, would reveal if isoform-specific secondary features exist for the subunit segments that contribute to ligand binding. Types of SCAM experiments whereby the rate of modification of engineered cysteine residues is assessed in the absence and presence of ligand can indicate residues that likely have a direct interaction with ligands in the binding site. Also, the comparison of the accessibility of introduced cysteines in the presence and absence of agonist or modulator can be useful in inferring dynamic movements of protein domains upon receptor gating or modulation. A broader study across all subunit isoforms would expand upon the data largely obtained for the α 1- (e.g. Boileau et al., 1999; Newell and Czajkowski, 2003) and β 2- (e.g. Wagner and Czajkowski, 2001) isoforms. In addition to SCAM studies, other experiments that use lysine scanning mutagenesis to assess the consequences of individual lysine substitution mutations on ligand interaction have been conducted for the nAChR (e.g. Sine et al., 2002) and can also shed light on underlying secondary structural features.

With particular emphasis on the methodology used in Chapters 2 and 3, additional studies could be done to further elucidate isoform-specific features at the DI BZD site and for novel allosteric modulators. Other differences in α 4- compared to α 6-containing GABA_AR have been observed and the examination of the molecular basis of these differences could also be appropriately addressed with the same chimeric α 6/4-subunits (or others randomly derived from the preparation detailed in Chapter 2). In particular, experiments with the human α 4-subunit in recombinant preparations have shown a

comparable potentiation of α 4- and α 6-containing receptors by pentobarbital and by propofol, but a lack of direct receptor gating by higher concentrations of these compounds only for the α 4-subtype (Wafford et al., 1996). Chimeric α 6/4 proteins would be useful in determining the residues or protein segments in the α 4-isoform that prevent this direct GABAAR gating (which presumably represents activity at a site separate from the site that mediates receptor potentiation). Similar studies have indicated a reduced potency and efficacy of GABAAR partial agonists THIP and P4S at α4containing receptors compared to the α 6-subtype (Wafford et al. 1996), the foundation of which could be explored with hybrid $\alpha 6/4$ subunits. Additionally, ligands from the pyrazoloquinolone class (e.g. CGS 9895, CGS 9896; see Yang et al., 1995; Gunnersen et al., 1996) also show selectivity for α 4-compared to α 6-containing receptors; it would be a worthwhile aim to ascertain whether the selective affinity for a different class of BZD site ligands shares the dependence with β -carboline ligands on the Loop C α 4Ile²⁰³/ α 6Asn²⁰⁴ divergence, and if there are any functional subtype differences that can be attributed to the nature of that residue. Furthermore, the results in Chapter 2 indicate greater levels of expression of GABA_ARs that incorporate chimeric $\alpha 6/4$ -subunits, as compared to wild-type $\alpha 4\beta 2\gamma 2$ receptors (see Figures 2-5; 2-6). This could likely be due to higher efficiency of receptor assembly and expression with increased α 6-contribution to the mutant α -subunit (resembling the higher levels of expression for wild-type α 6containing receptors; see Figure 2-5). The molecular basis for α -subunit-linked differences in receptor expression could be examined using these chimeric α -subunit proteins to delineate protein regions that mediate this effect.

The suggestion from the results of Chapter 2 that certain BZD site ligands like Ro15-4513 may have a differential interaction with the Loop C / structural loop 10 domain in DS and DI BZD sites (Derry et al., 2004) warrants further study to probe these specific differences. Photolabeling with Ro15-4513 has been shown to covalently label the $\alpha 1 \text{Tyr}^{209}$ residue (Sawyer et al., 2002), but the substrate for incorporation of Ro15-4513 into the $\alpha 6$ -subunit from native cerebellar preparations has been suggested to be within the initial 101 N-terminal residues (Duncalfe and Dunn, 1996) (although this was not reproduced for photolabeling of recombinant $\alpha 6\beta 3\gamma 2$ receptors; Davies et al., 1996).

Identification of the substrate of photoincorporation of Ro15-4513 in the α 6- (and the α 4-) subunit may reveal isoform-specific differences in ligand interaction. It is of note that certain additional β -carboline ligands are also BZD site photolabels (Dellouve-Courillon et al., 1989; Zezula et al., 1996). Also, the negative modulator B-CCE can itself be chemically modified to an azido-deriviatve that can undergo a photolabeling reaction.² Deduction of the α -subunit residues (or secondary structure elements) that are labeled across α -isoforms may shed light on further subtype-specific BZD site differences that occur with inclusion of a particular α -subunit protein. Advances in analytical protein chemistry may provide easier methods for the deduction of the substrates of photoincorporation. For example, peptide purification and microsequencing by mass spectrometry techniques can detect amino acid residues that are covalently linked to incorporated ligands with extremely small samples of labeled protein (e.g. in the picomolar range) (see Schriemer et al., 1998). These systems would be useful for the direct determination of potential additional sites of photoincorporation of BZD ligands into the α - (see Duncalfe et al., 1996) and possibly the γ - (Stephenson et al., 1990) subunits.

Additional experimentation would be useful to advance the concepts addressed in Chapter 3. A further examination of the proposed secondary structure in the α 5-isoform would be of most benefit for comparison to the predicted random coil of the α 1 Loop F domain (Newell and Czajkowski, 2003). A similar approach whereby the accessibility of the engineered cysteines in the homologous region in the α 5-sequence is determined may indicate any putative differences in this domain of the α -subunit, and may provide a rationale for the lack of FLX potentiation, and the removal of this insensitivity upon mutation of α 5Thr¹⁷⁹. The creation of a series of substitution mutations at the α 1Ala¹⁷⁵/ α 5Thr¹⁷⁹ pair may reveal a reliance on the nature of the side chain of that residue (or of those clustered nearby) for FLX activity, thereby further stressing the role of this amino acid residue in the FLX response. The postulate that this Loop F domain is involved in allosteric transition of distal binding events to the GABA activation sites (as

² Dr. Robert H. Dodd, Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique, Gif-sur-Yvette Cedex, France; personal communication.

has been suggested for this domain in the α 1-/ α 6- isoforms; see Im et al., 1997; Ernst et al., 2003) could be better addressed with chimeric α -subunits wherein the Loop F domain is exchanged between the α 1- and α 5-isoforms. Such studies may implicate a broader region that underlies the molecular transitions involved in allosteric potentiation by FLX. Another potentially useful approach would be the examination of the GABAAR modulatory effects of norfluoxetine, the primary metabolite of FLX, as well as the characterization of receptor modulation elicited by the individual R- and S- enantiomers of each. These studies, coupled with the use of derivatives based on the FLX chemical structure, would be an attempt to define chemical features of the ligand that are critical for allosteric activity. Such experiments may shed light on the requirements for the binding of FLX as a first step for interaction with the GABA_AR. The use of chemically related compounds may shed additional light on the deleterious interaction of FLX with *Xenopus* oocytes. The consistent toxic effect of $>300\mu$ M FLX to the physical integrity of the oocyte membrane, or to the ability of the oocyte to be maintained under stable whole cell voltage clamp (even with control, un-injected oocytes), indicates a potential deleterious interaction of FLX with the amphibian cell membrane itself, or interactions with endogenous proteins (e.g. ion channels) that have negative effects. Given that the initial characterization of FLX modulation of GABA_AR responses (Robinson et al., 2003) was for receptors expressed in mammalian cell lines (HEK 293; mouse L929), it may be that species differences with respect to the composition of the cellular membrane (or complement of membrane proteins) prevents the tolerance of *Xenopus* oocytes to high concentration of FLX (and perhaps chemically related compounds).

Another method to probe FLX interaction at GABA_AR subtypes would be to screen for any allosteric effects of FLX on the interaction of other well-characterized radiolabeled GABA_AR compounds. The GABA_AR exhibits allosteric co-operativity between distinct classes of binding sites (e.g. between GABA and BZD site ligand binding); the interaction of FLX with a receptor subtype therefore may affect binding at another site. An initial attempt to probe for disparity in the saturation binding response of [³H]FNZ in both the absence and the presence of 100 μ M FLX revealed an interesting suggestion of a dichotomy between the wild-type $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2$ and $\alpha 5\beta 2\gamma 2$ subtypes (data not shown). In very preliminary studies (these experiments would require careful replication), an apparent increase in the total amount of specific binding of [³H]FNZ was induced upon incubation of the binding preparation for the $\alpha 1\beta 2\gamma 2$ subtype in a solution of 100µM FLX. An opposite effect of reduced saturation binding levels was seen for the $\alpha 5\beta 2\gamma 2$ subtype. For both receptor combinations, no obvious shift in [³H]FNZ affinity was seen. These very early data indicate the potential for examining the interaction of FLX with a receptor subtype through its effect on the binding characteristics of ligands at other receptor binding sites. Repeating these saturation binding experiments on subtypes containing chimeric $\alpha 1/5$ subunits may better reveal requirements for FLX association with the GABA_AR.

Further studies that examine the potential for interaction of GABA with the "Loop G" segment at the $\beta(+)/\alpha(-)$ subunit interface are also required to better understand the results presented in Chapter 3. To examine both the suggestion that the $\alpha 1 Phe^{45}$ residue is in a β -sheet (modeled at β 1 structural sheet), and that residues in this local domain are accessible to the aqueous environment, SCAM studies in parallel to those that have examined other Loop domains (e.g. Boileau et al., 1999) would provide useful results. This would not only provide evidence for the structural features of the N-terminal domain that flanks $\alpha 1 \text{Phe}^{45}$, but would allow for a better comparison to the homologous residues from the $\gamma(-)$ subunit that are predicted to contribute to the BZD site (Kucken et al., 2000). Ultimately this would allow for better assumptions of the structural homology of the binding clefts formed at all subunit-subunit interfaces. Additionally, creation of a series of mutations at α 1Phe⁴⁵ with a panel of diverse side chain substitutions may indicate a reliance on the nature of the side chain in this domain for interaction with GABA and other agonists (and antagonists). An examination of any effect on the binding of an antagonist (like bicuculline or SR 95331) that recognizes this site with high affinity may suggest a role of this residue as well. Other studies that use rapid administration of agonist to the GABAAR to examine the kinetics of receptor activation can predict whether mutations have a greater effect on ligand binding compared to channel gating (see Wagner et al., 2004); these studies would provide more evidence for the potential role of this domain in the GABA site at the $\beta(+)/\alpha(-)$ interface.

In conclusion, the use of chimeric subunit proteins is an effective method of examining pharmacological differences between GABAAR subtypes. Recent advances in comparative modeling, in predicting ligand orientation within the BZD site, and the dissecting of GABAAR subtype-selective clinical effects of BZD site ligands have advanced the understanding of receptor function as well as increased the potential for the development of novel therapeutics based on selective affinity for discrete GABAAR subtypes. The use of transgenic mice has advanced the understanding of GABAAR subtypes and allosteric modulation of receptor activity. For example, in addition to DI knock-in mutations, specific knockout $\alpha 6$ mice have been bred and these animals display altered tonic GABA conductances in the cerebellum (reviewed in Rudolph and Möhler, The development of transgenic mice bearing an altered a4-isoform (or of 2004). knockout α 4- mice) would be of great benefit for a comparison of the *in vivo* roles of the α 4- and α 6-containing DI GABA_AR subtypes. The promise of more selective BZD ligands raises the possibility of advances in the treatment of anxiety and convulsive disorders, and the development of better clinical sedative-hypnotics with reduced side effect profiles. An enhanced appreciation of the structural nature of the BZD pocket formed with different combinations of α - and γ -subunits will permit a deeper understanding of not only the interaction of clinically useful positive modulators, but as well it should enhance the appreciation of the binding and efficacy of negative modulators and compounds that antagonize the BZD site (see Sigel, 2002). With this a better appreciation of the nature of allosteric modulation of GABAAR subtypes will undoubtedly follow. Studies that probe for the structural basis of subtype-selective pharmacology of other modulatory ligands will also surely broaden not only the knowledge of subunit isoform-specific structure, but the comprehension of novel allosteric modulatory sites on the GABAAR as well.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

BOILEAU, A.J., KUCKEN, A.M., EVERS, A.R., AND CZAJKOWSKI, C. (1998). Molecular dissection of benzodiazepine binding and allosteric coupling using chimeric γ aminobutyric acid_A receptor subunits. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **53**, 295-303.

BOILEAU, A.J., EVERS, A.R., DAVIS, A.F., AND CZAJKOWSKI, C. (1999). Mapping the agonist binding site of the GABA_A receptor: evidence for a β -strand. J. Neurosci. **19**, 4847-4854.

BOILEAU, A.J., BAUR, R., SHARKEY, L.M., SIGEL, E., AND CZAJKOWSKI, C (2002). The relative amount of cRNA coding for gamma2 subunits affects stimulation by benzodiazepines in GABA(A) receptors expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes. *Neuropharmacology*. **43**, 695-700.

BREJC, K., VAN DIJK, W.J., KLAASSEN, R.V., SCHUURMANS, M., VAN DER OOST, J., SMIT, A.B., AND SIXMA, T.K. (2001). Crystal structure of an Ach-binding protein reveals the ligand-binding domain of nicotinic receptors. *Nature* **411**, 269-276.

CELIE, P.H., VAN ROSSUM-FIKKERT, S.E., VAN DIJK, W.J., BREJC, K., SMIT, A.B., AND SIXMA, T.K. (2004). Nicotine and carbamylcholine binding to nicotinic acetylcholine receptors as studied in AChBP crystal structures. *Neuron* **41**, 907-914.

CHENG, Y, AND PRUSOFF W.H. (1973). Relationship between the inhibition constant (KI) and the concentration of inhibitor which causes 50 percent inhibition (I50) of an enzymatic reaction. *Biochem. Pharmacol.* **22**, 3099-3108.

CHOU, K.-C. (2004). Modelling extracellular domains of GABA-A receptors: subtypes 1, 2, 3, and 5. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Comm.* **316**, 636-642.

CONNOLLY, C.N., KRISHEK, B.J., MCDONALD, B.J., SMART, T.G., AND MOSS, S.J. (1996a). Assembly and cell surface expression of heteromeric and homomeric γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptors. *J. Biol. Chem.* **271**, 89-96.

COSTA, V., NISTRI, A., CAVALLI, A., AND CARLONI, P. (2003). A structural model of agonist binding to the α 3 β 4 neuronal nicotinic receptor. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* **140**, 921-931.

CROMER, B.A., MORTON, C.J., AND PARKER, M.W. (2002). Anxiety over GABA_A receptor structure relieved by AChBP. *Trends Biochem. Sci.* **27**, 280-287.

DAVIES, M., MARTIN, I.L., BATESON, A.N., HADINGHAM, K.L., WHITING, P.J., AND DUNN, S.M.J. (1996). Identification of domains in human recombinant GABA_A receptors that are photoaffinity labelled by [³H]Flunitrazepam and [³H]Ro15-4513. *Neuropharmacology* **35**, 1199-1208.

DAVIES, M., NEWELL, J.G., DERRY, J.M.C., MARTIN, I.L., AND DUNN, S.M.J. (2000). Characterization of the interaction of zopiclone with γ-aminobutyric acid type A receptors. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **58**. 756-762.

DELLOUVE-COURILLON, C., LAMBOLEZ, B., POTIER, P., AND DODD, R.H. (1989). First use of a β -carboline as photoaffinity label for the benzodiazepine receptor. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* **166**, 557-562.

DERRY, J.M.C., DUNN, S.M.J. AND DAVIES, M. (2004). Identification of a residue in the γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptor α subunit that differentially affects diazepamsensitive and -insensitive benzodiazepine site binding. *J. Neurochem.* **88**, 1431-1438.

DUNCALFE, L.L., AND DUNN, S.M.J. (1996). Mapping of GABA_A receptor sites that are photoaffinity-labelled by [³H]flunitrazepam and [³H]Ro15-4513. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* **298**, 313-319.

DUNCALFE, L.L., CARPENTER, M.R., SMILLIE, L.B., MARTIN, I.L., AND DUNN, S.M.J. (1996). The major site of photoaffinity labeling of the γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptor by [³H]Flunitrazepam is histidine 102 of the α subunit. *J. Biol. Chem.* **271**, 9209-9214.

EBERT, V., SCHOLZE, P., AND SIEGHART, W. (1996). Extensive heterogeneity of recombinant gamma-aminobutyric acidA receptors expressed in alpha 4 beta 3 gamma 2-transfected human embryonic kidney 293 cells. *Neuropharmacology* **35**, 1323-1330.

ERNST, M., BRAUCHART, D., BORESCH, S., AND SIEGHART, W. (2003). Comparative modeling of GABA_A receptors: limits, insights, future developments. *Neuroscience* **119**, 933-943.

GUNNERSEN, D., KAUFMAN, C.M., AND SKOLNICK, P. (1996). Pharmacological properties of recombinant "diazepam-insensitive" GABA_A receptors. *Neuropharmacology* **35**, 1307-1314.

HANSEN, S.B., RADIĆ, Z., TALLEY, T.T., MOLLES, B.E., DEERINCK, T., TSIGELNY, I., AND TAYLOR, P. (2002). Tryptophan fluorescence reveals conformational changes in the acetylcholine binding protein. *J. Biol. Chem.* **277**, 41299-41302.

HANSEN, S.B., TALLEY, T.T., RADIĆ, Z., AND TAYLOR, P. (2004). Structural and ligand recognition characteristics of an acetylcholine-binding protein from *Aplysia* californica. J. Biol. Chem. **279**, 24197-24202.

HE, X., HUANG, Q., MA, C., YU, S., MCKERNAN, R.M., AND COOK, J.M. (2000). Pharmacophore/receptor models for GABA_A/BzR $\alpha 2\beta 3\gamma 2$, $\alpha 3\beta 3\gamma 2$ and $\alpha 4\beta 3\gamma 2$ recombinant subtypes. Included volume analysis and comparison to $\alpha 1\beta 3\gamma 2$, $\alpha 5\beta 3\gamma 2$ and $\alpha 6\beta 3\gamma 2$ subtypes. *Drug Des. Discov.* **17**, 131-171.
HUANG, Q., HE, X., MA, C., LIU, R., YU, S., DAYER, C.A., WENGER, G.R., MCKERNAN, R.M., AND COOK, J.M. (1999). Pharmacophore/receptor models for GABA_A/BzR subtypes ($\alpha 1\beta 3\gamma 2$, $\alpha 5\beta 3\gamma 2$, and $\alpha 6\beta 3\gamma 2$) via a comprehensive ligand-mapping approach. J. Med. Chem. 43, 71-95.

IM, H.K., IM, W.B., HAMILTON, B.J., CARTER, D.B., AND VONVOIGTLANDER, P.F. (1993). Potentiation of gamma-aminobutyric acid-induced chloride currents by various benzodiazepine site agonists with the alpha 1 gamma 2, beta 2 gamma 2 and alpha 1 beta 2 gamma 2 subtypes of cloned gamma-aminobutyric acid type A receptors. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **44**, 866-870.

IM, W.B., PREGENZER, J.F., BINDER, J.A., ALBERTS, G.L., AND IM, H.K. (1997). Alteration of the benzodiazepine site of rat $\alpha 6\beta 2\gamma 3$ -GABA_A receptor by replacement of several divergent amino-terminal regions with the $\alpha 1$ counterparts. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* **120**, 559-564.

JONES, A., KORPI, E.R., MCKERNAN, R.M., PELZ, R., NUSSER, Z., MÅKELÅ, R., MELLOR J.R., POLLARD, S., BAHN, S., STEPHENSON, F.A., RANDALL, A.D., SIEGHART, W., SOMOGYI, P., SMITH, A.J.H., AND WISDEN, W. (1997). Ligandgated ion channel subunit partnerships: GABA_A receptor α_6 subunit gene inactivation inhibits δ subunit expression. *J. Neurosci.* **17**, 1350-1362.

KNOFLACH, F., BENKE, D., WANG, Y., SCHEURER, L., LÜDDENS, H., HAMILTON, B.J., CARTER, D.B., MOHLER, H., AND BENSON, J.A. (1996). Pharmacological characterization of the diazepam-insensitive recombinant γ aminobutyric acid_A receptors $\alpha 4\beta 2\gamma 2$ and $\alpha 6\beta 2\gamma 2$. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **50**, 1253-1261.

KUCKEN, A.M., WAGNER, D.A., WARD, P.R., TEISSÉRE, J.A., BOILEAU, A.J. AND CZAJKOWSKI, C. (2000). Identification of benzodiazepine binding site residues in the γ 2 subunit of the γ -aminobutyric acid_A receptor. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **57**, 932-939.

MIYAZAWA, A., FUJIYOSHI, Y., AND UNWIN, N. (2003). Structure and gating mechanism of the acetylcholine receptor pore. *Nature* **423**, 949-955.

MODY, I. (2001). Distinguishing between GABA_A receptors responsible for tonic and phasic conductances. *Neurochem. Res.* **26**, 907-913.

MOORE, K.R., AND BLAKELY, R.D. (1994). Restriction site-independent formation of chimeras from homologous neurotransmitter-transporter cDNAs. *BioTechniques* **17**, 130-136.

NEWELL, J.G., AND CZAJKOWSKI, C. (2003). The GABA_A receptor α 1 subunit Pro¹⁷⁴-Asp¹⁹¹ segment is involved in GABA binding and channel gating. *J. Biol. Chem.* **278**, 13166-13172.

NUSSER, Z., SIEGHART, W., AND SOMOGYI, P. (1998). Segregation of different GABA_A receptors to synaptic and extrasynaptic membranes of cerebellar granule cells. *J. Neurosci.* **18**, 1693-1703.

REEVES, D.C., SAYED, M.F., CHAU, P.L., PRICE, K.L., AND LUMMIS, S.C. (2003). Prediction of 5-HT₃ receptor agonist-binding residues using homology modeling. *Biophys. J.* 84, 2338-2344.

ROBINSON, R.T., DRAFTS, B.C. AND FISHER, J.L. (2003). Fluoxetine increases GABA_A receptor activity through a novel modulatory site. *J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther.* **304**, 978-984.

RUDOLPH, U., AND MÖHLER, H. (2004). Analysis of GABA_A receptor function and dissection of the pharmacology of benzodiazepines and general anesthetics through mouse genetics. *Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol.* **44**, 475-498.

SAWYER, G.W., CHIARA, D.C., OLSEN, R.W., AND COHEN, J.B. (2002). Identification of the bovine γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptor α subunit residues photolabeled by the imidazobenzodiazepine [³H]Ro15-4513. *J. Biol. Chem.* 277, 50036-50045.

SCHOLZE P., EBERT. V., AND SIEGHART, W. (1996). Affinity of various ligands for GABA_A receptors containing alpha 4 beta 3 gamma 2, alpha 4 gamma 2, or alpha 1 beta 3 gamma 2 subunits. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* **304**, 155-162.

SCHRIEMER, D.C., YALCIN, T., AND LI, L. (1998). MALDI mass spectrometry combined with avidin-biotin chemistry for analysis of protein modifications. *Anal. Chem.* **70**, 1569-1575.

SIGEL, E. (2002). Mapping of the benzodiazepine recognition site on GABA_A receptors. *Curr. Top. Med. Chem.* **2**, 833-839.

SINE, S.M., WANG, H.L., AND BREN, N. (2002). Lysine scanning mutagenesis delineates structural model of the nicotinic receptor binding domain. *J. Biol. Chem.* **277**, 29210-29223.

SIXMA, T.K., AND SMIT, A.B. (2003). Acetylcholine binding protein (AChBP): A secreted glial protein that provides a high-resolution model for the extracellular domain of pentameric ligand-gated ion channels. *Annu. Rev. Biophys. Biomol. Struct.* **32**, 311-334.

SMIT, A.B., SYED, N.I., SCHAAP, D., VAN MINNEN, J., KLUMPERMAN, J., KITS, K.S., LODDER, H., VAN DER SCHORS, R.C., VAN ELK, R., SORGEDRAGER, B., BREJC, K., SIXMA, T.K. AND GERAERTS, W.P.M. (2001). A glia-derived acetylcholine-binding protein that modulates synaptic transmission. *Nature* **411**, 261-268.

STEPHENSON, F.A., DUGGAN, M.J., AND POLLARD, S. (1990). The γ 2 subunit is an integral component of the γ -aminobutyric acid A receptor but the α 1 polypeptide is the principal site of the agonist benzodiazepine photoaffinity labeling reaction. *J. Biol. Chem.* **265**, 21160-21165.

STEVENSON, A., WINGROVE, P.B., WHITING, P.J., AND WAFFORD, K.A. (1995). β -carboline γ -aminobutyric acid_A receptor inverse agonists modulate γ -aminobutyric acid via the loreclazole binding site as well as the benzodiazepine site. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **48**, 965-969.

TRUDELL, J.R. (2002). Unique assignment of inter-subunit association in GABA_A $\alpha 1\beta 3\gamma 2$ receptors determined by molecular modeling. *Biochem. Biophys. Acta.* **1565**, 91-96.

UNWIN, N., (1995). Acetylcholine receptor channel imaged in the open state. *Nature* **373**, 37-43.

WAFFORD, K.A., THOMPSON, S.A., SIKELA, T.J., WILCOX, A.S., AND WHITING, P.J. (1996). Functional characterization of human γ -aminobutyric acid_A receptors containing the α 4 subunit. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **50**, 670-678.

WAGNER, D.A., AND CZAJKOWSKI, C., (2001). Structure and dynamics of the GABA binding pocket: a narrowing cleft that constricts during activation. *J. Neurosci.* **21**, 67-74.

WAGNER, D.A., CZAJKOWSKI, C., AND JONES, M.W. (2004). An arginine involved in GABA binding and unbinding but not gating of the GABA_A receptor. *J. Neurosci.* **24**, 2733-2741.

WALLNER, M., HANCHAR, H.J., AND OLSEN, R.W. (2003). Ethanol enhances $\alpha_4\beta_3\delta$ and $\alpha_6\beta_3\delta$ γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptors at low concentrations known to affect humans. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **100**, 15218-15223.

WHITTEMORE, E.R., YANG, W., DREWE, J.A., AND WOODWARD, R.M. (1996). Pharmacology of the human gamma-aminobutyric acidA receptor alpha 4 subunit expressed in *Xenopus laevis* oocytes. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **50**, 1364-1375.

WIELAND, H.A. AND LÜDDENS, H. (1994). Four amino acid exchanges convert a diazepam-insensitive, inverse-agonist-preferring GABA_A receptor in a diazepam-preferring GABA_A receptor. *J. Med. Chem.* **37**, 4576-4580.

WINGROVE, P.B., WAFFORD, K.A., BAIN, C., AND WHITING, P.J. (1994). The modulatory action of loreclazole at the γ -aminobutyric acid type A receptor is determined by a single amino acid in the β 2 and β 3 subunit. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **91**, 4569-4573.

YANG, W., DREWE, J.A., AND LAN, N.C. (1995). Cloning and characterization of the human GABA_A receptor α 4 subunit: identification of a unique diazepam-insensitive binding site. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* **291**, 319-325.

ZEZULA, J., KARALL, S., DODD, R.H., AND SIEGHART, W. (1995). [³H]Propyl-6azido- β -carboline-3-carboxylate: a new photoaffinity label for the GABA_Abenzodiazepine receptor. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* **281**, 93-96.

APPENDIX 1

Supplemental Methods and Protocols

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

Subcloning of the α6-subunit

The α 6-subunit was subcloned into the pcDNA3.1(-) expression vector (Invitrogen, San Diego, CA) for use in expression studies of Chapter 2. The coding sequence of the α 6-isoform was isolated by digestion from its original plasmid (unknown to our laboratory) using restriction enzymes that cut upstream (*Bam*HI) and downstream (*Hind*III) of the sequence. Following purification of the isolated insert and parallel digestion of the expression vector with the same restriction enzymes, ligation with T7 DNA ligase (Invitrogen) completed the insertion of the α 6-sequence into the expression vector in the correct orientation

For the preparation of the dual α 6- and α 4-plasmid used in the random creation of chimeras (Chapter 2), amplification of the α 6-sequence was achieved by PCR to produce a fragment that incorporated the upstream (5') *Hind*III restriction site and introduced an additional *Hind*III site downstream (3') of the coding sequence; the following primers were used:

Sense: 5' GGC ATT TCA GTG AAG CTT AGG ATG CTG TTG 3' (*Hind*III) Antisense: 5' CCA ATT ACA GTG TCA AGC TT TCC TGG CTG 3' (*Hind*III)

The intervening fragment was amplified with an optimized PCR protocol. For this protocol, the initial step was one time interval of 95°C for 45 seconds, a second step, with 25 cycles, with three components to a cycle: 95°C for 45 seconds, primer annealing at 54°C for 45 seconds, and DNA extension at 72°C for 3 minutes. Following the above steps, an additional duration of 72°C for 10 minutes was carried out.

Following amplification of the α 6-sequence, this product was purified and digested with *Hind*III; the pcDNA3.1(+) [that already contained the α 4 sequence between the *Eco*RI and the *Xba*I sites (see Chapter 2)] was digested with *Hind*III and CIAP (calf intestinal alkaline phosphatase (Invitrogen), an enzyme that catalyzes the dephosphorylation of the 5' terminus of the linearized vector). This treatment reduces the ability of the self-complementary ends of the vector to associate, and thereby increases the efficiency of incorporation of the insert with a vector cut at a single restriction site. Ligation with T7 DNA ligase (Invitrogen) completed the subcloning into the expression

vector. DNA sequencing provided confirmation that the α 6-sequence was inserted in the correct (5'-3') orientation.

Subcloning of the α5-subunit

The α 5-subunit isoform was subcloned into the pcDNA3.1(+) expression vector (Invitrogen) for use in the studies of Chapter 3. The coding sequence was amplified by PCR from the pCEP4 plasmid; oligonucleotide primers for both upstream (5') and downstream (3') were mutagenic and included introduced the restriction enzyme recognition sequence for *XhoI*.

Sense: 5' GAA AGC TTC AAG **CTC GAG** TTG GAG GAA AGG 3' (*Xho*I) Antisense: 5' CTT TGA CCT CTC **CTC GAG** TTC ATT TCT GTG 3' (*Xho*I)

The intervening fragment was amplified with an optimized PCR protocol. For this amplification, the initial step was one time interval of 95°C (45 seconds), a second step, with 25 cycles, with three components to a cycle: 95°C (45 seconds), primer annealing at 54°C (45 seconds) and DNA extension at 72°C (3 minutes). Following the above steps, an additional duration of 72°C for 10 minutes was carried out.

After amplification of the α 5-sequence, this product was purified and digested with *Eco*RI (which cuts within the α 5-coding sequence) and *Xho*I. This was carried out to isolate a C-terminal portion of the coding sequence to be used in the initial step of a 2step subcloning process. The expression vector was also digested with *Eco*RI and *Xho*I and purified. Ligation with T7 DNA ligase (Invitrogen) completed the first portion of the subcloning into the expression vector. The N-terminal fragment of the α 5-sequence was isolated from the source α 5pCEP4 vector with *Hind*III and *Eco*RI and a secondary digestion of the vector and a ligation reaction was carried out incorporate the remaining sequence. Confirmation of incorporation of the entire α 5-coding sequence was accomplished by restriction enzyme analysis and with DNA sequencing.

For the preparation of the double α 1- and α 5-plasmid, amplification of the PCR product with the primers above provided a source of the α 5-sequence. A separate

subcloning reaction was conducted whereby an N-terminal fragment of the α 1-sequence (see Chapter 3) was subcloned into the pcDNA3.1(+) vector between the *Hind*III and *Bam*HI restriction sites. Amplification of the α 5-sequence between two *Xho*I sites with the above primers was followed by digestion with *Xho*I and purification of this insert. A separate parallel digestion of the α 1[*Hind*III/*Bam*HI]pcDNA3.1(+) vector with both *Xho*I and CIAP was used to prepare the vector; ligation with T7 DNA ligase (Invitrogen) completed the subcloning into the expression vector, with DNA sequencing confirming the correct (5'-3') orientation of the α 5-sequence.

Subcloning of the β3-subunit

The β 3-subunit isoform was subcloned into the pcDNA3.1(+) expression vector (Invitrogen) for use in the laboratory. The coding sequence was amplified by PCR from the pCEP4 plasmid; oligonucleotide primers for both upstream (5') and downstream (3') were mutagenic and included introduced the restriction enzyme recognition sequence for *Xba*I.

Sense: 5' TGC CGG GGC GCG **TCT AGA** GGA TGT GGG GCT 3' (*Xba*I) Antisense: 5' ACT GGT ATA AAA **TCT AGA** CAG GCA GGG TAA 3' (*Xba*I)

The corresponding fragment was amplified with the following optimized PCR protocol. For this amplified product, the initial step was one time interval of 95°C (for 45 seconds), a second step (with 25 cycles), with three components to a cycle: 95°C (45 seconds), primer annealing at 57°C (45 seconds), and DNA extension at 72°C (for 3 minutes). Following the above steps, an additional duration of 72°C for 10 minutes was carried out.

After amplification of the α 5-sequence, this product was purified and digested with *Xba*I; the pcDNA3.1(+)vector was also digested with *Xba*I and CIAP (Invitrogen), to increase efficiency of incorporation of insert with the vector linearized at a single restriction site. Ligation with T7 DNA ligase (Invitrogen) completed the subcloning into the expression vector, with DNA sequencing confirming that the β 3-sequence is in the correct (5'-3') orientation.

Screening of Potential Chimeric α-Subunits

After transformation of DH5 α *Escherichia coli* cells with the linearized dual plasmid and the subsequent random crossover event within the bacteria (see Chapters 2 and 3), the cells were plated on ampicillin-selective media. To facilitate the process of identifying those resulting colonies that contained plasmids with a chimeric α -subunit, a screening process was carried out on the size of the plasmids contained within the bacteria. Each colony to be tested was propagated by dipping a sterile toothpick into the colony and subsequently transferring each to a fresh ampicillin-selective media plate. The remaining bacteria from each colony (on individual toothpicks) were transferred into separate, sterile microfuge tubes and subjected to the following colony-cracking protocol to assess the size of the plasmids:

- (to each tube containing bacteria on a toothpick) add 50μL of 10mM EDTA (pH 8.0)
- 2. vortex to resuspend bacteria
- 3. add 50µL of cracking buffer
 - (cracking buffer: 40μL 5N NaOH + 50μL 10%(w/vol) SDS + 0.2g sucrose in 800μl sterile distilled water)
- 4. vortex to mix
- 5. place tubes in a 70°C water bath (for 5 minutes)
- 6. let tubes cool to room temperature
- 7. to each tube, add 1.5µL of 4M KCl and 1.0µL of 0.4% bromophenol blue solution (or agarose gel loading buffer)
- 8. vortex to mix
- 9. place samples on ice (10 minutes)
- 10. centrifuge samples (benchtop): 13000rpm (for 5minutes)
- 11. load supernatant (as much volume as possible without taking particulate matter from the pellet) onto an 0.5% agarose gel
- 12. use supercoiled (uncut) plasmids (~250ng total) as reference standards for size (use dual plasmid as the standard for no crossover event and a plasmid with a single insert for the target size of a successful crossover)

Although the amount of DNA plasmid contained within a single colony is very small, it is sufficient to visualize under UV light after staining the agarose gel with ethidium bromide. Electrophoresis on an 0.5% agarose gel is also sufficient to separate supercoiled plasmids of differing sizes (for example, ~5.4kb for the pcDNA3.1(+) vector, ~7.0kb for the $\alpha 6[BamHI/HindIII]$ pcDNA3.1(-), and ~8.4kb for the dual $\alpha 6/\alpha 4$ plasmid (Chapter 2)). Plasmids that contain potential chimeric crossovers can be propagated from

the bacterial colony replicated on the reference media plate. DNA sequencing was used to confirm points of crossover in the chimeric α -subunit DNA sequence.

Site-directed Mutagenesis

All site-specific substitution mutations were accomplished using the QuikChange protocol (Stratagene, La Jolla, CA) (see Materials and Methods, Chapters 2 and 3). For each substitution mutation, a pair of complementary mutagenic primers was synthesized to incorporate the residue change. The following PCR protocol was used in each reaction: a single denaturing step at 95°C (30 seconds), followed by cycling pattern of temperatures (16 cycles), each of 95°C (30 seconds), the optimized primer annealing temperature per mutant (see Appendix 1, Table A1-1 for each mutant) (1 minute), and the DNA extension temperature at 68°C (15 minutes).

Table A1-1. A summary of the mutagenic primer sequences and annealing temperatures that were used for the PCR-mediated mutagenesis reactions that produced the substitution mutations in Chapters 2 and 3.

Substitution Mutation	Primer (5'to 3')	Optimized Annealing Temperature (°C)
α6(N143D)	GAG ACT GGT TGA CTT CCC TAT GG	51
α6(N204I)	CTA TTA AAT CGA TCA CAG GTG AAT ATG	50
α6(N204S)	ACT ATT AAA TCG AGC ACA GGT GAA TAT	50
α1(S205N)	ATT GTT CAG TCC AAT ACT GGA GAA TAT	50
α1(F45A)	AAG ACG GAC ATC GCG GTC ACC AGT TTC	53
α1(A175T)	ACA AGG GAG CCA ACC CGC TCA GTG GTT	52
α5(N176R)	TAT GTT TGG ACC CGG GGT TCC ACC AAG	52
α5(G177E)	GTT TGG ACC AAT GAA TCC ACC AAG TCT	52
α5(S178P)	TGG ACC AAT GGT CCC ACC AAG TCT GTG	52
α5(T179A)	ACC AAT GGT TCC GCG AAG TCT GTG GTG	52
α5(K180R)*	TAT GTT TGG ACC AGG GAA CCC GCC AGG TCT GTG GTG GTG	52

For each mutant engineered, only one of the complementary strands is shown (in 5'-3' orientation). The annealing temperature that was used reflects a reaction-specific optimized temperature for each PCR-mediated mutagenesis reaction. *Note that the primer used to engineer the α 5(K180R) mutation was initially designed to introduce the multiple substitutions α 5(NGSTK \rightarrow REPAR), but upon DNA sequencing of the resulting PCR product, only the α 5(K180R) substitution had occurred. Although the multiple substitutions were not created in a single mutant, the resulting α 5(K180R) mutant was retained and used as the single substitution.

Reproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.